



Long-term trends in carabid communities of old lowland beech forests in the context of severe drought

Academic Dissertation submitted to the Faculty of Sustainability of the Leuphana University of Lüneburg

For the award of the degree Doctor of Natural Sciences - Doctor rerum naturalium (Dr. rer. nat.)

> Submitted by Fabio Weiß* Born on October 29th 1991 in Berlin, Germany

* Synonymous with Fabio Weiss (international spelling)

Doctoral advisor and 1st reviewer: Prof. Dr. Henrik von Wehrden, Leuphana University of Lüneburg

Doctoral advisor and 2nd reviewer: Prof. Dr. Andreas Linde, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development

3rd reviewer: Prof. Dr. Jörg Müller, University of Würzburg

Date of submission	8. April 2024
Date of defense	2. September 2024
Revised for publication*	19. September 2024

* The submitted dissertation featured an unpublished manuscript as Appendix IV. It was published on 25. June 2024. The revised version features the published article as Appendix IV. Empty pages were removed for digital publication. All other parts of this dissertation remain unchanged.

Copyright notice

Appendices I-IV have been published in international scientific journals. Copyright of the text and the illustrations is with the authors of the respective manuscript. For any use, redistribution and adaption of the contents refer to the relevant Creative Commons licence or approach the author(s) for permission.

Framework paper: © Fabio Weiss, CC-BY 4.0 Appendix I: © The authors, CC-BY 4.0 Appendix II: © The authors, CC-BY 4.0 Appendix III: © The authors, CC-BY 3.0 Appendix IV: © The authors, CC-BY 4.0

fabio.weiss@posteo.de ORCID: 0000-0003-1078-1528

Table of contents

Acknowledgements	1
Preface	2
List of publications	3
List of abbreviations	4
Abstract	5
Zusammenfassung	6
1. Background and research aim	8
1.1 Declining insect populations have become a topical issue	8
1.2 Consistent insights into the drivers of declines are still missing	8
1.3 Temperate forests and recent drought events	9
1.4 Carabid beetles 1	10
1.5 Research scope and aims 1	11
2. Research approach 1	12
2.1 Data 1	12
2.2 Considering trends and changes using different metrics 1	14
2.3 Trends and drought effects at the Eberswalde site 1	17
2.4 Testing previous findings at the regional scale1	19
2.5 Robust evidence from a combined approach2	21
3. Key findings 2	22
3.1 How to estimate carabid biomass? - an evaluation of size-weight models for ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) and perspectives for further improvement (Appendix I)	22
3.2 Random year intercepts in mixed models help to assess uncertainties in insect population trends (Appendix II)	s 22
3.3. Long-term drought triggers severe declines in carabid beetles in a temperate forest (Appendix III)	23
3.4 Evidence for regional-scale declines in carabid beetles in old lowland beech forests following a period of severe drought (Appendix IV)	ו 24
4. Synthesis	26
4.1 Methodological groundwork 2	26
4.2 Research questions	27
4.3 Critical reflection on the confidence of results and model uncertainties	30
4.4 Implications and outlook	31
5. Conclusions	33
References	34

Appendix I	
Appendix II	
Appendix III	
Appendix IV	
Declarations	

Acknowledgements

I am grateful to the many people who supported me throughout my doctoral research. I would like to thank my doctoral advisors especially.

Andreas Linde – for his always patient advice, his trust in my work, his understanding for the circumstances of family life and all the further support beyond this doctoral research - and last but not least for his many years of dedication in collecting the fascinating and valuable dataset that made this dissertation possible.

Henrik von Wehrden – for his on-demand support, his helpful perspectives, his always-relaxed attitude and his willingness to step in at a crucial moment.

Further people who made this doctoral research possible were

Jenny Hammerich, Uli Gräbener, Pierre Ibisch, and *Vera Luthardt* who essentially contributed to securing funding for my work,

Benjamin Herold who sparked early ideas of this research

Janosch Becker, Andrea Brini, Jakob Weinert, Nancy Müller, Rebecca Arnrich and especially *Johanna Herzog* who reliably supported field and lab work,

Thomas Kolling and *Jakob Jilg* who provided valuable information and help on carabid identification,

Thorsten Assmann and Estève Boutaud who provided feedback on early ideas,

Benjamin Herold (again), *Martin Flade, Gundula Wernicke, Matthias Schwabe* and *Silke Oldorff* who supported the process of obtaining research and access permits.

Susanne Winter who made her data available to me and whose previous work provided the basis for this research,

Dirk Pflugmacher who diligently archived important data,

Many IFEM students who helped Andreas collecting data from 1999 to 2022,

Jenny Hammerich (again), Laura Danzeisen, Caroline Dabard, Charlotte Gohr, Martin Baláš, Caroline Meier and Jarne Jargow who kept my company at BRI,

Xavier Pochon and *Cawthron Institute* who provided a desk, a supporting work environment and friendly colleagues during my time in Nelson, New Zealand.

Finally, I would like to thank *my family* for their eternal patience, understanding, shared fascination for insects and support throughout my never-ending studies.

Preface

This dissertation is presented as a framework paper and a series of manuscripts (Appendices I-IV). These manuscripts are designed to be stand-alone articles and have as such been published in international peer-reviewed scientific journals (see list of publications). The respective content is the same as the published article, and they are included in their original format as they appeared in the journals or have been submitted. Due to the requirements of the individual journals, formatting styles (also with regard to the references and Supporting Information) may very among the different parts of this dissertation.

I, Fabio Weiss, am the sole author of the framework paper. I use the pronoun "we" in the following, as this work is based on my own work and on the work of my co-authors (Appendices I-IV). The framework paper uses the APA reference formatting style (American Psycological Association 7th edition).

This is the revised version of this dissertation (as of 19.9.2024). The submitted dissertation featured an unpublished manuscript as Appendix IV. This version features the published article as Appendix IV. Empty pages were removed for digital publication and page numbers vary from the printed version. All other parts of this dissertation remain unchanged.

List of publications

The following list includes the four manuscripts that contribute to this dissertation. The full manuscripts and information as required by the dissertation guidelines including publication status, journal details, individual author contributions (CRediT taxonmony) and author status/weighing factor are provided in Appendices I-IV, respectively.

<u>Appendix I</u>

Weiss, F., & Linde, A. (2022). How to estimate carabid biomass? - An evaluation of sizeweight models for ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) and perspectives for further improvement. *Journal of Insect Conservation*, *26*, 537–548. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10841-022-00391-6</u>

<u>Appendix II</u>

Weiss, F., von Wehrden, H., & Linde, A. (2023). Random year intercepts in mixed models help to assess uncertainties in insect population trends. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *16*(4), 531–537. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12644</u>

Appendix III

Weiss, F., von Wehrden, H., & Linde, A. (2024). Long-term drought triggers severe declines in carabid beetles in a temperate forest. *Ecography*, *2024*(4), e07020. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.07020</u>

Appendix IV

Weiss, F., Winter, S., Pflugmacher, D., Kolling, T. & Linde, A. (2024). Evidence for regional-scale declines in carabid beetles in old lowland beech forests following a period of severe drought. *Landscape Ecology*, *39*, article 123, (2024). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10980-024-01920-1</u>

List of abbreviations

AIC	Akaike's Information Criterion (Akaike, 1998)
CI	Confidence interval
СМ	Community mean
CWM	Community weighted mean (weighted by abundance)
CWB	Climatic water balance
GAMM	Generalized additive mixed model
GLMM	Generalized linear mixed model
LM	Linear model
SPEI	Standardized Precipitation Evapotranspiration Index (Vicente-Serrano et al., 2010)

Abstract

Evidence for widespread declines in insect populations is growing, and the search for the responsible drivers continues. Forests are generally underrepresented in long-term studies of insect populations, which indicates a crucial research gap. In Europe, an unprecedented period of drought that began in 2018 severely affected forests, with as yet unknown consequences for forest insects. With the aim of shedding light on recent trends in forest insects and their influencing factors, this dissertation analyzed long-term trends in ground beetles in lowland beech forests and the role of drought effects.

For this purpose, we relied on two complementary datasets: 1. a continuous time series of carabid samples from a small forest area near Eberswalde, Germany, covering the period 1999-2022. 2. a three-year (1999-2001) survey of carabid beetles at 11 old beech forest sites in northeastern Germany, which we resampled from 2020-2022 using identical methods. These study sites included several old-growth beech forests of high conservation value such as two UNESCO World Heritage Sites.

In preparation for the main data analysis, we evaluated and expanded size-weight equations for carabid beetles, which allowed us to calculate the biomass of carabid samples more accurately. Additionally, we tested a statistical method to account for insect fluctuations and year effects in insect trend analysis, which enabled us to assess uncertainties in estimated trends more reliably. Both contributions served as crucial methodological groundwork for our further analyses but also provide valuable insights for future research on insect trends and applied environmental monitoring.

We then analyzed the Eberswalde time series data modeling linear and nonlinear trends in carabid abundance, biomass, taxonomic diversity and selected species traits via GLMMs and GAMMs. We tested drought, represented by the Standardized Precipitation Evapotranspiration Index, as an additional predictor in trend models. Subsequently, we used the repeated sampling data from 1999-2001 (reference) and 2020-2020 (during/after drought) to test the previous findings at the regional scale and explore how local changes were mediated by the local context.

We found consistent evidence for declines in both datasets. Within the study period, the man carabid abundance and biomass declined by 51% and 65%, respectively, at the regional scale. Nonlinear trends at the local study site revealed that the most severe declines occurred in recent years and were closely correlated with the drought index. Larger and less mobile species representing typical forest specialists showed overproportionate declines. Taxonomic diversity declined in the Eberswalde study area, but showed neither clear effects of drought nor consistent trends at the regional scale. Declines occurred independently of the local conservation status, and the decline in biomass was strongly linked to the local landscape composition (i.e., forest cover).

These findings are worrying because they highlight the decline of a pivotal insect family in forests that plays a crucial role in conserving natural biodiversity. Furthermore, they support recent studies suggesting that weather anomalies and climate change as major drivers of insect populations and point to possible future declines and changes. Future conservation planning needs to recognize the limitations of local conservation and the importance of the spatial context in mitigating the effects of climate change on (insect) biodiversity. This requires further research on the fine-scale dynamics and underlying ecological processes of extreme weather impacts on forest insects.

Zusammenfassung

Es gibt immer mehr Hinweise auf einen weit verbreiteten Rückgang von Insektenpopulationen. Jedoch sind die Ursachen für diese Rückgänge weiterhin nicht eindeutig geklärt. Wälder sind unter den relevanten Langzeitstudien von Insektenpopulationen insgesamt unterrepräsentiert, was eine wichtige Wissenslücke darstellt. In Europa hat eine beispiellose Dürreperiode seit 2018 die Wälder stark in Mitleidenschaft gezogen, mit noch unbekannten Folgen für Waldinsekten. Mit dem Ziel, die jüngsten Trends bei Waldinsekten und ihre Einflussfaktoren zu beleuchten, untersucht diese Dissertation die langfristigen Trends bei Laufkäfern (Coleoptera: Carabidae) in Tiefland-Buchenwäldern und die diesbezügliche Rolle von Dürreeffekten.

Zu diesem Zweck nutzten wir zwei komplementäre Datensätze: 1. eine kontinuierliche Zeitreihe von Laufkäferfängen von einem kleinräumigen Waldgebiet in der Nähe von Eberswalde, Deutschland, die den Zeitraum 1999-2022 abdeckt. 2. eine dreijährige (1999-2001) Erhebung von Laufkäfern an 11 Buchenwaldstandorten in Nordostdeutschland, die wir 2020-2022 mit identischen Methoden wiederholten. Zu diesen Untersuchungsgebieten gehörten auch mehrere alte Buchenwälder mit hohem Naturschutzwert, darunter zwei UNESCO-Welterbestätten.

Im Zuge dessen evaluierten und erweiterten wir außerdem Größen-Gewichts-Gleichungen für Laufkäfer, wodurch wir die Laufkäferbiomasse für unsere eigenen Daten genauer berechnen konnten. Außerdem testeten wir eine statistische Methode zur Berücksichtigung von jährlichen Populationsschwankungen bei der Analyse von Insektentrends, die es uns ermöglichte, Unsicherheiten in den geschätzten Trends zuverlässiger zu bewerten. Beide Studien dienten als wichtige methodische Grundlage für unsere weiteren Analysen, lieferten aber auch wertvolle Erkenntnisse für die künftige Forschung zu Insektentrends und das angewandte Insektenmonitoring.

Anschließend analysierten wir die lokalen Zeitreihendaten und modellierten mit Hilfe von GLMMs und GAMMs lineare und nichtlineare Trends hinsichtlich Laufkäferabundanz, biomasse, taxonomischer Vielfalt und ausgewählter Artenmerkmale. Wir testeten Trockenheit, repräsentiert durch den Standardized Precipitation Evapotranspiration Index, als zusätzlichen Prädiktor in Trendmodellen. Anschließend nutzten wir die Daten der Wiederholungsaufnahme aus den Jahren 1999-2001 (Referenz) und 2020-2020 (während/nach der Dürre), um die vorherigen Ergebnisse auf regionaler Ebene zu validieren und zu untersuchen, wie kleinräumige Trends durch den lokalen Kontext beeinflusst wurden.

In beiden Datensätzen fanden wir übereinstimmende Hinweise auf Rückgänge. Innerhalb des Untersuchungszeitraums ging auf regionaler Ebene die Laufkäferabundanz um durchschnittlich 51 % und die Biomasse um 65 % zurück. Nichtlineare Trends in dem Eberswalder Untersuchungsgebiet zeigten, dass die stärksten Rückgänge in den letzten Jahren auftraten und eng mit dem Trockenheitsindex korrelierten. Größere und weniger mobile Arten, die typische Waldarten darstellen, verzeichneten überproportionale Rückgänge. Die taxonomische Vielfalt nahm lokal im Eberswalder Untersuchungsgebiet ab, zeigte aber weder eindeutige Zusammenhänge mit der Trockenheit noch beständige Trends auf regionaler Ebene. Generell traten Rückgänge unabhängig vom lokalen Schutzgebietsstatus auf. Allerdings korellierte der Rückgang der Laufkäferbiomasse stark mit der lokalen Landschaftszusammensetzung (d. h. der Waldbedeckung).

Diese Ergebnisse sind besorgniserregend, da sie den Rückgang einer wichtigen Insektenfamilie in Wäldern aufzeigen, die eine entscheidende Rolle bei der Erhaltung der natürlichen Biodiversität spielen. Darüber hinaus stützen sie neuere Studien, die Wetteranomalien und den Klimawandel als wichtige Faktoren für Rückgänge in Insektenpopulationen identifizieren, und weisen auf wahrscheinliche künftige Rückgänge und Veränderungen hin. Die begrenzte Wirksamkeit lokaler Naturschutzansätze und die Bedeutung des räumlichen Kontexts sollten in der zukünftigen Naturschutzplanung größere Beachtung finden, um die Auswirkungen des Klimawandels auf die (Insekten) Biodiversität abzuschwächen. Dies erfordert jedoch weitere Forschungen zu den von Extremwetterereignissen hervorgerufenen Auswirkungen auf Waldinsekten, unter Beachtung kleinräumigerer Dynamiken und den zugrundeliegenden ökologischen Prozessen.

1. Background and research aim

The following section provides an introduction to the topic. It describes the current scientific discourse, illustrates knowledge gaps and sets the scope for this research.

1.1 Declining insect populations have become a topical issue

Insects are responsible for providing diverse ecosystem services and thus essentially contribute to the functioning of ecosystems (Eisenhauer et al., 2023; Noriega et al., 2018; Yang & Gratton, 2014). Concerns about declining insect populations have been growing for decades (e.g. Conrad et al., 2004; Goulson et al., 2008; Kotze & O'Hara, 2003) and have been recognized as part of the ongoing global biodiversity crisis (Dirzo et al., 2014; Hochkirch, 2016; Potts et al., 2010). However, it was not until 2017 that the topic gained the attention of a wider scientific audience and the general public, triggered by reports of severe declines in flying insect biomass (Hallmann et al., 2017). This has sparked calls for action (Cardoso et al., 2020; Forister et al., 2019; Harvey et al., 2020), statements of caution (Cardoso et al., 2019; Saunders et al., 2020; Thomas et al., 2019) and contrasting reports (Crossley et al., 2020; Willig et al., 2019). Consequently, the number of studies on trends in insect populations has been rapidly increasing since then - especially in Europe and North America (Blüthgen et al., 2023; Didham, Barbero, et al., 2020; Weisser et al., 2023).

To date, the wealth of available data and research has led to a more nuanced picture: several studies (Hallmann et al., 2020; Harris et al., 2019; Staab et al., 2023), including larger metastudies (van Klink et al., 2020, 2023), found further alarming declines, while others have reported stable or even increasing insect populations (Crossley et al., 2020; Fürst et al., 2023; Macgregor et al., 2019). Trends may vary spatially (Crossley et al., 2021; Wagner, Fox, et al., 2021) and for different insect taxa (Didham, Barbero, et al., 2020; Hallmann et al., 2020; van Klink et al., 2020). Moreover, declines are not always of a direct quantitative nature, as they may not only affect overall insect abundance (and biomass). They may also be related to taxonomic and functional insect diversity (Atmore & Buss, 2023; Harris et al., 2019; Homburg et al., 2019; Krehenwinkel et al., 2022) or shifts in spatial (Engelhardt et al., 2022; Neff et al., 2022; Rödder et al., 2021) or temporal distributions (Irmler, 2022; Pozsgai & Littlewood, 2014), potentially leading to local declines in abundance and/or diversity. Some of the influential studies were followed by substantial criticism (Daskalova et al., 2021; Desquilbet et al., 2020, 2021; Mupepele et al., 2019) as the analysis of insect trends offers many potential pitfalls (Didham, Basset, et al., 2020; Duchenne et al., 2022; Welti et al., 2021). However, despite the heterogeneity in trends and the controversy surrounding some reports, there seems to be a consensus that insect populations are generally under increasing pressure globally (Blüthgen et al., 2023; Montgomery et al., 2020; Weisser et al., 2023).

1.2 Consistent insights into the drivers of declines are still missing

There is an urgent need to learn more about exactly where and why certain groups of insects are declining to better understand the nuances in population trends. As trends derived from different insect time series can be expected to be heterogeneous due to their varying contexts (Duchenne et al., 2022), inference about the driving factors is crucially needed to make findings

more generalizable and transferrable (Habel & Schmitt, 2018; Weisser et al., 2023). The debate about the underlying causes has been the subject of numerous studies (Cardoso et al., 2020; Rumohr et al., 2023; Sánchez-Bayo & Wyckhuys, 2021; Wagner, Grames, et al., 2021). Likely candidates include intensive agri- or silviculture (Crossley et al., 2022; Fox, 2013; Neff et al., 2022; Outhwaite et al., 2022; Raven & Wagner, 2021), habitat loss (Forister et al., 2023; M. S. Warren et al., 2021), -fragmentation (Nagy et al., 2019) and –degradation (Fox, 2013; Habel et al., 2022), urbanization (Ellis et al., 2023; Piano et al., 2019; Vaz et al., 2023), including light pollution (Stewart, 2021; Vaz et al., 2021), pollution and pesticides (Brittain et al., 2010; Egan et al., 2014; Nocera et al., 2012; Roth et al., 2021) and climate change (Engelhardt et al., 2022; Halsch et al., 2021; Harris et al., 2019; Harvey et al., 2022). Recent studies indicate that weather anomalies in particular drive flying insect biomass (Müller et al., 2023; Welti et al., 2022). Often, different drivers interact (e.g. Neff et al., 2022; Rashid et al., 2023). However, investigating the potential drivers of insect population trends is challenging because standardized insect data are required at considerable temporal and spatial scales (Engelhardt et al., 2022; Montgomery et al., 2020; Rumohr et al., 2023). Due to a lack of such data, scientists often rely on imperfect substitutes such as opportunistic data (Boyd et al., 2023), experiments (Weisser et al., 2023), space-for-time approaches (Blüthgen et al., 2022) or a combination thereof (Montgomery et al., 2020).

1.3 Temperate forests and recent drought events

In light of the recent surge in long-term studies of European insect populations, temperate forests still represent a relatively understudied habitat (Blüthgen et al., 2023; Staab et al., 2023). This might be because some of the suspected drivers of insect decline (such as intensive agriculture with the use of pesticides and fertilizers, habitat loss, urbanization or light pollution) are more strongly associated with open landscapes. However, some of the few available studies in European forests have reported declines (Barendregt et al., 2022; Seibold et al., 2019; Staab et al., 2023). Moreover, temperate forests are doubtlessly exposed to the effects of climate change, such as increasing overall temperature and weather anomalies (Oakes et al., 2014; Seidl et al., 2017; Senf et al., 2018). This also affects forest insects (Cours et al., 2023; Jaworski & Hilszczański, 2013), as supported by long-term studies from other continents support this (Evans et al., 2022; Harris et al., 2019). On the other hand, forests have the capacity to offset temperature and retain moisture (Davis et al., 2019; De Frenne et al., 2021; Haesen et al., 2021), and some researchers have proposed that forests – specifically deciduous forests with high structural diversity – could act as important refuges under climate change (Braunisch et al., 2014; Frey et al., 2016). In general, there remains an important gap in the knowledge of how climate change and extreme weather events will affect the microclimatic conditions of forests and what consequences this will have for (insect) biodiversity (De Frenne et al., 2021).

In 2018/2019, Europe was hit by an unprecedented drought (Büntgen et al., 2021; Rakovec et al., 2022; Treydte et al., 2023), which affected hydrological conditions at least until 2022 (Schumacher et al., 2023). This had significant negative impacts on European forests (Rukh et al., 2023; Schnabel et al., 2022; Senf et al., 2020) with persistent legacy effects (Knutzen et al., 2023) and most likely also affected forest insects (Blüthgen et al., 2023; Cours et al., 2023). To date, the effects of this recent drought period on forest insects (except for those considered pests, Thonfeld et al., 2022) have not been investigated.

1.4 Carabid beetles

Large proportions of the invertebrate biodiversity and biomass of temperate forests can be found in the litter and upper soil layers (Rosenberg et al., 2023; Schowalter, 2017). This ecological importance of the forest floor is often overlooked (Decaëns, 2010), and most longterm studies (Seibold et al., 2019; Staab et al., 2023) and studies regarding climate change- and drought effects (Cours et al., 2022; Gely et al., 2020; Sallé et al., 2021) have focused on flying forest insects. Some herbivorous insect groups, especially saproxylic ones, might actually benefit from drought conditions (Gely et al., 2020; Johnson & Haynes, 2023; Vitasse et al., 2024). Carabid beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae), on the other hand, could be particularly negatively affected. This diverse family of mostly predatory beetle species makes up a considerable proportion of the epigeic fauna in temperate forests (Magura, 2002). Most typical forest carabid species depend on a relatively stable, cool and moist microclimate throughout their lifecycle (Fitzgerald et al., 2021; Koivula et al., 1999; Müller-Motzfeld, 2001). Due to their sensitivity to environmental conditions, they have a history of being used as bioindicators (Koivula, 2011; Rainio & Niemelä, 2003). They play a variety of roles in the biocenosis of the forest floor and can therefore serve as indicator of changes in the forest food web. Carabids often prey on invertebrates of lower trophic levels, such as springtails (Collembola) and other smaller insects, slugs and snails (Gastropoda) and worms (Annelida and Nematoda) (Holopainen & Helenius, 1992; Renkema et al., 2014; Thiele, 1977). As scavengers, they contribute to the decomposition of organic matter (Benbow et al., 2013; Kočárek, 2003), and many species have been found to interact with fungal communities (Heitmann et al., 2021; Pozsgai et al., 2021).

Previous long-term population studies of forest carabids have mostly investigated local trends (Brooks et al., 2012; Hallmann et al., 2020; Homburg et al., 2019; Irmler, 2007) and drawn an overall inconsistent picture. Other studies indicate that carabid communities respond to weather anomalies (Evans et al., 2022; Fitzgerald et al., 2021; Zajicek et al., 2021) and may be sensitive to climate change (Brandmayr & Pizzolotto, 2016; Müller-Kroehling et al., 2014; Williams et al., 2014). The effects of droughts on forest carabid beetles have been the subject of several small-scale observational studies of limited duration (Kirichenko-Babko et al., 2020; Šiška et al., 2020; Šustek et al., 2017) and experiments (Jouveau et al., 2019; Williams et al., 2014). However, to the best of our knowledge, no long-term studies have investigated the response of forest carabids to drought.

Carabid beetles have a long history in ecological research (Kotze et al., 2011), with sampling methods that have changed little for almost a century (Barber, 1931), useful resources for species identification (Müller-Motzfeld, 2004) and extensive knowledge of their ecology (Thiele, 1977). Although sampling methods vary to some extent (Brown & Matthews, 2016), they are usually cost-effective and easy to reproduce (Montgomery et al., 2021) and collect quantitative data (i.e. probability samples, Boyd et al., 2023). From a practical point of view, this makes carabid beetles a likely insect group for finding suitable long-term data or historical data that might be used as a quantitative baseline for resampling to investigate trends and drought responses.

1.5 Research scope and aims

This dissertation set out with the goal of expanding the evidence on local (and regional) insect population trends. We particularly investigated trends in forest insects, as this realm has received comparatively little attention to date. In addition, we wanted not only to describe the population trends but also to investigate possible drivers of the trends, as this increases the generalizability of the findings. In 2019, the consequences of the prolonged drought in 2018/2019 were noticeable throughout Germany. This immediate and large-scale relevance prompted us to analyze drought conditions as a potential driver of insect trends.

We set our scope for extensively managed and protected old lowland beech (*Fagus sylvatica*) forests in northeastern Germany for several reasons:

- a) These forests represent the dominant form of potential natural forest vegetation (Bohn et al., 2000; Bohn & Gollup, 2007). The region holds a special responsibility for its conservation, contributing to the preservation of natural biodiversity (P. Meyer et al., 2023; Springer et al., 2024; Winter, 2005). It is therefore of general interest how insect biodiversity has changed there over time.
- b) It is still under debate how resilient old deciduous (beech) forests can be expected to respond to climate change and weather anomalies (Braunisch et al., 2014; Frey et al., 2016, but see P. Meyer et al., 2023). Regional beech forests have clearly been affected by recent drought periods (B. F. Meyer et al., 2020; Weigel et al., 2023), but the consequences for insect biodiversity remain unclear.
- c) Old deciduous forests are highly important for a specialized carabid communities (Fuller et al., 2008; Müller-Motzfeld, 2001; Winter et al., 2005), which might also be very vulnerable to potential changes in the microclimate.
- d) The low management intensity and perpetuality of these forest sites largely exclude other potential influencing factors and allowed us to study in relative isolation the effects of drought (see Evans et al., 2022, and Jambrošić Vladić & Šerić Jelaska, 2020, for similar approaches and reasoning).
- e) Finally, in terms of practical benefits, the regional proximity allowed us to maintain close contact with the managing authorities, which provided crucial access to the data and (informal) metadata.

Specifically, this dissertation aims to answer the following questions:

- 1. What were the general trends (abundance, biomass, taxonomic diversity, functional composition) in carabid communities of old lowland beech forests in northeastern Germany over the past 24 years?
- 2. How do these trends relate to drought conditions, particularly during recent periods of severe drought?
- 3. Does the local context, for instance the protection status, mediate trends and potential drought effects?

2. Research approach

This section describes which data we used and how to answer the research questions. Furthermore, we describe the methodological challenges and how we addressed them. Detailed descriptions of the data selection, -data processing and statistical methods used are provided in Appendices I-IV.

2.1 Data

The temporal scope of doctoral research is usually limited to a few years. Investigating trends in insect populations, however, requires standardized long-term data (Didham, Basset, et al., 2020; Thomas et al., 2019), which would therefore normally lie beyond the temporal scope of doctoral research. In addition, long-term data on insects covering larger spatial scales are rare, as their collection is labor intensive, and funding is usually available only for a limited period of time (Didham, Barbero, et al., 2020). We navigated this challenge by drawing on and expanding different complimentary datasets and combining insights from their analysis.

In 1995, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development started sampling carabid beetles in a small forest area close to Eberswalde, Germany, for educational purposes. Since 1999, this has been done annually with highly standardized methods, which meant sampling at the same locations at the same time of the year (May to July) using consistent methods. The data were collected from 13 different forest plots with four pitfall traps per plot in a forest area of approximately 1 km² (Figure 1). The area was extensively managed with few small-scale interventions. Large areas feature old beech forest and there have been no major management interventions since 1999. Drawing on data from 1999 to 2022 provided us with a 24-year time series of highly standardized data consisting of 1,866 insect samples containing records of more than 24,000 carabid beetles (Linde et al., 2023). Having access to approximately 200 archived student reports from 1995 to 2022 added valuable information about the sampling history of the data.

Additionally, we had access to a second dataset from the same region (Figure 1): from 1999 to 2001, the 'Research and Development Project' 'Naturschutzstandards für die Bewirtschaftung von Buchenwäldern im nordostdeutschen Tiefland' investigated the ecological properties of managed and unmanaged old beech forests in northeastern Germany (Winter, 2005; Winter et al., 2003, 2005). As part of this project, carabid beetles were sampled from 1999 to 2001 at different forest sites. All of these forest sites featured old beech forests that were either extensively managed (Winter et al., 2020) or strictly protected. From 2020 to 2022, we resampled 79 of the original trap locations distributed across 11 forest sites. For that purpose, we located the exact sampling location using GPS coordinates and detailed tree survey maps from Begehold et al. (2016). The resampling was conducted with methods identical to those used for 1999-2001. The full dataset (1999-2001 and 2020-2022) consisted of approximately 2,400 samples containing close to 11,000 carabid beetles (Weiss et al., 2024).



Figure 1. Map of the study region (center), of the continuous sampling site near Eberswalde/Appendix III (bottom-left) and one of the sampling site of the repeated sampling/Appendix IV (bottom-right).

Due to the very similar context of both datasets, it was possible to relate the findings from their analysis. Both originated from the same region (Figure 1). Both fall within the same period. Both were collected using almost identical sampling methods (i.e., same type of pitfall traps), avoiding potential biases (Boetzl et al., 2018; Brown & Matthews, 2016). In both cases, carabid beetles were identified by the same people (Thomas Kolling, Fabio Weiss) using the same method (Müller-Motzfeld, 2004, and previous edition). Finally, both datasets were sampled from old beech forests with very similar management regimes. The absence of any serious management interventions such as larger-scale timber harvests or the use of pesticides/fertilizers, allowed us to consider in relative isolation from other potential (local) drivers the effect of climatic conditions such as drought.

2.2 Considering trends and changes using different metrics

We explored trends and changes using the same metrics for both datasets. We considered overall carabid abundance (number of individuals belonging to species of the Carabidae family), carabid biomass, taxonomic diversity and species traits.

Although abundance is a central metric commonly used for investigating population dynamics in carabid beetles, biomass has become an important alternative metric (Evans et al., 2022; Hallmann et al., 2020; Skarbek et al., 2021), especially after Hallmann et al. (2017) reported severe declines in flying insect biomass. Studying insect biomass can provide additional insights and often reveals contrasting patterns to insect abundance (Montgomery et al., 2020; Saint-Germain et al., 2007). Insects play an important role in food webs (Yang & Gratton, 2014), and insect biomass is a particularly meaningful metric when considering trophic energy fluxes (van Klink et al., 2022). Depending on the sampling methods used and the available data, different methods are available for measuring or calculating insect biomass. We used the size-weight equations of Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) to calculate carabid biomass based on species sizes provided by Müller-Motzfeld (2004) (see Box: Methodological challenge I: Carabid biomass).

Methodological challenge I: Carabid biomass

Challenge: There exist a variety of methods to measure carabid biomass. Some studies dry the sampled beetles before weighing them (e.g. Evans et al., 2022) others weigh wet beetles after draining the samples as currently still recommended by in the framework for nationwide insect monitoring by the BfN (Federal Agency for Nature Conservation Germany, 2023). However, these methods are work-intensive and have been demonstrated to introduce considerable bias (Braun et al., 2009; Knapp, 2012). Moreover, they require the original insect samples, which are often not available for digitally archived data. In these cases, size-weight equations, which utilize the correlation of body length and body weight, can be a solution. There exist different versions of such equations for carabid beetles. They originate from different geographic areas, are based on varying number of measured beetles and use either fresh weights or dry weights (Booij et al., 1994; Gruner, 2003; Hódar, 1996; Jarosik, 1989; Sabo et al., 2002; Szyszko, 1983). Although, these equations are assumed to be context specific and only valid for certain taxonomic groups, habitats and geographic areas (de los Santos Gómez, 2013; Sabo et al., 2002; Versluijs et al., 2023) they are more often than not applied outside their original context (e.g. Hallmann et al., 2020; Homburg et al., 2019;

Skarbek et al., 2021). Moreover, none of these equations has ever been evaluated with independent data. The data used for this research was archived digitally and the original samples were not preserved. For investigating trends in carabid biomass we therefore relied on methods that permitted the calculation of carabid biomass from digital data.

Approach: We explored different options of size-weight equations by evaluating two existing equations of Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994). Previous research showed that the accuracy of size-weight equations generally improves with increasing taxonomic specificity (Sabo et al., 2002). Therefore, we also developed alternative size-weight equations with additional taxonomic parameters of different complexity: Following the approach of Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) we fit LMs with log-transformed sizes and weights based on published data of Booij et al. (1994). We added a) a random intercept for subfamily to account for uneven representation in training data, b) a fixed effect for subfamily allowing taxonomically specific predictions and c) an interaction of ln(weight) and subfamily allowing taxonomically specific predictions based on varying correlation slopes. Finally, we used relative deviation graphs (Mitchell, 1997) and observed versus predicted regression (OP regression, Piñeiro et al., 2008) to compare prediction of all models to independent data of carabid fresh weights published by Schultz (1996).

In addition to potential changes in abundance (and biomass), we were also interested in how taxonomic diversity changed during the study period. A considerable number of long-term studies did not find declines in the abundance or biomass of European carabid beetles (Fürst et al., 2023; Homburg et al., 2019; Zajicek et al., 2021). However, potential drivers of declines might affect the abundance of different carabid species positively or negatively. This could lead to changes in species composition but balance out any trends in overall abundance (Morecroft et al., 2002). For instance, Homburg et al. (2019) found neither significant declines in overall abundance nor in biomass but in species richness. Species richness alone, however, is insufficient to reliably detect changes in taxonomic diversity and community assemblage (Edmonds et al., 2024; Hillebrand et al., 2018; Pozsgai et al., 2016). Temporal trends in taxonomic diversity are therefore at best analyzed using multimetric approaches (Blowes et al., 2022). We used the framework of hill numbers (Hill, 1973) and explored taxonomic diversity by deriving ⁰D (equivalent to species richness), ²D (equivalent to the inverse Simpson index) and ²D/⁰D (evenness, Jost, 2010). ⁰D and ²D vary in their sensitivity to rare species, while evenness describes how abundance is distributed among species. These diversity metrics are highly influenced by sample size (abundance), as smaller samples often leave rarer species undetected (Chao & Jost, 2012; Gotelli & Colwell, 2001; Roswell et al., 2021). We therefore standardized all diversity metrics by coverage (i.e., estimated sample completeness) using the framework of Chao et al. (2014).

Trait	References	Source
Local abundance	Habel & Schmitt (2018), van Klink et al. (2023): Large-scale insect decline appears to be driven by declines of formerly abundant species.	Own data
	Staab et al. (2023): Greater declines in relatively abundant forest insect species in the same area.	
Body size	Nolte et al. (2019): Larger species have a higher extinction risk.	Homburg et al. (2014) complemented by Müller- Motzfeld (2004)
	Staab et al. (2023): Greater declines in larger forest insect species in the same area.	
Wing-morphology	Homburg et al. (2013), Nolte et al. (2017): Flightless (brachypterous) species are typically associated with stable habitats.	Homburg et al. (2014) complemented by Müller- Motzfeld (2004)
	Qiu et al. (2023): Flightless forest carabids are forecasted to decline under climate change.	
Trophic role	Jouveau et al. (2019), Kirichenko-Babko et al. (2020): Predatory forest insects/carabids are especially drought sensitive.	Homburg et al. (2014) complemented by Müller- Motzfeld (2004)
	Staab et al. (2023): Greater declines in predatory forest insect species in the same area.	
Humidity preference	Morecroft et al. (2002), Šustek et al. (2017): Species that prefer humid conditions are more sensitive to drought.	Šustek (2004)
Latitudinal center of distribution	Chen et al. (2011), Jaworski & Hilszczański (2013), McCarty (2001): Climate change leads to shifts in species' distribution ranges. Species might more under pressure toward the southern limits of their distribution range	Homburg et al. (2014)

Table 1. Overview of the species traits considered, indications of why these traits are of interest for the study and the source of the trait data.

Finally, we considered community assemblages from a functional perspective. Carabid species can be characterized based on their traits, which describe species-specific properties, such as physiology, life history, geographic distribution or habitat preferences. These traits can be used as indicators of how species interact with their environment, and they may help to draw conclusions about ecological processes (Kotiaho et al., 2005). Staab et al. (2023) reported that among the flying forest insects in the region, species with certain traits (large, abundant predators), in particular, have declined. In carabids, species traits, particularly body size and wing morphology, were found to be meaningful predictors of extinction risk (Nolte et al., 2019) and the ability of species to cope with fluctuating environmental conditions (Homburg et al., 2013; Nolte et al., 2017; Qiu et al., 2023). We were therefore interested in whether the carabid community changed in terms of body size, wing morphology, feeding guild, humidity preference, latitudinal center of distribution range and local abundance (Table 1). We obtained data on species traits mostly from Homburg et al. (2014, carabids.org). We specifically decided against including traits representing habitat preferences and the reproductive cycle. Both are

highly variable and strongly depend on the local context (Matalin, 2007; Müller-Motzfeld, 2001), making it difficult to obtain reliable data for all species.

2.3 Trends and drought effects at the Eberswalde site

The population trends in insects are most likely not linear (Didham, Basset, et al., 2020). Continuous time series data with high (i.e., annual) temporal resolution enabled us to investigate both linear and nonlinear trends in carabid abundance, biomass and diversity metrics using GLMMs as well as GAMMs. Modeling nonlinear trends in abundance or diversity is useful for detecting turning points of trends (Dornelas et al., 2013; Habel et al., 2022; Knape, 2016). Both linear and nonlinear trend estimates can be crucially affected by population fluctuations (Didham, Basset, et al., 2020; Knape, 2022). We addressed this challenge in a separate study (see Box: Methodological challenge II: Fluctuations in insect populations), which helped us to determine a suitable random effect structure and led us to conduct sensitivity analyses for all trend models.

Methodological challenge II: Fluctuations in insect populations

Challenge: Early on in the debate about reported declines in insect population calls for a more careful and rigorous approach to trend analysis grew louder (Thomas et al., 2019). Many of the influential studies that reported declines were followed by criticisms from the science community concerning their methodology (e.g. Daskalova et al., 2021; Desquilbet et al., 2020, 2021; Mupepele et al., 2019). One of the issues is that the abundance of insects – particularly in carabids - are known to fluctuate considerably between years (Dallas et al., 2023; Günther & Assmann, 2004; Schwerk et al., 2006). There different reason for these fluctuations and they can be caused extrinsically by annually varying environmental conditions or availability of prey but also intrinsically through variations in species' life cycles (Daskalova et al., 2021; Irmler, 2007). Such year effects, which are known from other ecological studies (Werner et al., 2020), can introduce relevant bias when simply dismissed as noise. Moreover, all insect time series - even the longer ones (Bell et al., 2020; Macgregor et al., 2019; Neff et al., 2022) - only represent a limited window in time with the initial year acting as a baseline for trend analyses. Therefore it has a disproportionately large effect on estimated trends (Bahlai et al., 2021; Didham, Basset, et al., 2020; Duchenne et al., 2022; Knape, 2022) with this effect increasing in shorter time series (Daskalova et al., 2021; Duchenne et al., 2022). However, year effects may considerably reduce the reliability of initial years as baselines for trend analyses (Werner et al., 2020).

Daskalova et al. (2021) argued that the significant declines found by Seibold et al. (2019) during a period of ten years were mostly driven by data from the initial year which featured unusually high insect abundances. Daskalova et al. (2021) proposed the use of random intercepts for individual sampling years in GLMMs, in addition to using them as a fixed effect variable. According to them, this accounts for temporal pseudoreplication (meaning annually varying conditions) and therefore limits influence of interannual fluctuations and exceptional years. However, this approach remains controversial. Seibold et al. (2021) argue that potential temporal autocorrelation in insect abundance and overlapping effects with included environmental predictors may cause

issues. Thus far, random year intercepts are only rarely used in insect trend analyses (see Bell et al., 2020, for a rare example).

Approach: When preparing the analysis of the continuous time series data we were interested in how the inclusion of year effects as random intercepts would affect trend estimates for our carabid data. We used carabid abundance data to fit different GLMMs with different combinations of random year intercepts and environmental predictors (temperature and precipitation, as fixed effects). We then tested their sensitivity toward single years by iteratively excluding data of single years from the time series. We compared trend coefficients, confidence intervals and p values of the different models using pairwise tests (parametric and nonparametric).

Independent of diversity metrics such as richness, carabid communities can be expected to exhibit considerable species turnover between single years (Morecroft et al., 2002; Schwerk et al., 2006). The continuous nature of the data allowed us to investigate potential directional trends in turnover in addition to the previously described diversity metrics. Moreover, we fitted linear abundance trend models (GLMMs) for the 27 most abundant species and explored associations between classified trends (increasing, stable/uncertain, declining) and species traits (Table 1).

Continuous data on both the carabid community and the environment are crucial for investigating potential environmental drivers such as drought (Rumohr et al., 2023). Forests are able to buffer heat and maintain moisture (De Frenne et al., 2021; Gohr et al., 2021). However, it is highly context dependent at which point this capacity is exceeded (Davis et al., 2019), and it is therefore unclear at which temporal scale drought affects forest insects in the study area. Moreover, the life cycles of different carabid species vary (Matalin, 2007), leading to potentially delayed responses to drought (Šiška et al., 2020; Šustek et al., 2017). Continuous long-term data enabled us to investigate drought responses at different temporal scales. We chose the Standardized Precipitation Evapotranspiration Index (SPEI, Vicente-Serrano et al., 2010) to represent drought. The SPEI is a relative drought index based on monthly precipitation and temperature and can be calculated for different time spans. Moreover, it is known to be sensitive to climate change (Vicente-Serrano et al., 2010) and is widely used in drought research (Slette et al., 2019). It is a proven proxy for investigating drought effects on forest ecosystems (Buras et al., 2018; B. F. Meyer et al., 2020) as well as forest carabids (Šiška et al., 2020; Šustek et al., 2017). We calculated the SPEI based on meteorological data from the German Weather Service (DWD, 2023) for different time scales (12-72 months), each with different delays (same season, one year previous, two years previous). The procedure we used to calculate and aggregate different SPEI variables is illustrated in Figure 2.



Figure 2 (unchanged figure from Appendix III). The methodological scheme which was used to calculate and aggregate SPEI-variables: (A) monthly SPEI values were calculated at different temporal scales (e.g. 12 and 24 months) taking into account the climatic water balance of the previous months. (B) Monthly SPEI values were aggregated with different time lag in relation to sampling data. (C) Example of monthly SPEI values and differently aggregated SPEI variables (temporal scale: 36 months).

We tested the effect of drought by individually adding SPEI variables of different temporal scales and delays as predictors to the GLMMs for abundance, biomass and diversity metrics and comparing the AIC values of the original model and those with different SPEI predictors (Burnham & Anderson, 2004). If the inclusion of a certain SPEI variable as a predictor led to a better model fit (i.e., lower AIC), we considered this to support a drought effect at this particular temporal scale and delay. Additionally, we ran a similar AIC-based model selection for the individual species GLMMs. This time, however, we used the SPEI variable at the temporal scale, which was previously found to be most relevant for overall abundance and only tested different delays, which might vary with the different species' ecology.

2.4 Testing previous findings at the regional scale

Although the analysis of the local dataset provided detailed insights into trends and drought effects, these insights were limited to a relatively small spatial area. We first used data from stations of the German Meteorological Service (DWD, 2023) and calculated time series of the SPEI for different locations throughout the study region to ensure that climatic patterns were consistent with those found at the local site. We then used the second dataset to compare the

carabid communities of eleven old beech forest sites for 1999-2001 (reference) and 2020-2022 (during/after drought) and tested the previous findings at larger spatial scale. We were interested in whether the changes in the carabid community at the regional scale corresponded to the trends we had previously observed at the local scale.

When investigating changes in insect populations by comparing data from two periods, findings are prone to bias due to false-baseline or snapshot effects (Didham, Basset, et al., 2020). This is especially an issue when comparing single years (see Lister & Garcia, 2018, for a prominent example). Carabid species in particular are known to fluctuate strongly between single years (Dallas et al., 2023; Irmler, 2007; Rainio & Niemelä, 2003). We compared periods of multiple years across different species and locations (Knape, 2022) in addition to using an appropriate random effect structure (Chaves, 2010; Daskalova et al., 2021), which provided some safeguarding. There are several good examples of insect population studies that use this approach to investigate changes over time (Harris et al., 2019; Schuch et al., 2012). In this case, nonlinear trends found in the previous analysis provided an additional important context that facilitated interpretation.

Site variable	Reference	
Latitude		
Longitude	Duchenne et al. (2022): Insect population trends can be expected to show spatial variations.	
Protection status	Winter (2005), Winter et al. (2005), Begehold et al. (2016): Protected forest sites were old-growth forests, many of which with especially high structural diversity.	
	Fuller et al. (2008): Old-growth deciduous forests is important habitat for forest specialist carabids.	
	Frey et al. (2016): Old-growth forests may better conserve forest microclimate during extreme weather.	
Initial community size	Cours et al. (2023): Larger species might be affected more severely by droughts.	
Mean precipitation	Davis et al. (2019): Local water availability affects the microclimatic buffering capacity of forests. We use mean precipitation as a very simple proxy for water availability.	
Landscape composition	Gohr et al. (2021): Forests and wetlands mitigate extremes in land surface temperature.	
	Tammaru et al. (2023): Forest cover plays an essential role for other insect groups (butterflies) on the landscape scale, likely due to microclimatic effects.	
Canopy	Davis et al. (2019), De Frenne et al. (2021), Blumröder et al., (2021): Canopy cover affects the microclimatic buffering capacity of forests.	

Table 2 (modified table from Appendix IV). Overview of the different site variables that were used in an explorative correlation analysis investigating potential causes of heterogeneity in site-specific changes.

We used GLMMs to compare abundance, biomass and diversity metrics between the two periods. We also investigated selected species traits that were associated with classified trends during the previous analysis. As we were not examining changes in individual species at this time, we compared the community means (CMs) and community weighted means (CWMs) for these traits between the two time periods. Furthermore, we were interested in whether these changes were consistent among the different resampling sites. Although all the study sites were relatively similar in terms of forest vegetation and management, we expected some spatial heterogeneity (Duchenne et al., 2022). The pressure of drought on the carabid community might vary based on local water availability (Davis et al., 2019), landscape composition in the surrounding area (Gohr et al., 2021; Mann et al., 2023), vegetation structure (Davis et al., 2019), or the initial composition of the carabid community (Kotiaho et al., 2005). We therefore investigated the associations of different site variables (Table 2) with changes at the site level using t tests and correlation tests (Pearson).

2.5 Robust evidence from a combined approach

Figure 3 illustrates how the separate contributions of this dissertation fall into the overarching framework: Appendices I and II contributed to optimizing the methodology for the following trend analyses at the local (Appendix III) and regional (Appendix IV) scales. By utilizing a similar context, the trend analysis with small-scale time series data (Appendix III) provided an important context for analyzing the repeated sampling data at the regional level (Appendix IV). Drawing on the findings of all contributions allowed for robust regional-scale evidence on long-term trends and drought effects in carabid communities.



Figure 3. Conceptual framework of this dissertation with its individual contributions.

3. Key findings

The following section provides a summary of the key findings of each contribution. Detailed descriptions and figures of the respective findings are provided in Appendices I-IV.

3.1 How to estimate carabid biomass? - an evaluation of size-weight models for ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) and perspectives for further improvement (Appendix I)

We evaluated two widely used size-weight models for carabid beetles. Moreover, we explored additional taxonomic parameters of different complexities. When using independent data from Schultz (1996) for validation, we found that the model of Szyszko (1983) was more accurate for larger carabid species, while the model of Booij et al. (1994) was more accurate for smaller carabid species. Adding additional taxonomic predictors gradually improved the prediction accuracy with increasing model complexity. Overall, the most complex model allowing for varying slopes of the size-weight relationship for different carabid subfamilies provided the most balanced and most accurate biomass predictions.

The data of Schultz (1996), which we used for validation, originated from a different region and habitat than those used by Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) for training their respective models. Furthermore, it represented a more balanced distribution of carabid sizes, while Booij et al. (1994) featured smaller species, and Szyszko (1983) most likely featured larger species. Independent of region and habitat, the models of Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) were most accurate for the size range that was represented in their respective training data. We therefore propose that the accuracy (and validity) of such size-weight equations is mostly governed by the size range of the carabid beetles represented in the training data. None of the existing models account for such imbalances in the training data. We assume that sizeweight models with additional taxonomic parameters provide greater model flexibility and therefore perform best in accounting for imbalances and reflecting this size-specificity.

Although taxonomically more specific size-weight equations have proven promising, their applicability remains limited by the available data on carabid fresh weights, which can be used for training. We therefore recommend the combined use of the models of Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) for carabids \geq 11.8 mm and < 11.8 mm, respectively, as a practical interim solution. Consequently, we used this approach for calculating carabid biomass for both datasets (Appendices III and IV).

3.2 Random year intercepts in mixed models help to assess uncertainties in insect population trends (Appendix II)

We were interested in whether the addition of random year intercepts in GLMMs can help to better account for interannual fluctuations and year effects in insect time series, as proposed earlier by Daskalova et al. (2021). We tested the outcomes of including random year intercepts for analyzing abundance trends using a 24-year time series of carabid abundances while ensuring that carabid abundances were not temporally autocorrelated. We found that including random year intercepts had a significant effect on the estimated trend coefficients, independent of whether we also included additional environmental predictors. In our case, and in contrast to

the findings of Daskalova et al. (2021), trends were estimated to be more negative when we included random year intercepts. In accordance with other studies, trend coefficient CIs became wider, and p values increased with the inclusion of random year intercepts. In the sensitivity analysis (iterative exclusion of individual years), the trend coefficients showed similar fluctuation patterns, regardless of whether random year intercepts, environmental predictors or both were included. P values, however, showed significantly different patterns between model structures. They were completely unaffected by the exclusions of individual years when random year intercepts were not included but showed strong fluctuations when they were. This effect was partly mitigated when both random year intercepts and environmental predictors were included. Both random year intercepts and environmental predictors individually increased the relative overlap of trend CIs in the sensitivity analysis and the respective full model. The best results were obtained when random year intercepts and environmental predictors were included simultaneously, leading to almost complete overlap of CIs.

We concluded that the inclusion of random year intercepts in GLMMs does not reduce the susceptibility of trend coefficients to year effects, which is a strong case for sensitivity tests in insect trend analyses (see Appendix III). Random year intercepts, however, increase the sensitivity of p values with regard to influential years, which can be helpful in sensitivity tests. Most importantly, random year intercepts in combination with additional environmental predictors lead to more reliable CIs that incorporate uncertainties due to fluctuations and year effects. These findings, together with the additional work of Knape (2016), convinced us to include random year intercepts in the GLMMs and GAMMs used for trend analyses in Appendices III and IV.

3.3. Long-term drought triggers severe declines in carabid beetles in a temperate forest (Appendix III)

We analyzed the continuous time series data from 1999 to 2022 using GLMMs and GAMMs to investigate trends in carabid abundance, biomass and taxonomic diversity. We examined the trends of the 27 most abundant species and how these trends were linked to a set of species traits. Finally, we were interested in how the investigated trends were related to a drought index (SPEI) by testing this relationship at different temporal scales and with potential delays via model selection.

We found significant negative linear trends in biomass, abundance and different standardized metrics of taxonomic diversity (except for standardized richness). We observed mean annual decline rates of -3.1% (0.95 CI [-5.3, -1]) in overall abundance and -4.9% (0.95 CI [-9.4, -1.6]) in biomass. The observed species turnover revealed a significant shift in species composition. Nonlinear trends of abundance and biomass showed fluctuations with (local) maxima in 2015 and 2016, which were followed by sudden steep declines until 2022 of -71% in abundance (0.95 CI [-84, -61]) and -89% in biomass (0.95 CI [-97, -59]). These patterns showed a strong correlation with the SPEI when calculated for the previous 72 months and with a delay of 2 years (Figure 4). When this particular SPEI was included as an additional predictor in the GLMMs for abundance and biomass, the predictions closely resembled the estimated nonlinear trends of the GAMMs. Taxonomic diversity metrics only partly showed nonlinear trends, and if so, these trends were less strongly related to drought conditions. Drought had a weak positive effect on standardized richness, while the effect on standardized evenness was negative. Turnover showed a nonlinear trend with accelerated shifts in recent years. However, as this

metric was not standardized, this pattern was most likely a statistical artifact caused by declines in abundance.



Figure 4 (modified figure from Appendix III). Time series of the drought index (SPEI 72) with periods of dry conditions highlighted in red and wet conditions highlighted in blue and biomass prediction from the GAMM in black (separate scale, right side).

Of the 27 most abundant species, eight declined during the study period, while two species increased. Declines tended to affect the more locally abundant species. Furthermore, declining species were generally larger, predatory and either short-winged or dimorphic. In contrast, the two increasing species were relatively small and winged. Interestingly, the trends in species did not appear to be related to either humidity preference or the latitudinal center of distribution. Ten species responded negatively to drought conditions (with varying delays), while one increased with drought. The distribution of traits of drought-sensitive species were generally very similar to those of declining species.

3.4 Evidence for regional-scale declines in carabid beetles in old lowland beech forests following a period of severe drought (Appendix IV)

After finding a close relationship between long-term drought conditions and carabid abundance and biomass in Appendix III, we tested these findings at a larger spatial scale with the data from the eleven repeatedly sampled beech forest sites. Meteorological data revealed that temporal patterns of the SPEI were relatively consistent among different sites throughout the region and corresponded with those observed at the continuous sampling site (Figure 6 top). The SPEI indicated relatively wet conditions in 1998 and 1999, followed by moderate values (>-1) in 2000 and 2001. In contrast, the SPEI values were consistently low (<-1) after 2018/2019 throughout the region indicating unprecedentedly dry conditions. Based on the previous findings, we expected to see significant differences between the two periods regarding the carabid community. We found significant changes from 1999-2001 to 2020-2022 of -51% (0.95 CI [-73%,-9%]) and -65% (0.95 CI [-81%,-36%]) across all sites. When estimating changes for individual sites, these changes were consistently negative (Figure 5). Changes in standardized taxonomic diversity metrics did not significantly change between the periods, while site-specific changes were highly variable. We found a significant decrease in the mean individual size (CWM) of - 1.7 mm or -9.8% (0.95 CI [-18.2%,-0.7%]). The probability of sampling a winged individual increased slightly but significantly by 0.02. In contrast, there was no significant change in the probability of sampling a predatory individual. None of the traits showed significant changes when considered at the species-level (CM).



Figure 5 (unchanged figure from Appendix IV). Predictions for carabid abundance (top) and biomass (bottom). Estimates across all sites (left) and site specific estimates (right). Dots represent estimated means, errorbars (left plots) represent 0.95 confidence intervals. Significance codes: ** p=0.001-0.01, * p=0.01-0.05, n.s. p>0.05.

We explored possible associations of site-specific changes and site context and found the strongest association between local relative changes in biomass and landscape composition with greater declines ocurring at sites that had less forest (and wetlands) in their vicinity. This was supported by the bootstrapped p value and CIs (r=0.839, CI [0.601, 0.954], p=0.0011). Furthermore, declines in CWM size were greater toward the north, at protected sites and at sites that had a greater initial CWM size in 1999-2001. The latter also showed stronger declines in biomass. We found no significant differences in abundance or biomass changes between the extensively managed and the protected sites. Protected old-growth forest sites were among those with the greatest relative declines in biomass, including the two UNESCO World Heritage sites, with biomass declines of -72% and -55%, respectively.

4. Synthesis

The following section reviews and discusses the findings of this dissertation. It briefly addresses the two methodological contributions and explains how they have facilitated the following work. It extensively discusses further findings with regard to the initial research questions and relevant scientific work of others. While there are a large number of valuable long-term studies of carabid populations, we mostly relate our work to studies from forests in Europe. Finally, this section expands on the aspect of uncertainty and the different implications of our findings.

4.1 Methodological groundwork

The first two contributions (Appendices I and II) served as crucial methodological groundwork for our further analyses but also provide valuable insights for future research on insect trends and applied environmental monitoring.

Biomass proved to be a key metric when we investigated trends and drought effects in the carabid community. Previously, we evaluated and expanded size-weight equations for carabid beetles, which allowed us to calculate the biomass of carabid samples more accurately (Appendix I). While life sampling and direct weighing provide the most accurate biomass measurements, this method is often not feasible (see Knapp, 2012). Weighing samples from common (kill) traps will most likely lead to biased results (ibid.). Generally, size-weight equations provide a simple and quick method for calculating carabid biomass that facilitates the use of carabid biomass as an additional metric. The sizes of sampled individuals can be measured (representatively) to increase accuracy. If samples are no longer available, as in the case of digital-only data, they can be obtained from the literature or from trait databases. Our findings and recommendations will help to calculate carabid biomass more accurately in future research or insect monitoring. We would like to encourage trait databases to also include species (mean) biomass under the condition that the method of calculation or source is made transparent. The ultimate goal should be the development of a global size-weight model based on taxonomically complete data for carabids. With the advent of AI-assisted camera traps for insects, size-weight models hold a great potential for future insect monitoring (van Klink et al., 2022).

Furthermore, we thoroughly tested random year intercepts as a method to account for insect fluctuations and year effects in GLMMs using our own data, which enabled us to assess uncertainties in estimated trends more reliably (Appendix II). To date, only a few studies have used temporally explicit random effects for insect trend analyses so far. If applied more consistently, this approach could help to bring more emphasis to trend uncertainties, which receive relatively little attention in the discourse to date (Boyd et al., 2022; Daskalova et al., 2021; Simmonds et al., 2022). Additionally, this would increase the reliability of uncertainty measures and enhance the scientific debate on declining insect populations.

4.2 Research questions

Which were the general trends (abundance, taxonomic diversity, functional composition) in carabid communities of old lowland beech forests in northeast ern Germany over the past 24 years?

The Eberswalde time series data (Appendix III) indicated significant linear declines in the abundance and biomass of carabid beetles of -3.1% and -4.9% (annual means), respectively. GAMMs revealed that abundance and biomass fluctuated at a relatively high level and only sharply declined in recent years. The regional data (Appendix IV) support these declines at a larger scale and correspond with the local GAMM predictions (Figure 6, bottom). The overall declines in abundance and biomass are not only notable in the predicted means. For carabid beetles, it can generally be expected that samples exhibit considerable fluctuations between years as well as great dispersion within the same year (Irmler, 2007; Kotze & Niemelä, 2002). This is illustrated by wide confidence intervals for abundance and biomass up to approximately 2018 in the GAMMs (Appendix III and Figure 6 bottom). After that, not only do the estimated means decline, but the confidence intervals also become much narrower. This is the case in both analyses, providing further consistent evidence for declines. We observed significant declines in different metrics for taxonomic diversity at the Eberswalde site. At the regional scale, however, changes in taxonomic diversity were not consistent and assumingly reflected local ecological processes. Moreover, the results from both analyses agree that larger and less mobile (i.e., short-winged or dimorphic) species decline disproportionally. Overall, stronger declines in biomass than in abundance, which were observed for both datasets, support this finding. At the regional scale, this trend shows some variability, which could be caused by initial differences in species relative abundance.

Our results roughly correspond with annual declines in carabid abundance of -4.3% found by Hallmann et al. 2020 in a partly forested landscape in the Netherlands. Conversely, Brooks et al. (2012) reported increasing abundances at forest sites in the UK. Our findings also contrast those of Homburg et al. (2019) from a German forest site, who found no declines in abundance or in biomass but in (rarified) species richness and particularly in smaller, more mobile species. However, a large-scale study by Staab et al. (2023), which investigated trends in flying forest insects, partly in the same region, revealed corresponding trends in species traits. This heterogeneity in findings does not come surprising - even for similar habitats and the same group of insects - as the different studies vary in time series length and use different baseline years (Bahlai et al., 2021; Duchenne et al., 2022). None of these studies analyzed data recorded after 2017, the period in which we found the greatest declines. Most of the abovementioned studies were conducted at relatively small spatial scales, each in a slightly different context. It is known that diversity trends in carabid communities can vary locally and do not always reflect large-scale processes (Valdez et al., 2023; Zajicek et al., 2021). This is also illustrated by our findings regarding taxonomic diversity. In this context, it is all the more important to emphasize that we found consistent declines in abundance, biomass and certain traits at the regional scale. Standardized long-term studies of carabid beetles at this spatial scale are rare (Evans et al., 2022; Zajicek et al., 2021), and to our knowledge, ours is the only such example for forest carabids in Europe.



Figure 6. Top: Time series of the drought index (SPEI 72) for the site of continuous sampling (black) and the eleven sites of repeated sampling (reds). **Bottom:** Biomass predictions from the GAMM for the continuous data (black, 0.95 CIs in grey) and the GLMM for the repeated sampling data (red, 0.95 CIs as error bars).

How do these trends relate to drought conditions, particularly during recent periods of severe drought?

We found strong evidence for negative effects of drought on carabid abundance, biomass and the relative abundance of larger, less mobile species. Drought (i.e., SPEI) had the strongest effect when it considered the CWB of the previous six years and affected carabid beetles with a delay of up to two years. Correspondingly, we observed similar changes (in comparison to the reference period) at the regional scale when we resampled carabids two years after the onset of a longer drought period. Metrics for taxonomic diversity showed no or weaker correlations with drought conditions. On the regional scale, changes in (standardized) taxonomic diversity were not consistent, despite consistent drought conditions, indicating no systematic drought effects. Weather anomalies as potential drivers of carabid trends have been the subject of previous studies. While Hallmann et al. (2020) did not find annual precipitation and temperature to be meaningful predictors for carabid beetles in open land, Skarbek et al. (2021) and Zajicek et al. (2021) found significant effects of annual precipitation on species composition. Evans et al. (2022) investigated trends of carabid beetles in Japanese forests and reported that a general increase in precipitation and temperature led to increased species richness, abundance and biomass in deciduous broadleaved forests. In this research, we included short-term precipitation and temperature anomalies as predictors, mostly to account for short-term weather-induced effects on sampling efficiency (Saska et al., 2013). In contrast to the abovementioned studies, we specifically focused on drought (the interplay of temperature and precipitation) as a potential driver and considered its effects on a larger temporal scale.

In line with our findings, two observational studies from European forests by Šiška et al. (2020) and Šustek et al. (2017) reported that drought (also represented by the SPEI) negatively affected the abundance of forest carabid beetles. Additionally, both studies also highlighted a 1- to 2year delay in carabid responses to drought conditions. Two experimental studies by Jouveau et al. (2022) and Williams et al. (2014) also supported drought-induced abundance declines. These studies also reported – together with Šustek et al. (2017) – declines in species richness in response to (simulated) droughts. The different responses of species richness compared to our findings may be due to different reasons. On the one hand, none of the abovementioned studies standardized species richness, and the respective declines might be artifacts of simultaneous declines in abundance (Chao et al., 2014). On the other hand, the carabid communities of the old European beech forests typically feature relatively few species with relatively high abundances (Müller-Motzfeld, 2001). Therefore, diversity metrics might be more robust to changes in the communities in our case. Although the effect of drought on the relative abundance of carabid traits has not been directly tested thus far, our findings resonate with those of other studies. Distributional studies of carabid traits highlight that large, flightless species are usually associated with relatively stable habitats (Homburg et al., 2013; Nolte et al., 2017). Conversely, these species typically decrease with disturbance, which generally favors small generalist species with good dispersal abilities (Rainio & Niemelä, 2003). Generally, large, flightless carabid species are expected to experience relative declines due to climate change in the future (Brandmayr & Pizzolotto, 2016; Qiu et al., 2023), which is in line with our findings with regard to the predicted increase in the intensity and frequency of droughts (Carretta et al., 2022).

In open landscapes, the effects of precipitation (or a lack thereof) on the carabid community seem to be more immediate (Skarbek et al., 2021; Zajicek et al., 2021). Our findings and those of other studies suggest that drought effects act on a larger temporal scale in forests (Šiška et al., 2020; Šustek et al., 2017). Structurally rich, old deciduous forests are often attributed with a high capacity for buffering extreme events such as heat and drought (Frey et al., 2016). This might explain why drought had the most apparent effects when we considered it for a relatively long period (i.e., 72-month SPEI). Multiyear drought events such as this from 2018 on "... could push [beech trees] beyond their hydraulic safety margins" (direct citation, Rukh et al., 2023), affecting tree vitality and ultimately reducing canopy cover as well as transpiration. We assume that this in turn triggers positive feedback loops of reduced humidity and increasing temperatures (Allen et al., 2015; Buras et al., 2020). Consequently, longer water deficiency leads to increased exposure to extreme conditions even in forests with greater microclimatic buffering capacities.

Based on our findings, it remains difficult to precisely attribute drought-induced declines and changes to single ecological processes. Reduced soil moisture might have direct effects and lead to desiccation of carabids, especially larvae, which are most sensitive to microclimatic conditions (Magura et al., 2021). Different types of life cycles can explain delayed effects of up to two years (Irmler, 2007; Matalin, 2007). Such delays could, however, also be caused by drought affecting organisms at lower trophic levels, leading to a lower prey abundance for mostly predatory carabid beetles in the following season(s) (Irmler, 2007; Šiška et al., 2020; Šustek et al., 2017). Another factor could be potential top-down processes, for example, the increased foraging of vertebrate predators in the relatively softer soils of deciduous forests during drought (Baubet et al., 2003).

Does the local context, for instance the protection status, mediate trends and potential drought effects?

When we explored site-specific changes in carabid communities (Appendix IV), we found associations with several of the tested site variables (Table 2). Most strikingly, sites with less forest (incl. waterbodies and wetlands) in their vicinity showed stronger declines in biomass. Gohr et al. (2021) showed that these types of land cover significantly offset temperature extremes. Mann et al. (2023) found that this offset was smaller in fragmented forest areas, most likely due to edge effects. We assume, that in our study the sites with less surrounding forest area also represented more fragmented forest areas or areas along the edges of larger forest areas. Stronger edge effects probably led to greater exposure to extreme conditions and, in turn, to greater declines in carabid biomass. It is important to note that the amount of forest cover was independent of all other site variables that showed any association with trends.

Moreover, stronger declines in biomass as well as in CWM size were also associated with a greater initial CWM size of carabid beetles. This corresponds with relatively stronger declines in larger species found in this research and predicted by other studies (Brandmayr & Pizzolotto, 2016; Nolte et al., 2019; Qiu et al., 2023) and highlights that community responses to disturbances such as drought may vary with the respective community's trait composition (Kotiaho et al., 2005). Protected forest sites did not show any significant difference in abundance or biomass trends from those of managed sites, but stronger declines in CWM size. This association may hint at more sensitive carabid communities with forest specialists at these sites but could also be confounded by the spatial distribution of protected sites, as latitude was associated with both protection status and declines in CWM size.

4.3 Critical reflection on the confidence of results and model uncertainties

To some extent, uncertainty and limited confidence are unavoidable in insect trend analysis. Important aspects in this regard are time-series length (Cusser et al., 2021), biased baselines (Bahlai et al., 2021; Duchenne et al., 2022) or the local context (Duchenne et al., 2022). When analyzing the local time series data (Appendix III), we used rigorous sensitivity tests to validate our results against the potential effects of single years and plots. Statistical models with appropriate random effect structures provided reliable confidence intervals (Appendix II). Additionally, modeling nonlinear trends provided additional insights and safeguarded against overconfidence in linear estimates. A second independent dataset consistently supported these declines at a larger scale (Appendix IV). Nevertheless, the estimated decline rates for both datasets were accompanied by relatively broad CIs and should be understood as a general order of magnitude for declines rather than an exact rate. However, the trend estimates for biomass and abundance showed consistently negative confidence intervals in all analyses, which should generally be taken as clear evidence of a decline. As the local time series consisted of data that were collected mainly from May to July, it seemed possible that changes were caused by phenological shifts (Irmler, 2022; Pozsgai & Littlewood, 2014). The repeated sampling data, however, were collected throughout the whole period of the main carabid activity (April-November). As the results from both datasets showed consistent patterns, we consider phenological shifts to be unlikely confounding factors.

Moreover, there is reason to assume that estimated declines in biomass are conservative estimates. This is especially relevant considering the observed link between declines and drought conditions. The sizes of adult carabid beetles strongly depend on conditions during larval development (Huk & Kühne, 1999; Magura et al., 2021; Tseng et al., 2018). Extreme conditions such as drought and heat might not only lead to direct desiccation but also reduce the size of adult beetles. In this study, however, we used size-weight equations to calculate biomass based on average beetle sizes from the literature. We argue that unfavorable environmental conditions after 2018 most likely led to smaller adult beetles, which we did not account for, probably leading to stronger declines in biomass than we described.

It is important to note that our analysis of site variables that might affect local trends was *post hoc* (Appendix IV). Due to the original context (Winter, 2005), the study sites were not specifically distributed or stratified to investigate these variables. Moreover, the variables were coarsely aggregated and the number of independent samples (n=11) was relatively low. Therefore, the findings might lack empirical robustness and allow only limited causal inference. The heterogeneity of site-specific trends might not only be caused by mediated drought effects, but could also potentially result from varying background trends independent of droughts. However, we are convinced that the striking results regarding the landscape context (i.e., forest area in the surrounding area) are especially relevant findings. In the context of other research (Gohr et al., 2021; Mann et al., 2023), these findings provide valuable information for further research and important management implications.

4.4 Implications and outlook

Old beech forests constitute an essential component of natural biodiversity in Europe (Brunet et al., 2010; Springer et al., 2024). Germany bears a great responsibility for their protection and conservation due to the current distribution of these forests (P. Meyer et al., 2023; Springer et al., 2024; Winter, 2005). This dissertation revealed significant declines in the overall abundance, biomass and relative abundance of certain traits in the carabid beetle community of these forests in northeastern Germany over the last 24 years. Worryingly, these declines also affected old-growth beech forests of high conservation interest, such as UNESCO World Heritage Sites, which are situated in the core zones of a national park and a UNESCO Biosphere Reserve. Due to the pivotal role of carabid beetles in the food webs of the forest floor, we assume that their decline indicates and/or results in further changes throughout the ecosystem.

A predominant portion of these declines was found to be related to recent periods of severe drought starting in 2018. Previous studies have indicated that beech forests are already under pressure due to climate change (Dulamsuren et al., 2017; Martinez del Castillo et al., 2022) and

have been severely impacted by recent droughts (B. F. Meyer et al., 2020; Rukh et al., 2023; Weigel et al., 2023). Our findings represent the first evidence that this was also the case for insects. On the one hand, insect populations are known to recover from disturbances such as drought (Ewald et al., 2015). On the other hand, extreme weather events such as droughts are expected to increase in severity and frequency in the course of climate change (Carretta et al., 2022). In particular, the recent drought periods have been described as unprecedented and have been attributed to climate change (Hari et al., 2020; Schumacher et al., 2022, 2023). Therefore, the resulting declines in the carabid community might also be unprecedented. Although precisely forecasting trends in insect populations in this context is extremely difficult (Bahlai, 2023), we assume that climate change will result in recurring periods of declines and changes in the carabid communities of beech forests. At the ecosystem level, this might lead to modifications in food webs.

We found that it was not the local protection status but the landscape structure that was associated with the severity of biomass declines. This indicates the potential limitations of strict local protection under climate change (R. Warren et al., 2018). Future conservation efforts and strategies should more often consider the greater spatial context and exposure to climate change effects into account to protect (insect) biodiversity effectively.

Although we present strong evidence for drought effects on forest carabid communities, the underlying processes and mechanisms remain largely unclear. Currently, we still lack a spatially and temporally detailed understanding of how extreme weather events affect microclimatic conditions in different forest ecosystems (De Frenne et al., 2021). Moreover, relatively little is known about how relationships and interdependencies in food webs are affected by changes in microclimate, especially in soils. Gaining such insights will be of paramount importance for predicting climate change impacts on biodiversity and adapting conservation planning.
5. Conclusions

This dissertation investigated temporal trends in carabid communities in old lowland beech forests and tested drought as a potential driver. We found that

- a) carabid abundance and biomass consistently declined throughout the study region, which especially affected larger species with lower dispersal abilities, while the trends in taxonomic diversity varied.
- b) the declines occurred mainly in recent years and were related to long-term drought conditions.
- c) the declines were independent of the local conservation status, and the decline in biomass was strongly linked to the local landscape composition.

These findings are worrying because they highlight the decline of a pivotal insect family in forests that play a crucial role in conserving natural biodiversity. Furthermore, they support recent studies pointing to weather anomalies and climate change as major drivers of insect populations and point to possible future declines and changes. Future conservation planning needs to recognize the limitations of local conservation and the importance of spatial context in mitigating the effects of climate change on (insect) biodiversity. This requires further research on the fine-scale dynamics and underlying ecological processes of extreme weather impacts on forest insects.

References

- Akaike, H. (1998). Information Theory and an Extension of the Maximum Likelihood Principle. In E. Parzen, K. Tanabe, & G. Kitagawa (Eds.), *Selected Papers of Hirotugu Akaike* (pp. 199–213). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4612-1694-0_15
- Allen, C. D., Breshears, D. D., & McDowell, N. G. (2015). On underestimation of global vulnerability to tree mortality and forest die-off from hotter drought in the Anthropocene. *Ecosphere*, *6*(8), art129. https://doi.org/10.1890/ES15-00203.1
- Atmore, L. M., & Buss, D. L. (2023). Historical land use patterns provide insight into contemporary insect diversity loss. *Molecular Ecology*, 32(13). https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.17044
- Bahlai, C. A. (2023). Forecasting insect dynamics in a changing world. *Current Opinion in Insect Science*, 101133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cois.2023.101133
- Bahlai, C. A., White, E. R., Perrone, J. D., Cusser, S., & Stack Whitney, K. (2021). The broken window: An algorithm for quantifying and characterizing misleading trajectories in ecological processes. *Ecological Informatics*, 64, 101336. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoinf.2021.101336
- Barber, H. S. (1931). Traps for cave-inhabiting insects. *Journal of the Elisha Mitchell Scientific Society*, 46(2), 259–266. JSTOR.
- Barendregt, A., Zeegers, T., van Steenis, W., & Jongejans, E. (2022). Forest hoverfly community collapse: Abundance and species richness drop over four decades. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *15*(5), 510–521. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12577
- Baubet, E., Ropert-Coudert, Y., & Brandt, S. (2003). Seasonal and annual variations in earthworm consumption by wild boar (Sus scrofa scrofa L.). *Wildlife Research*, *30*(2), 179–186. https://doi.org/10.1071/wr00113
- Begehold, H., Rzanny, M., & Winter, S. (2016). Patch patterns of lowland beech forests in a gradient of management intensity. *Forest Ecology and Management*, *360*, 69–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2015.10.021
- Bell, J. R., Blumgart, D., & Shortall, C. R. (2020). Are insects declining and at what rate? An analysis of standardised, systematic catches of aphid and moth abundances across Great Britain. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *13*(2), 115–126. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12412
- Benbow, M. E., Lewis, A. J., Tomberlin, J. K., & Pechal, J. L. (2013). Seasonal Necrophagous Insect Community Assembly During Vertebrate Carrion Decomposition. *Journal of Medical Entomology*, 50(2), 440–450. https://doi.org/10.1603/ME12194
- Blowes, S. A., Daskalova, G. N., Dornelas, M., Engel, T., Gotelli, N. J., Magurran, A. E., Martins, I. S., McGill, B., McGlinn, D. J., Sagouis, A., Shimadzu, H., Supp, S. R., & Chase, J. M. (2022). Local biodiversity change reflects interactions among changing abundance, evenness, and richness. *Ecology*, *103*(12), e3820. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecy.3820
- Blumröder, J. S., May, F., Härdtle, W., & Ibisch, P. L. (2021). Forestry contributed to warming of forest ecosystems in northern Germany during the extreme summers of 2018 and 2019. *Ecological Solutions and Evidence*, 2(3), e12087. https://doi.org/10.1002/2688-8319.12087

- Blüthgen, N., Dicks, L. V., Forister, M. L., Outhwaite, C. L., & Slade, E. M. (2023). Insect declines in the Anthropocene. *Nature Reviews Earth & Environment*, *4*, 683–686. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43017-023-00478-x
- Blüthgen, N., Staab, M., Achury, R., & Weisser, W. W. (2022). Unravelling insect declines: Can space replace time? *Biology Letters*, *18*(4), 20210666. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2021.0666
- Boetzl, F. A., Ries, E., Schneider, G., & Krauss, J. (2018). It's a matter of design—How pitfall trap design affects trap samples and possible predictions. *PeerJ*, *6*, e5078. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.5078
- Bohn, U., & Gollup, G. (2007). Buchenwälder als natürliche Vegetation in Europa. *Natur und Landschaft*, 82(9), 391–397.
- Bohn, U., Gollup, G., Hettwer, C., Neuhäuslova, Z., Raus, T., Schlüter, H., & Weber, H. (2000). *Map of the Natural vegetation of Europe. Scale 1: 2 500 000*. Bundesamt für Naturschutz.
- Booij, K., den Nijs, L., Heijermann, T., Jorritsma, I., Lock, C., & Noorlander, J. (1994). Size and weight of carabid beetles: Ecological applications. *Proc. Exper. & Appl. Entomol.*, 5, 93–98.
- Boyd, R. J., Powney, G. D., Burns, F., Danet, A., Duchenne, F., Grainger, M. J., Jarvis, S. G., Martin, G., Nilsen, E. B., Porcher, E., Stewart, G. B., Wilson, O. J., & Pescott, O. L. (2022). ROBITT: A tool for assessing the risk-of-bias in studies of temporal trends in ecology. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, *13*(7), 1497–1507. https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.13857
- Boyd, R. J., Powney, G. D., & Pescott, O. L. (2023). We need to talk about nonprobability samples. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, *38*(6), 521–531. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2023.01.001
- Brandmayr, P., & Pizzolotto, R. (2016). Climate change and its impact on epigean and hypogean carabid beetles. *Periodicum Biologorum*, *118*(3), 147–162. https://doi.org/10.18054/pb.2016.118.3.4062
- Braun, M., Simon, E., Fábián, I., & Tóthmérész, B. (2009). The effects of ethylene glycol and ethanol on the body mass and elemental composition of insects collected with pitfall traps. *Chemosphere*, 77(10), 1447–1452. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2009.08.051
- Braunisch, V., Coppes, J., Arlettaz, R., Suchant, R., Zellweger, F., & Bollmann, K. (2014). Temperate Mountain Forest Biodiversity under Climate Change: Compensating Negative Effects by Increasing Structural Complexity. *PLOS ONE*, *9*(5), e97718. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0097718
- Brittain, C. A., Vighi, M., Bommarco, R., Settele, J., & Potts, S. G. (2010). Impacts of a pesticide on pollinator species richness at different spatial scales. *Basic and Applied Ecology*, *11*(2), 106–115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2009.11.007
- Brooks, D. R., Bater, J. E., Clark, S. J., Monteith, D. T., Andrews, C., Corbett, S. J.,
 Beaumont, D. A., & Chapman, J. W. (2012). Large carabid beetle declines in a United Kingdom monitoring network increases evidence for a widespread loss in insect biodiversity. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, *49*(5), 1009–1019. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2012.02194.x

- Brown, G. R., & Matthews, I. M. (2016). A review of extensive variation in the design of pitfall traps and a proposal for a standard pitfall trap design for monitoring ground-active arthropod biodiversity. *Ecology and Evolution*, *6*(12), 3953–3964. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.2176
- Brunet, J., Fritz, Ö., & Richnau, G. (2010). Biodiversity in European beech forests—A review with recommendations for sustainable forest management. *Ecological Bulletins*, *53*, 77–94. JSTOR.
- Büntgen, U., Urban, O., Krusic, P. J., Rybníček, M., Kolář, T., Kyncl, T., Ač, A., Koňasová, E., Čáslavský, J., Esper, J., Wagner, S., Saurer, M., Tegel, W., Dobrovolný, P., Cherubini, P., Reinig, F., & Trnka, M. (2021). Recent European drought extremes beyond Common Era background variability. *Nature Geoscience*, 190–196. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41561-021-00698-0
- Buras, A., Rammig, A., & Zang, C. S. (2020). Quantifying impacts of the 2018 drought on European ecosystems in comparison to 2003. *Biogeosciences*, *17*(6), 1655–1672. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-17-1655-2020
- Buras, A., Schunk, C., Zeiträg, C., Herrmann, C., Kaiser, L., Lemme, H., Straub, C., Taeger, S., Gößwein, S., Klemmt, H.-J., & Menzel, A. (2018). Are Scots pine forest edges particularly prone to drought-induced mortality? *Environmental Research Letters*, *13*(2), 025001. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/aaa0b4
- Burnham, K. P., & Anderson, D. R. (2004). Multimodel Inference: Understanding AIC and BIC in Model Selection. *Sociological Methods & Research*, *33*(2), 261–304. https://doi.org/10.1177/0049124104268644
- Cardoso, P., Barton, P. S., Birkhofer, K., Chichorro, F., Deacon, C., Fartmann, T.,
 Fukushima, C. S., Gaigher, R., Habel, J. C., Hallmann, C. A., Hill, M. J., Hochkirch,
 A., Kwak, M. L., Mammola, S., Ari Noriega, J., Orfinger, A. B., Pedraza, F., Pryke, J.
 S., Roque, F. O., ... Samways, M. J. (2020). Scientists' warning to humanity on insect
 extinctions. *Biological Conservation*, *242*, 108426.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2020.108426
- Cardoso, P., Branco, V. V., Chichorro, F., Fukushima, C. S., & Macías-Hernández, N. (2019). Can we really predict a catastrophic worldwide decline of entomofauna and its drivers? *Global Ecology and Conservation*, *20*, e00621. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gecco.2019.e00621
- Carretta, M. A., Mukherji, A., Arfanuzzaman, M., Betts, R. A., Gelfan, A., Hirabayashi, Y., Lissner, T. K., Gunn, E. L., Liu, J., Morgan, R., Mwanga, S., Supratid, S., & Kumar, M. (2022). Water. In H.-O. Pörtner, D. C. Roberts, M. M. B. Tignor, E. Poloczanska, K. Mintenbeck, A. Alegría, M. Craig, S. Langsdorf, S. Löschke, V. Möller, A. Okem, & B. Rama (Eds.), *Climate Change 2022: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability* (pp. 551–712). Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009325844.006
- Chao, A., Gotelli, N. J., Hsieh, T. C., Sander, E. L., Ma, K. H., Colwell, R. K., & Ellison, A. M. (2014). Rarefaction and extrapolation with Hill numbers: A framework for sampling and estimation in species diversity studies. *Ecological Monographs*, 84(1), 45–67. https://doi.org/10.1890/13-0133.1
- Chao, A., & Jost, L. (2012). Coverage-based rarefaction and extrapolation: Standardizing samples by completeness rather than size. *Ecology*, *93*(12), 2533–2547. https://doi.org/10.1890/11-1952.1

- Chaves, L. F. (2010). An Entomologist Guide to Demystify Pseudoreplication: Data Analysis of Field Studies With Design Constraints. *Journal of Medical Entomology*, 47(3), 291–298. https://doi.org/10.1093/jmedent/47.1.291
- Chen, I.-C., Hill, J. K., Ohlemüller, R., Roy, D. B., & Thomas, C. D. (2011). Rapid Range Shifts of Species Associated with High Levels of Climate Warming. *Science*, 333(6045), 1024–1026. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1206432
- Conrad, K. F., Woiwod, I. P., Parsons, M., Fox, R., & Warren, M. S. (2004). Long-term population trends in widespread British moths. *Journal of Insect Conservation*, 8(2), 119–136. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:JICO.0000045810.36433.c6
- Cours, J., Bouget, C., Barsoum, N., Horák, J., Le Souchu, E., Leverkus, A. B., Pincebourde, S., Thorn, S., & Sallé, A. (2023). Surviving in Changing Forests: Abiotic Disturbance Legacy Effects on Arthropod Communities of Temperate Forests. *Current Forestry Reports*, 9, 189–218. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40725-023-00187-0
- Cours, J., Sire, L., Ladet, S., Martin, H., Parmain, G., Larrieu, L., Moliard, C., Lopez-Vaamonde, C., & Bouget, C. (2022). Drought-induced forest dieback increases taxonomic, functional, and phylogenetic diversity of saproxylic beetles at both local and landscape scales. *Landscape Ecology*, *37*(8), 2025–2043. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10980-022-01453-5
- Crossley, M. S., Latimer, C. E., Kennedy, C. M., & Snyder, W. E. (2022). Past and recent farming degrades aquatic insect genetic diversity. *Molecular Ecology*, *32*(13), 3356-3367). https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.16590
- Crossley, M. S., Meier, A. R., Baldwin, E. M., Berry, L. L., Crenshaw, L. C., Hartman, G. L., Lagos-Kutz, D., Nichols, D. H., Patel, K., Varriano, S., Snyder, W. E., & Moran, M. D. (2020). No net insect abundance and diversity declines across US Long Term Ecological Research sites. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *4*, 1368–1376. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-020-1269-4
- Crossley, M. S., Smith, O. M., Berry, L. L., Phillips-Cosio, R., Glassberg, J., Holman, K. M., Holmquest, J. G., Meier, A. R., Varriano, S. A., McClung, M. R., Moran, M. D., & Snyder, W. E. (2021). Recent climate change is creating hotspots of butterfly increase and decline across North America. *Global Change Biology*, *27*(12), 2702-2714. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.15582
- Cusser, S., Helms IV, J., Bahlai, C. A., & Haddad, N. M. (2021). How long do population level field experiments need to be? Utilising data from the 40-year-old LTER network. *Ecology Letters*, *24*(5), 1103–1111. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.13710
- Dallas, T. A., Caten, C. T., & Holian, L. A. (2023). Temporal variability of carabid beetles as a function of geography, environment, and species. *Theoretical Ecology*. *17*, 35-43, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12080-023-00573-1
- Daskalova, G. N., Phillimore, A. B., & Myers-Smith, I. H. (2021). Accounting for year effects and sampling error in temporal analyses of invertebrate population and biodiversity change: A comment on Seibold et al. 2019. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *14*(1), 149–154. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12468
- Davis, K. T., Dobrowski, S. Z., Holden, Z. A., Higuera, P. E., & Abatzoglou, J. T. (2019). Microclimatic buffering in forests of the future: The role of local water balance. *Ecography*, 42(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.03836
- De Frenne, P., Lenoir, J., Luoto, M., Scheffers, B. R., Zellweger, F., Aalto, J., Ashcroft, M. B., Christiansen, D. M., Decocq, G., De Pauw, K., Govaert, S., Greiser, C., Gril, E.,

Hampe, A., Jucker, T., Klinges, D. H., Koelemeijer, I. A., Lembrechts, J. J., Marrec, R., ... Hylander, K. (2021). Forest microclimates and climate change: Importance, drivers and future research agenda. *Global Change Biology*, *27*(11), 2279–2297. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.15569

- de los Santos Gómez, A. (2013). Indicating assemblage vulnerability and resilience in the face of climate change by means of adult ground beetle length–weight allometry over elevation strata in Tenerife (Canary Islands). *Ecological Indicators*, *34*, 204–209. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2013.05.002
- Decaëns, T. (2010). Macroecological patterns in soil communities. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, *19*(3), 287–302. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1466-8238.2009.00517.x
- Desquilbet, M., Cornillon, P.-A., Gaume, L., & Bonmatin, J.-M. (2021). Adequate statistical modeling and data selection are essential when analysing abundance and diversity trends. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, 5(5), 592–594. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-021-01427-x
- Desquilbet, M., Gaume, L., Grippa, M., Céréghino, R., Humbert, J.-F., Bonmatin, J.-M., Cornillon, P.-A., Maes, D., Van Dyck, H., & Goulson, D. (2020). Comment on "Metaanalysis reveals declines in terrestrial but increases in freshwater insect abundances". *Science*, 370(6523), eabd8947. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abd8947
- Didham, R. K., Barbero, F., Collins, C. M., Forister, M. L., Hassall, C., Leather, S. R., Packer, L., Saunders, M. E., & Stewart, A. J. A. (2020). Spotlight on insects: Trends, threats and conservation challenges. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *13*(2), 99–102. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12409
- Didham, R. K., Basset, Y., Collins, C. M., Leather, S. R., Littlewood, N. A., Menz, M. H. M., Müller, J., Packer, L., Saunders, M. E., Schönrogge, K., Stewart, A. J. A., Yanoviak, S. P., & Hassall, C. (2020). Interpreting insect declines: Seven challenges and a way forward. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *13*(2), 103–114. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12408
- Dirzo, R., Young, H. S., Galetti, M., Ceballos, G., Isaac, N. J. B., & Collen, B. (2014). Defaunation in the Anthropocene. *Science*, *345*(6195), 401–406. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1251817
- Dornelas, M., Magurran, A. E., Buckland, S. T., Chao, A., Chazdon, R. L., Colwell, R. K., Curtis, T., Gaston, K. J., Gotelli, N. J., Kosnik, M. A., McGill, B., McCune, J. L., Morlon, H., Mumby, P. J., Øvreås, L., Studeny, A., & Vellend, M. (2013). Quantifying temporal change in biodiversity: Challenges and opportunities. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 280*(1750), 20121931. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2012.1931
- Duchenne, F., Porcher, E., Mihoub, J.-B., Loïs, G., & Fontaine, C. (2022). Controversy over the decline of arthropods: A matter of temporal baseline? *Peer Community Journal*, *2*, e33. https://doi.org/10.24072/pcjournal.131
- Dulamsuren, C., Hauck, M., Kopp, G., Ruff, M., & Leuschner, C. (2017). European beech responds to climate change with growth decline at lower, and growth increase at higher elevations in the center of its distribution range (SW Germany). *Trees*, *31*(2), 673–686. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00468-016-1499-x
- DWD. (2023). Daily climate data. *Https://opendata.dwd.de/climate_environment/CDC/observations_germany/climate/d aily/*. (accessed 4.7.2023)

- Edmonds, M. V., Bufford, J. L., & Godsoe, W. (2024). A mismatch between community assembly and abundance-based diversity indices. *Ecography*, e06987. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.06987
- Egan, J. F., Bohnenblust, E., Goslee, S., Mortensen, D., & Tooker, J. (2014). Herbicide drift can affect plant and arthropod communities. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 185*, 77–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2013.12.017
- Eisenhauer, N., Ochoa-Hueso, R., Huang, Y., Barry, K. E., Gebler, A., Guerra, C. A., Hines, J., Jochum, M., Andraczek, K., Bucher, S. F., Buscot, F., Ciobanu, M., Chen, H., Junker, R., Lange, M., Lehmann, A., Rillig, M., Römermann, C., Ulrich, J., ... Türke, M. (2023). Ecosystem consequences of invertebrate decline. *Current Biology*, *33*(20), 4538-4547.e5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2023.09.012
- Ellis, E. E., Edmondson, J. L., Maher, K. H., Hipperson, H., & Campbell, S. A. (2023). Negative effects of urbanisation on diurnal and nocturnal pollen-transport networks. *Ecology Letters*, *26*(8), 1382–1393. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.14261
- Engelhardt, E. K., Biber, M. F., Dolek, M., Fartmann, T., Hochkirch, A., Leidinger, J., Löffler, F., Pinkert, S., Poniatowski, D., Voith, J., Winterholler, M., Zeuss, D., Bowler, D. E., & Hof, C. (2022). Consistent signals of a warming climate in occupancy changes of three insect taxa over 40 years in central Europe. *Global Change Biology*, *28*(13), 3998–4012. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.16200
- Evans, M. J., Barton, P., Niwa, S., Soga, M., Seibold, S., Tsuchiya, K., & Hisano, M. (2022). Climate-driven divergent long-term trends of forest beetles in Japan. *Ecology Letters*, 25(9), 2009–2021. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.14082
- Ewald, J. A., Wheatley, C. J., Aebischer, N. J., Moreby, S. J., Duffield, S. J., Crick, H. Q. P., & Morecroft, M. B. (2015). Influences of extreme weather, climate and pesticide use on invertebrates in cereal fields over 42 years. *Global Change Biology*, *21*(11), 3931– 3950. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13026
- Federal Agency for Nature Conservation Germany. (2023). Einheitlicher Methodenleitfaden "Insektenmonitoring". https://www.bfn.de/sites/default/files/2023-02/Methodenleitfaden_Insektenmonitoring_barrierefrei_2023.pdf (accessed 10.3.2024)
- Fitzgerald, J. L., Stuble, K. L., Nichols, L. M., Diamond, S. E., Wentworth, T. R., Pelini, S. L., Gotelli, N. J., Sanders, N. J., Dunn, R. R., & Penick, C. A. (2021). Abundance of spring- and winter-active arthropods declines with warming. *Ecosphere*, 12(4), e03473. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecs2.3473
- Forister, M. L., Black, S. H., Elphick, C. S., Grames, E. M., Halsch, C. A., Schultz, C. B., & Wagner, D. L. (2023). Missing the bigger picture: Why insect monitoring programs are limited in their ability to document the effects of habitat loss. *Conservation Letters*, *16*(3), e12951. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12951
- Forister, M. L., Pelton, E. M., & Black, S. H. (2019). Declines in insect abundance and diversity: We know enough to act now. *Conservation Science and Practice*, 1(8), e80. https://doi.org/10.1111/csp2.80
- Fox, R. (2013). The decline of moths in Great Britain: A review of possible causes. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 6(1), 5–19. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-4598.2012.00186.x

- Frey, S. J. K., Hadley, A. S., Johnson, S. L., Schulze, M., Jones, J. A., & Betts, M. G. (2016). Spatial models reveal the microclimatic buffering capacity of old-growth forests. *Science Advances*, 2(4), e1501392. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.1501392
- Fuller, R. J., Oliver, T. H., & Leather, S. R. (2008). Forest management effects on carabid beetle communities in coniferous and broadleaved forests: Implications for conservation. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 1(4), 242–252. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-4598.2008.00032.x
- Fürst, J., Bollmann, K., Gossner, M. M., Duelli, P., & Obrist, M. K. (2023). Increased arthropod biomass, abundance and species richness in an agricultural landscape after 32 years. *Journal of Insect Conservation*, 27(2), 219–232. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10841-022-00445-9
- Gely, C., Laurance, S. G. W., & Stork, N. E. (2020). How do herbivorous insects respond to drought stress in trees? *Biological Reviews*, 95(2), 434–448. https://doi.org/10.1111/brv.12571
- Gohr, C., Blumröder, J. S., Sheil, D., & Ibisch, P. L. (2021). Quantifying the mitigation of temperature extremes by forests and wetlands in a temperate landscape. *Ecological Informatics*, 66, 101442. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoinf.2021.101442
- Gotelli, N. J., & Colwell, R. K. (2001). Quantifying biodiversity: Procedures and pitfalls in the measurement and comparison of species richness. *Ecology Letters*, *4*(4), 379–391. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1461-0248.2001.00230.x
- Goulson, D., Lye, G. C., & Darvill, B. (2008). Decline and Conservation of Bumble Bees. *Annual Review of Entomology*, *53*(1), 191–208. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ento.53.103106.093454
- Gruner, D. S. (2003). Regressions of Length and Width to Predict Arthropod Biomass in the Hawaiian Islands. *Pacific Science*, *57*(3), 325–336. https://doi.org/10.1353/psc.2003.0021
- Günther, J., & Assmann, T. (2004). Fluctuations of carabid populations inhabiting an ancient woodland (Coleoptera, Carabidae). *Pedobiologia*, *48*(2), 159–164. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedobi.2003.11.002
- Habel, J. C., & Schmitt, T. (2018). Vanishing of the common species: Empty habitats and the role of genetic diversity. *Biological Conservation*, *218*, 211–216. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2017.12.018
- Habel, J. C., Schmitt, T., Gros, P., & Ulrich, W. (2022). Breakpoints in butterfly decline in Central Europe over the last century. *Science of The Total Environment*, *851*, 158315. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.158315
- Haesen, S., Lembrechts, J. J., De Frenne, P., Lenoir, J., Aalto, J., Ashcroft, M. B., Kopecký, M., Luoto, M., Maclean, I., Nijs, I., Niittynen, P., van den Hoogen, J., Arriga, N., Brůna, J., Buchmann, N., Čiliak, M., Collalti, A., De Lombaerde, E., Descombes, P., ... Van Meerbeek, K. (2021). ForestTemp Sub-canopy microclimate temperatures of European forests. *Global Change Biology*, *27*(23), 6307–6319. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.15892
- Hallmann, C. A., Sorg, M., Jongejans, E., Siepel, H., Hofland, N., Schwan, H., Stenmans, W., Müller, A., Sumser, H., Hörren, T., Goulson, D., & Kroon, H. de. (2017). More than 75 percent decline over 27 years in total flying insect biomass in protected areas. *PLOS ONE*, *12*(10), e0185809. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0185809

- Hallmann, C. A., Zeegers, T., Klink, R. van, Vermeulen, R., Wielink, P. van, Spijkers, H., Deijk, J. van, Steenis, W. van, & Jongejans, E. (2020). Declining abundance of beetles, moths and caddisflies in the Netherlands. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *13*(2), 127–139. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12377
- Halsch, C. A., Shapiro, A. M., Fordyce, J. A., Nice, C. C., Thorne, J. H., Waetjen, D. P., & Forister, M. L. (2021). Insects and recent climate change. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *118*(2), e2002543117. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2002543117
- Hari, V., Rakovec, O., Markonis, Y., Hanel, M., & Kumar, R. (2020). Increased future occurrences of the exceptional 2018–2019 Central European drought under global warming. *Scientific Reports*, *10*(1), 12207. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-68872-9
- Harris, J. E., Rodenhouse, N. L., & Holmes, R. T. (2019). Decline in beetle abundance and diversity in an intact temperate forest linked to climate warming. *Biological Conservation*, *240*, 108219. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.108219
- Harvey, J. A., Heinen, R., Armbrecht, I., Basset, Y., Baxter-Gilbert, J. H., Bezemer, T. M., Böhm, M., Bommarco, R., Borges, P. A. V., Cardoso, P., Clausnitzer, V., Cornelisse, T., Crone, E. E., Dicke, M., Dijkstra, K.-D. B., Dyer, L., Ellers, J., Fartmann, T., Forister, M. L., ... Kroon, H. de. (2020). International scientists formulate a roadmap for insect conservation and recovery. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *4*, 174–176. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-019-1079-8
- Harvey, J. A., Tougeron, K., Gols, R., Heinen, R., Abarca, M., Abram, P. K., Basset, Y.,
 Berg, M., Boggs, C., Brodeur, J., Cardoso, P., de Boer, J. G., De Snoo, G. R., Deacon,
 C., Dell, J. E., Desneux, N., Dillon, M. E., Duffy, G. A., Dyer, L. A., ... Chown, S. L.
 (2022). Scientists' warning on climate change and insects. *Ecological Monographs*,
 93, e1553. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecm.1553
- Heitmann, N., Glemnitz, M., Lentzsch, P., Platen, R., & Müller, M. E. H. (2021). Quantifying the Role of Ground Beetles for the Dispersal of Fusarium and Alternaria Fungi in Agricultural Landscapes. *Journal of Fungi*, 7(10), 863. https://doi.org/10.3390/jof7100863
- Hill, M. O. (1973). Diversity and Evenness: A Unifying Notation and Its Consequences. *Ecology*, 54(2), 427–432. https://doi.org/10.2307/1934352
- Hillebrand, H., Blasius, B., Borer, E. T., Chase, J. M., Downing, J. A., Eriksson, B. K.,
 Filstrup, C. T., Harpole, W. S., Hodapp, D., Larsen, S., Lewandowska, A. M.,
 Seabloom, E. W., Van de Waal, D. B., & Ryabov, A. B. (2018). Biodiversity change is uncoupled from species richness trends: Consequences for conservation and monitoring. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, *55*(1), 169–184.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12959
- Hochkirch, A. (2016). The insect crisis we can't ignore. *Nature*, 539(7628), 141–141. https://doi.org/10.1038/539141a
- Hódar, J. A. (1996). The use of regression equations for estimation of arthropod biomass in ecological studies. *Acta Oecologica*, *17*(5), 421–433.
- Holopainen, J. K., & Helenius, J. (1992). Gut Contents of Ground Beetles (Col., Carabidae), and Activity of these and other Epigeal Predators during an Outbreak of Rhopalosiphum padi (Hom., Aphididae). *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica B Plant Soil Sciences*, 42(1), 57–61. https://doi.org/10.1080/09064719209410199

- Homburg, K., Drees, C., Boutaud, E., Nolte, D., Schuett, W., Zumstein, P., Ruschkowski, E. von, & Assmann, T. (2019). Where have all the beetles gone? Long-term study reveals carabid species decline in a nature reserve in Northern Germany. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *12*(4), 268–277. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12348
- Homburg, K., Homburg, N., Schäfer, F., Schuldt, A., & Assmann, T. (2014). Carabids.org a dynamic online database of ground beetle species traits (Coleoptera, Carabidae). *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 7(3), 195–205. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12045
- Homburg, K., Schuldt, A., Drees, C., & Assmann, T. (2013). Broad-scale geographic patterns in body size and hind wing development of western Palaearctic carabid beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae). *Ecography*, 36(2), 166–177. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0587.2012.07488.x
- Huk, T., & Kühne, B. (1999). Substrate selection by Carabus clatratus (Coleoptera, Carabidae) and its consequences for offspring development. *Oecologia*, 121(3), 348– 354. https://doi.org/10.1007/s004420050938
- Irmler, U. (2007). Long-term Fluctuations of Ground beetles in a Wood-agrarian Landscape of Northern Germany (Coleoptera: Carabidae). *Entomologia Generalis*, *30*, 13–32. https://doi.org/10.1127/entom.gen/30/2007/13
- Irmler, U. (2022). Seasonal shift in carabid phenology over a period of 18 years. *European Journal of Entomology*, *119*, 183–I. https://doi.org/10.14411/eje.2022.020
- Jambrošić Vladić, Ž., & Šerić Jelaska, L. (2020). Long term changes (1990-2016) in carabid beetle assemblages (Coleoptera: Carabidae) in protected forests on Dinaric Karst on Mountain Risnjak, Croatia. *European Journal of Entomology*, *117*, 56–67. https://doi.org/10.14411/eje.2020.006
- Jarosik, V. (1989). Mass vs. Length relationship for carabid beetles (Col., Carabidae). *Pedobiologia*, 33, 87–90.
- Jaworski, T., & Hilszczański, J. (2013). The effect of temperature and humidity changes on insects development their impact on forest ecosystems in the expected climate change. *Forest Research Papers*, *74*(4), 345–355. https://doi.org/10.2478/frp-2013-0033
- Johnson, D. M., & Haynes, K. J. (2023). Spatiotemporal dynamics of forest insect populations under climate change. *Current Opinion in Insect Science*, 56, 101020. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cois.2023.101020
- Jost, L. (2010). The Relation between Evenness and Diversity. *Diversity*, *2*(2), 207–232. https://doi.org/10.3390/d2020207
- Jouveau, S., Poeydebat, C., Castagneyrol, B., van Halder, I., & Jactel, H. (2022). Restoring tree species mixtures mitigates the adverse effects of pine monoculture and drought on forest carabids. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *15*(6), 725–738. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12599
- Jouveau, S., Toïgo, M., Giffard, B., Castagneyrol, B., Halder, I. van, Vétillard, F., & Jactel, H. (2019). Carabid activity-density increases with forest vegetation diversity at different spatial scales. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *0*(0). https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12372
- Kirichenko-Babko, M., Danko, Y., Musz-Pomorksa, A., Widomski, M. K., & Babko, R. (2020). The Impact of Climate Variations on the Structure of Ground Beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) Assemblage in Forests and Wetlands. *Forests*, *11*(10), 1074. https://doi.org/10.3390/f11101074

- Knape, J. (2016). Decomposing trends in Swedish bird populations using generalized additive mixed models. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 53(6), 1852–1861. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12720
- Knape, J. (2022). Effects of choice of baseline on the uncertainty of population and biodiversity indices. *Environmental and Ecological Statistics*, *30*, 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10651-022-00550-7
- Knapp, M. (2012). Preservative fluid and storage conditions alter body mass estimation in a terrestrial insect. *Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata*, *143*(2), 185–190. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1570-7458.2012.01247.x
- Knutzen, F., Averbeck, P., Barrasso, C., Bouwer, L. M., Gardiner, B., Grünzweig, J. M., Hänel, S., Haustein, K., Johannessen, M. R., Kollet, S., Pietikaeinen, J.-P., Pietras-Couffignal, K., Pinto, J. G., Rechid, D., Rousi, E., Russo, A., Suarez-Gutierrez, L., Wendler, J., Xoplaki, E., & Gliksman, D. (2023). Impacts and damages of the European multi-year drought and heat event 2018/2022 on forests, a review. *EGUsphere*, 1–56. https://doi.org/10.5194/egusphere-2023-1463 [preprint]
- Kočárek, P. (2003). Decomposition and Coleoptera succession on exposed carrion of small mammal in Opava, the Czech Republic. *European Journal of Soil Biology*, 39(1), 31– 45. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1164-5563(02)00007-9
- Koivula, M. (2011). Useful model organisms, indicators, or both? Ground beetles (Coleoptera, Carabidae) reflecting environmental conditions. *ZooKeys*, *100*, 287–317. https://doi.org/10.3897/zookeys.100.1533
- Koivula, M., Punttila., P., Haila, Y., & Niemelä, J. (1999). Leaf litter and the small-scale distribution of carabid beetles (Coleoptera, Carabidae) in the boreal forest. *Ecography*, 22(4), 424–435. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0587.1999.tb00579.x
- Kotiaho, J. S., Kaitala, V., Komonen, A., & Päivinen, J. (2005). Predicting the risk of extinction from shared ecological characteristics. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *102*(6), 1963–1967. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0406718102
- Kotze, D. J., Brandmayr, P., Casale, A., Dauffy-Richard, E., Dekoninck, W., Koivula, M. J., Lövei, G. L., Mossakowski, D., Noordijk, J., Paarmann, W., Pizzolotto, R., Saska, P., Schwerk, A., Serrano, J., Szyszko, J., Taboada, A., Turin, H., Venn, S., Vermeulen, R., & Zetto, T. (2011). Forty years of carabid beetle research in Europe from taxonomy, biology, ecology and population studies to bioindication, habitat assessment and conservation. *ZooKeys*, *100*, 55–148. https://doi.org/10.3897/zookeys.100.1523
- Kotze, D. J., & Niemelä, J. (2002). Year-to-year variation in carabid beetle (Coleoptera, Carabidae) assemblages on the Åland Islands, south-west Finland. *Journal of Biogeography*, *29*(3), 375–386. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2699.2002.00681.x
- Kotze, D. J., & O'Hara, R. B. (2003). Species decline but why? Explanations of carabid beetle (Coleoptera, Carabidae) declines in Europe. *Oecologia*, *135*(1), 138–148. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-002-1174-3
- Krehenwinkel, H., Weber, S., Broekmann, R., Melcher, A., Hans, J., Wolf, R., Hochkirch, A., Kennedy, S. R., Koschorreck, J., Künzel, S., Müller, C., Retzlaff, R., Teubner, D., Schanzer, S., Klein, R., Paulus, M., Udelhoven, T., & Veith, M. (2022).
 Environmental DNA from archived leaves reveals widespread temporal turnover and biotic homogenization in forest arthropod communities. *ELife*, *11*, e78521. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.78521

- Linde, A., Kolling, T., & Weiss, F. (2023). Eberswalde Carabid Monitoring 1999-2022—Full Data. *PubData*, *20.500.14123/62*. https://doi.org/10.48548/pubdata-46
- Lister, B. C., & Garcia, A. (2018). Climate-driven declines in arthropod abundance restructure a rainforest food web. *PNAS*, *115*(44), 10.
- Macgregor, C. J., Williams, J. H., Bell, J. R., & Thomas, C. D. (2019). Moth biomass increases and decreases over 50 years in Britain. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *3*, 1645–1649. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-019-1028-6
- Magura, T. (2002). Carabids and forest edge: Spatial pattern and edge effect. *Forest Ecology and Management*, *157*(1), 23–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1127(00)00654-X
- Magura, T., Mizser, S., Horváth, R., Nagy, D. D., Tóth, M., Csicsek, R., & Lövei, G. L. (2021). Differences in Life History Traits in Rural vs. Urban Populations of a Specialist Ground Beetle, Carabus convexus. *Insects*, *12*(6), 540. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects12060540
- Mann, D., Gohr, C., Blumröder, J. S., & Ibisch, P. L. (2023). Does fragmentation contribute to the forest crisis in Germany? *Frontiers in Forests and Global Change*, 6, 1099460. https://doi.org/10.3389/ffgc.2023.1099460
- Martinez del Castillo, E., Zang, C. S., Buras, A., Hacket-Pain, A., Esper, J., Serrano-Notivoli, R., Hartl, C., Weigel, R., Klesse, S., Resco de Dios, V., Scharnweber, T., Dorado-Liñán, I., van der Maaten-Theunissen, M., van der Maaten, E., Jump, A., Mikac, S., Banzragch, B.-E., Beck, W., Cavin, L., ... de Luis, M. (2022). Climate-change-driven growth decline of European beech forests. *Communications Biology*, 5(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s42003-022-03107-3
- Matalin, A. V. (2007). Typology of life cycles of ground beetles (Coleoptera, Carabidae) in Western Palaearctic. *Entomological Review*, *87*(8), 947–972. https://doi.org/10.1134/S0013873807080027
- McCarty, J. P. (2001). Ecological Consequences of Recent Climate Change. *Conservation Biology*, *15*(2), 320–331. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1739.2001.015002320.x
- Meyer, B. F., Buras, A., Rammig, A., & Zang, C. S. (2020). Higher susceptibility of beech to drought in comparison to oak. *Dendrochronologia*, *64*, 125780. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dendro.2020.125780
- Meyer, P., Lindner, M., Bauhus, J., Müller, J., Farwig, N., Lang, F., Dieter, M., Endres, E., Hafner, A., Kätzel, R., Knoke, T., Kleinschmit, B., Schraml, U., Seeling, U., & Weber-Blaschke, G. (2023). Zum Umgang mit alten, naturnahen Laubwäldern in Deutschland im Spannungsfeld zwischen Biodiversitätsschutz, Klimaschutz und Anpassung an den Klimawandel: Stellungnahme des Wissenschaftlichen Beirates für Waldpolitik - Dezember 2023. Berichte über Landwirtschaft - Zeitschrift für Agrarpolitik und Landwirtschaft. https://doi.org/DOI: 10.12767/buel.vi238
- Mitchell, P. L. (1997). Misuse of regression for empirical validation of models. *Agricultural Systems*, 54(3), 313–326. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0308-521X(96)00077-7
- Montgomery, G. A., Belitz, M. W., Guralnick, R. P., & Tingley, M. W. (2021). Standards and Best Practices for Monitoring and Benchmarking Insects. *Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution*, *8*, 579193. https://doi.org/10.3389/fevo.2020.579193
- Montgomery, G. A., Dunn, R. R., Fox, R., Jongejans, E., Leather, S. R., Saunders, M. E., Shortall, C. R., Tingley, M. W., & Wagner, D. L. (2020). Is the insect apocalypse

upon us? How to find out. *Biological Conservation*, 241, 108327. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.108327

- Morecroft, M. D., Bealey, C. E., Howells, O., Rennie, S., & Woiwod, I. P. (2002). Effects of drought on contrasting insect and plant species in the UK in the mid-1990s. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, *11*(1), 7–22. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1466-822X.2002.00174.x
- Müller, J., Hothorn, T., Yuan, Y., Seibold, S., Mitesser, O., Rothacher, J., Freund, J., Wild, C., Wolz, M., & Menzel, A. (2023). Weather explains the decline and rise of insect biomass over 34 years. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-023-06402-z
- Müller-Kroehling, S., Jantsch, M. C., Fischer, H. S., & Fischer, A. (2014). Modeling the effects of global warming on the ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) fauna of beech forests in Bavaria, Germany. *European Journal of Entomology*, *111*(1), 35–49. https://doi.org/10.14411/eje.2014.005
- Müller-Motzfeld, G. (2001). Laufkäfer in Wäldern Deutschlands. *Angewandte Carabidologie*, 2, 9–20.
- Müller-Motzfeld, G. (2004). *Bd. 2 Adephaga 1: Carabidae (Laufkäfer). In: Freude, H., Harde, K. W., Lohse, G. A. & Klausnitzer, B.: Die Käfer Mitteleuropas.* (2nd ed.). Spektrum Akademischer Verlag.
- Mupepele, A.-C., Bruelheide, H., Dauber, J., Krüß, A., Potthast, T., Wägele, W., & Klein, A.-M. (2019). Insect decline and its drivers: Unsupported conclusions in a poorly performed meta-analysis on trends—A critique of Sánchez-Bayo and Wyckhuys (2019). *Basic and Applied Ecology*, *37*, 20–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2019.04.001
- Nagy, H. B., László, Z., Szabó, F., Szőcs, L., Dévai, G., & Tóthmérész, B. (2019). Landscape-scale terrestrial factors are also vital in shaping Odonata assemblages of watercourses. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), 18196. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-54628-7
- Neff, F., Korner-Nievergelt, F., Rey, E., Albrecht, M., Bollmann, K., Cahenzli, F., Chittaro, Y., Gossner, M. M., Martínez-Núñez, C., Meier, E. S., Monnerat, C., Moretti, M., Roth, T., Herzog, F., & Knop, E. (2022). Different roles of concurring climate and regional land-use changes in past 40 years' insect trends. *Nature Communications*, *13*(1), 7611. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-35223-3
- Nocera, J. J., Blais, J. M., Beresford, D. V., Finity, L. K., Grooms, C., Kimpe, L. E., Kyser, K., Michelutti, N., Reudink, M. W., & Smol, J. P. (2012). Historical pesticide applications coincided with an altered diet of aerially foraging insectivorous chimney swifts. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 279(1740), 3114– 3120. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2012.0445
- Nolte, D., Boutaud, E., Kotze, D. J., Schuldt, A., & Assmann, T. (2019). Habitat specialization, distribution range size and body size drive extinction risk in carabid beetles. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, *28*(5), 1267–1283. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10531-019-01724-9
- Nolte, D., Schuldt, A., Gossner, M. M., Ulrich, W., & Assmann, T. (2017). Functional traits drive ground beetle community structures in Central European forests: Implications for conservation. *Biological Conservation*, 213, 5–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2017.06.038

- Noriega, J. A., Hortal, J., Azcárate, F. M., Berg, M. P., Bonada, N., Briones, M. J. I., Del Toro, I., Goulson, D., Ibanez, S., Landis, D. A., Moretti, M., Potts, S. G., Slade, E. M., Stout, J. C., Ulyshen, M. D., Wackers, F. L., Woodcock, B. A., & Santos, A. M. C. (2018). Research trends in ecosystem services provided by insects. *Basic and Applied Ecology*, 26, 8–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2017.09.006
- Oakes, L. E., Hennon, P. E., O'Hara, K. L., & Dirzo, R. (2014). Long-term vegetation changes in a temperate forest impacted by climate change. *Ecosphere*, *5*(10), art135. https://doi.org/10.1890/ES14-00225.1
- Outhwaite, C. L., McCann, P., & Newbold, T. (2022). Agriculture and climate change are reshaping insect biodiversity worldwide. *Nature*, 605(7908), 97–102. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-022-04644-x
- Pflugmacher, D., Rabe, A., Peters, M. & Hostert, P. (2019). Mapping pan-European land cover using Landsat spectral-temporal metrics and the European LUCAS survey. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, 221: 583–595. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2018.12.001
- Piano, E., Souffreau, C., Merckx, T., Baardsen, L. F., Backeljau, T., Bonte, D., Brans, K. I., Cours, M., Dahirel, M., Debortoli, N., Decaestecker, E., Wolf, K. D., Engelen, J. M. T., Fontaneto, D., Gianuca, A. T., Govaert, L., Hanashiro, F. T. T., Higuti, J., Lens, L., ... Hendrickx, F. (2019). Urbanization drives cross-taxon declines in abundance and diversity at multiple spatial scales. *Global Change Biology*, *26*(3), 1196-1211. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14934
- Piñeiro, G., Perelman, S., Guerschman, J. P., & Paruelo, J. M. (2008). How to evaluate models: Observed vs. predicted or predicted vs. observed? *Ecological Modeling*, 216(3), 316–322. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2008.05.006
- Potts, S. G., Biesmeijer, J. C., Kremen, C., Neumann, P., Schweiger, O., & Kunin, W. E. (2010). Global pollinator declines: Trends, impacts and drivers. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 25(6), 345–353. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2010.01.007
- Pozsgai, G., Baird, J., Littlewood, N. A., Pakeman, R. J., & Young, M. R. (2016). Long-term changes in ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) assemblages in Scotland. *Ecological Entomology*, *41*(2), 157–167. https://doi.org/10.1111/een.12288
- Pozsgai, G., Ben Fekih, I., Kohnen, M. V., Amrani, S., Bérces, S., Fülöp, D., Jaber, M. Y. M., Meyling, N. V., Ruszkiewicz-Michalska, M., Pfliegler, W. P., Sánchez-García, F. J., Zhang, J., Rensing, C., Lövei, G. L., & You, M. (2021). Associations between carabid beetles and fungi in the light of 200 years of published literature. *Scientific Data*, 8(1), 294. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41597-021-01072-w
- Pozsgai, G., & Littlewood, N. A. (2014). Ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) population declines and phenological changes: Is there a connection? *Ecological Indicators*, *41*, 15–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2014.01.029
- Qiu, T., Bell, A. J., Swenson, J. J., & Clark, J. S. (2023). Habitat–trait interactions that control response to climate change: North American ground beetles (Carabidae). *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 32(6), 987–1001. https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.13670
- Rainio, J., & Niemelä, J. (2003). Ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) as bioindicators. *Biodiversity & Conservation*, *12*(3), 487–506. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1022412617568
- Rakovec, O., Samaniego, L., Hari, V., Markonis, Y., Moravec, V., Thober, S., Hanel, M., & Kumar, R. (2022). The 2018–2020 Multi-Year Drought Sets a New Benchmark in

Europe. *Earth's Future*, *10*(3), e2021EF002394. https://doi.org/10.1029/2021EF002394

- Rashid, S., Wessely, J., Moser, D., Rumpf, S. B., Kühn, I., Fiedler, K., Hülber, K., & Dullinger, S. (2023). Threatened European butterflies concentrate in areas of strong climatic change and atmospheric deposition pressure. *Biological Conservation*, 288, 110352. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2023.110352
- Raven, P. H., & Wagner, D. L. (2021). Agricultural intensification and climate change are rapidly decreasing insect biodiversity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *118*(2), e2002548117. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2002548117
- Renkema, J. M., Cutler, G. C., Blanchard, D., & Hammermeister, A. (2014). Using ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) to control slugs (Gastropoda: Pulmonata) in salad greens in the laboratory and greenhouse. *The Canadian Entomologist*, 146(5), 567– 578. https://doi.org/10.4039/tce.2014.8
- Rödder, D., Schmitt, T., Gros, P., Ulrich, W., & Habel, J. C. (2021). Climate change drives mountain butterflies towards the summits. *Scientific Reports*, *11*(1), 14382. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-93826-0
- Rosenberg, Y., Bar-On, Y. M., Fromm, A., Ostikar, M., Shoshany, A., Giz, O., & Milo, R. (2023). The global biomass and number of terrestrial arthropods. *Science Advances*, *9*(5), eabq4049. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abq4049
- Roswell, M., Dushoff, J., & Winfree, R. (2021). A conceptual guide to measuring species diversity. *Oikos*, *130*(3), 321–338. https://doi.org/10.1111/oik.07202
- Roth, T., Kohli, L., Rihm, B., Meier, R., & Amrhein, V. (2021). Negative effects of nitrogen deposition on Swiss butterflies. *Conservation Biology*, *35*(6), 1766-1776. https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.13744
- Rukh, S., Sanders, T. G. M., Krüger, I., Schad, T., & Bolte, A. (2023). Distinct Responses of European Beech (Fagus sylvatica L.) to Drought Intensity and Length—A Review of the Impacts of the 2003 and 2018–2019 Drought Events in Central Europe. *Forests*, 14(2), 248. https://doi.org/10.3390/f14020248
- Rumohr, Q., Baden, C. U., Bergtold, M., Marx, M. T., Oellers, J., Schade, M., Toschki, A., & Maus, C. (2023). Drivers and pressures behind insect decline in Central and Western Europe based on long-term monitoring data. *PLOS ONE*, *18*(8), e0289565. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0289565
- Sabo, J. L., Bastow, J. L., & Power, M. E. (2002). Length–mass relationships for adult aquatic and terrestrial invertebrates in a California watershed. *Journal of the North American Benthological Society*, *21*(2), 336–343. https://doi.org/10.2307/1468420
- Saint-Germain, M., Buddle, C. M., Larrivée, M., Mercado, A., Motchula, T., Reichert, E., Sackett, T. E., Sylvain, Z., & Webb, A. (2007). Should biomass be considered more frequently as a currency in terrestrial arthropod community analyses? *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 44(2), 330–339. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2006.01269.x
- Sallé, A., Cours, J., Le Souchu, E., Lopez-Vaamonde, C., Pincebourde, S., & Bouget, C. (2021). Climate Change Alters Temperate Forest Canopies and Indirectly Reshapes Arthropod Communities. *Frontiers in Forests and Global Change*, *4*, 710854.
- Sánchez-Bayo, F., & Wyckhuys, K. A. G. (2021). Further evidence for a global decline of the entomofauna. *Austral Entomology*, *60*(1), 9–26. https://doi.org/10.1111/aen.12509

- Saska, P., van der Werf, W., Hemerik, L., Luff, M. L., Hatten, T. D., & Honek, A. (2013). Temperature effects on pitfall catches of epigeal arthropods: A model and method for bias correction. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, *50*(1), 181–189. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12023
- Saunders, M. E., Janes, J. K., & O'Hanlon, J. C. (2020). Semantics of the insect decline narrative: Recommendations for communicating insect conservation to peer and public audiences. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *13*(2), 211–213. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12406
- Schnabel, F., Purrucker, S., Schmitt, L., Engelmann, R. A., Kahl, A., Richter, R., Seele-Dilbat, C., Skiadaresis, G., & Wirth, C. (2022). Cumulative growth and stress responses to the 2018–2019 drought in a European floodplain forest. *Global Change Biology*, *28*(5), 1870–1883. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.16028
- Schowalter, T. (2017). Arthropod Diversity and Functional Importance in Old-Growth Forests of North America. *Forests*, *8*(4), 97. https://doi.org/10.3390/f8040097
- Schuch, S., Wesche, K., & Schaefer, M. (2012). Long-term decline in the abundance of leafhoppers and planthoppers (Auchenorrhyncha) in Central European protected dry grasslands. *Biological Conservation*, 149(1), 75–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2012.02.006
- Schultz, R. (1996). Die Laufkäfer als Indikatoren der Renaturierung des Salzgrünlandes im Ostseebereich Vorpommerns. Culliver-Verlag.
- Schumacher, D. L., Zachariah, M., & Otto, F. (2022). High temperatures exacerbated by climate change made 2022 Northern Hemisphere droughts more likely. *World Weather Attribution*. https://policycommons.net/artifacts/3174587/wce-nh-drought-scientific-report/3973082/
- Schumacher, D. L., Zachariah, M., Otto, F., Barnes, C., Philip, S., Kew, S., Vahlberg, M., Singh, R., Heinrich, D., Arrighi, J., van Aalst, M., Hauser, M., Hirschi, M., Bessenbacher, V., Gudmundsson, L., Beaudoing, H. K., Rodell, M., Li, S., Yang, W., ... Seneviratne, S. I. (2023). Detecting the human fingerprint in the summer 2022 West-Central European soil drought. *EGUsphere*, 2023–2717. https://doi.org/10.5194/egusphere-2023-717 [preprint]
- Schwerk, A., Duszczyk, M., Sałek, P., Abs, M., & Szyszko, J. (2006). Variability of Carabidae in time and space in open areas. *Entomologica Fennica*, *17*(3), 258–268. https://doi.org/10.33338/ef.84341
- Seibold, S., Gossner, M. M., Simons, N. K., Blüthgen, N., Müller, J., Ambarlı, D., Ammer, C., Bauhus, J., Fischer, M., Habel, J. C., Linsenmair, K. E., Nauss, T., Penone, C., Prati, D., Schall, P., Schulze, E.-D., Vogt, J., Wöllauer, S., & Weisser, W. W. (2019). Arthropod decline in grasslands and forests is associated with landscape-level drivers. *Nature*, 574(7780), 671–674. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1684-3
- Seibold, S., Hothorn, T., Gossner, M. M., Simons, N. K., Blüthgen, N., Müller, J., Ambarlı, D., Ammer, C., Bauhus, J., Fischer, M., Habel, J. C., Penone, C., Schall, P., Schulze, E.-D., & Weisser, W. W. (2021). Insights from regional and short-term biodiversity monitoring datasets are valuable: A reply to Daskalova et al. 2021. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *14*(1), 144–148. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12467
- Seidl, R., Thom, D., Kautz, M., Martin-Benito, D., Peltoniemi, M., Vacchiano, G., Wild, J., Ascoli, D., Petr, M., Honkaniemi, J., Lexer, M. J., Trotsiuk, V., Mairota, P., Svoboda, M., Fabrika, M., Nagel, T. A., & Reyer, C. P. O. (2017). Forest disturbances under

climate change. *Nature Climate Change*, *7*(6), 395–402. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate3303

- Senf, C., Buras, A., Zang, C. S., Rammig, A., & Seidl, R. (2020). Excess forest mortality is consistently linked to drought across Europe. *Nature Communications*, 11(1), 6200. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-19924-1
- Senf, C., Pflugmacher, D., Zhiqiang, Y., Sebald, J., Knorn, J., Neumann, M., Hostert, P., & Seidl, R. (2018). Canopy mortality has doubled in Europe's temperate forests over the last three decades. *Nature Communications*, 9(1), 4978. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-07539-6
- Simmonds, E. G., Adjei, K. P., Andersen, C. W., Aspheim, J. C. H., Battistin, C., Bulso, N., Christensen, H. M., Cretois, B., Cubero, R., Davidovich, I. A., Dickel, L., Dunn, B., Dunn-Sigouin, E., Dyrstad, K., Einum, S., Giglio, D., Gjerløw, H., Godefroidt, A., González-Gil, R., ... O'Hara, R. B. (2022). Insights into the quantification and reporting of model-related uncertainty across different disciplines. *IScience*, *25*(12). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.isci.2022.105512
- Šiška, B., Eliašová, M., & Kollár, J. (2020). Carabus Population Response to Drought in Lowland Oak Hornbeam Forest. *Water*, *12*(11), 3284. https://doi.org/10.3390/w12113284
- Skarbek, C. J., Kobel-Lamparski, A., & Dormann, C. F. (2021). Trends in monthly abundance and species richness of carabids over 33 years at the Kaiserstuhl, southwest Germany. *Basic and Applied Ecology*, 50, 107–118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2020.11.003
- Slette, I. J., Post, A. K., Awad, M., Even, T., Punzalan, A., Williams, S., Smith, M. D., & Knapp, A. K. (2019). How ecologists define drought, and why we should do better. *Global Change Biology*, 25(10), 3193–3200. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14747
- Springer, K., Manning, P., Boesing, A., Ammer, C., Fiore-Donno, A. M., Fischer, M., Goldmann, K., Le Provost, G., Overmann, J., Ruess, L., Schöning, I., Seibold, S., Sikorski, J., & Neyret, M. (2024). Old, deciduous stands support both high biodiversity and carbon storage in German forests. *BioRxiv*. https://doi.org/10.1101/2024.02.06.578731 [preprint]
- Staab, M., Gossner, M. M., Simons, N. K., Achury, R., Ambarlı, D., Bae, S., Schall, P., Weisser, W. W., & Blüthgen, N. (2023). Insect decline in forests depends on species' traits and may be mitigated by management. *Communications Biology*, 6(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1038/s42003-023-04690-9
- Stewart, A. J. A. (2021). Impacts of artificial lighting at night on insect conservation. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *14*(2), 163–166. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12490
- Šustek, Z., Vido, J., Škvareninová, J., Škvarenina, J., & Šurda, P. (2017). Drought impact on ground beetle assemblages (Coleoptera, Carabidae) in Norway spruce forests with different management after windstorm damage a case study from Tatra Mts. (Slovakia). *Journal of Hydrology and Hydromechanics*, 65(4), 333–342. https://doi.org/10.1515/johh-2017-0048
- Szyszko, J. (1983). Methods of macrofauna investigations. In *Szyszko J (eds) The process of forest soil macrofauna formation after afforestation farmland* (pp. 10–16). Warsaw Agricultural University Press.
- Tammaru, T., Valdma, D., Tiitsaar, A., Kaasik, A., Õunap, E., Remm, J., & Teder, T. (2023). Landscape-level determinants of butterfly species richness in northern Europe: A

country-wide survey reveals the paramount importance of forest land. *Biological Conservation*, 286, 110294. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2023.110294

- Thiele, H. U. (1977). *Carabid Beetles in Their Environments: A Study on Habitat Selection by Adaptations in Physiology and Behaviour* (10th ed.). Springer Science & Business Media.
- Thomas, C. D., Jones, T. H., & Hartley, S. E. (2019). "Insectageddon": A call for more robust data and rigorous analyses. *Global Change Biology*, *25*(6), 1891–1892. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14608
- Thonfeld, F., Gessner, U., Holzwarth, S., Kriese, J., da Ponte, E., Huth, J., & Kuenzer, C. (2022). A First Assessment of Canopy Cover Loss in Germany's Forests after the 2018–2020 Drought Years. *Remote Sensing*, 14(3), 562. https://doi.org/10.3390/rs14030562
- Treydte, K., Liu, L., Padrón, R. S., Martínez-Sancho, E., Babst, F., Frank, D. C., Gessler, A., Kahmen, A., Poulter, B., Seneviratne, S. I., Stegehuis, A. I., Wilson, R., Andreu-Hayles, L., Bale, R., Bednarz, Z., Boettger, T., Berninger, F., Büntgen, U., Daux, V., ... Loader, N. J. (2023). Recent human-induced atmospheric drying across Europe unprecedented in the last 400 years. *Nature Geoscience*, *17*, 58–65. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41561-023-01335-8
- Tseng, M., Kaur, K. M., Pari, S. S., Sarai, K., Chan, D., Yao, C. H., Porto, P., Toor, A., Toor, H. S., & Fograscher, K. (2018). Decreases in beetle body size linked to climate change and warming temperatures. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, *87*(3), 647–659. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2656.12789
- Valdez, J. W., Callaghan, C. T., Junker, J., Purvis, A., Hill, S. L. L., & Pereira, H. M. (2023). The undetectability of global biodiversity trends using local species richness. *Ecography*, 2023(3), e06604. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.06604
- van Klink, R., August, T., Bas, Y., Bodesheim, P., Bonn, A., Fossøy, F., Høye, T. T., Jongejans, E., Menz, M. H. M., Miraldo, A., Roslin, T., Roy, H. E., Ruczyński, I., Schigel, D., Schäffler, L., Sheard, J. K., Svenningsen, C., Tschan, G. F., Wäldchen, J., ... Bowler, D. E. (2022). Emerging technologies revolutionise insect ecology and monitoring. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, *37*(10), 872-885. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2022.06.001
- van Klink, R., Bowler, D. E., Gongalsky, K. B., Shen, M., Swengel, S. R., & Chase, J. M. (2023). Disproportionate declines of formerly abundant species underlie insect loss. *Nature*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-023-06861-4
- van Klink, R., Bowler, D. E., Gongalsky, K. B., Swengel, A. B., Gentile, A., & Chase, J. M. (2020). Meta-analysis reveals declines in terrestrial but increases in freshwater insect abundances. *Science*, 368(6489), 417–420. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aax9931
- Vaz, S., Manes, S., Gama-Maia, D., Silveira, L., Mattos, G., Paiva, P. C., Figueiredo, M., & Lorini, M. L. (2021). Light pollution is the fastest growing potential threat to firefly conservation in the Atlantic Forest hotspot. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 14(2), 211–224. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12481
- Vaz, S., Manes, S., Khattar, G., Mendes, M., Silveira, L., Mendes, E., de Morais Rodrigues, E., Gama-Maia, D., Lorini, M. L., Macedo, M., & Paiva, P. C. (2023). Global metaanalysis of urbanization stressors on insect abundance, richness, and traits. *Science of The Total Environment*, 903, 165967. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2023.165967

- Versluijs, T. S. L., Zhemchuzhnikov, M. K., Kutcherov, D., Roslin, T., Schmidt, N. M., Gils, J. A. van, & Reneerkens, J. (2023). Site-specific length-biomass relationships of arctic arthropod families are critical for accurate ecological inferences. *PeerJ*, *11*, e15943. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.15943
- Vicente-Serrano, S. M., Beguería, S., & López-Moreno, J. I. (2010). A Multiscalar Drought Index Sensitive to Global Warming: The Standardized Precipitation Evapotranspiration Index. *Journal of Climate*, 23(7), 1696–1718. https://doi.org/10.1175/2009JCLI2909.1
- Vitasse, Y., Pohl, N., Walde, M. G., Nadel, H., Gossner, M. M., & Baumgarten, F. (2024). Feasting on the ordinary or starving for the exceptional in a warming climate: Phenological synchrony between spongy moth (Lymantria dispar) and budburst of six European tree species. *Ecology and Evolution*, 14(2), e10928. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.10928
- Wagner, D. L., Fox, R., Salcido, D. M., & Dyer, L. A. (2021). A window to the world of global insect declines: Moth biodiversity trends are complex and heterogeneous. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 118(2), e2002549117. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2002549117
- Wagner, D. L., Grames, E. M., Forister, M. L., Berenbaum, M. R., & Stopak, D. (2021). Insect decline in the Anthropocene: Death by a thousand cuts. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 118(2), e2023989118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2023989118
- Warren, M. S., Maes, D., Swaay, C. A. M. van, Goffart, P., Dyck, H. V., Bourn, N. A. D., Wynhoff, I., Hoare, D., & Ellis, S. (2021). The decline of butterflies in Europe: Problems, significance, and possible solutions. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences, 118(2), e2002551117. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2002551117
- Warren, R., Price, J., VanDerWal, J., Cornelius, S., & Sohl, H. (2018). The implications of the United Nations Paris Agreement on climate change for globally significant biodiversity areas. *Climatic Change*, 147(3), 395–409. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-018-2158-6
- Weigel, R., Bat-Enerel, B., Dulamsuren, C., Muffler, L., Weithmann, G., & Leuschner, C. (2023). Summer drought exposure, stand structure, and soil properties jointly control the growth of European beech along a steep precipitation gradient in northern Germany. *Global Change Biology*, *29*(3), 763–779. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.16506
- Weiss, F., Winter, S., Pflugmacher, D., Kolling, T., & Linde, A. (2024). Carabid beetles of old beech forests—Repeated sampling 1999-2001 and 2020-2022. *PubData*. https://doi.org/10.48548/pubdata-118
- Weisser, W., Blüthgen, N., Staab, M., Achury, R., & Müller, J. (2023). Experiments are needed to quantify the main causes of insect decline. *Biology Letters*, 19(2), 20220500. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2022.0500
- Welti, E. A. R., Joern, A., Ellison, A. M., Lightfoot, D. C., Record, S., Rodenhouse, N., Stanley, E. H., & Kaspari, M. (2021). Studies of insect temporal trends must account for the complex sampling histories inherent to many long-term monitoring efforts. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *5*, 589–591. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-021-01424-0
- Welti, E. A. R., Zajicek, P., Frenzel, M., Ayasse, M., Bornholdt, T., Buse, J., Classen, A., Dziock, F., Engelmann, R. A., Englmeier, J., Fellendorf, M., Förschler, M. I., Fricke,

U., Ganuza, C., Hippke, M., Hoenselaar, G., Kaus-Thiel, A., Kerner, J., Kilian, D., ... Haase, P. (2022). Temperature drives variation in flying insect biomass across a German malaise trap network. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, *15*(2), 168–180. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12555

- Werner, C. M., Stuble, K. L., Groves, A. M., & Young, T. P. (2020). Year effects: Interannual variation as a driver of community assembly dynamics. *Ecology*, *101*(9), e03104. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecy.3104
- Williams, R. S., Marbert, B. S., Fisk, M. C., & Hanson, P. J. (2014). Ground-dwelling Beetle Responses to Long-term Precipitation Alterations in a Hardwood Forest. *Southeastern Naturalist*, 13(1), 138–155. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26454381
- Willig, M. R., Woolbright, L., Presley, S. J., Schowalter, T. D., Waide, R. B., Scalley, T. H., Zimmerman, J. K., González, G., & Lugo, A. E. (2019). Populations are not declining and food webs are not collapsing at the Luquillo Experimental Forest. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *116*(25), 12143–12144. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1820456116
- Winter, S. (2005). Ermittlung von Struktur-Indikatoren zur Abschätzung des Einflusses forstlicher Bewirtschaftung auf die Biozönosen von Tiefland-Buchenwäldern. Dissertation. Technische Universität Dresden.
- Winter, S., Begehold, H., Herrmann, M., Lüderitz, M., Möller, G., Rzanny, M., & Flade, M. (2020). Best Practice Handbook—Nature Conservation in Beech Forests used for Timber—Nature conservation objectives and management recommendations for mature beech forests in northeasternern Germany. Ministry of Agriculture, Environment and Climate Protection of the Federal State of Brandenburg.
- Winter, S., Flade, M., Schumacher, H., Kerstan, E., & Möller, G. (2005). The importance of near-natural stand structures for the biocoenosis of lowland beech forests. *Forest Snow and Landscape Research*, *79*, 127–144.
- Winter, S., Heiko Schumacher, Martin Flade, & Georg Möller. (2003). Naturschutzstandards für die Bewirtschaftung von Buchenwäldern im nordostdeutschen Tiefland. *Sachbericht Landesamt für Großschutzgebiete Brandenburg.*
- Yang, L. H., & Gratton, C. (2014). Insects as drivers of ecosystem processes. *Current Opinion in Insect Science*, *2*, 26–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cois.2014.06.004
- Zajicek, P., Welti, E. A. R., Baker, N. J., Januschke, K., Brauner, O., & Haase, P. (2021). Long-term data reveal unimodal responses of ground beetle abundance to precipitation and land use but no changes in taxonomic and functional diversity. *Scientific Reports*, *11*(1), 17468. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-96910-7

Appendix I

Title	How to estimate carabid biomass?—an evaluation of size-weight models for ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) and perspectives for further improvement
Year of publication	2022
Authors	Fabio Weiss Andreas Linde
Publication	Journal of Insect Conservation Volume 26, Pages 537–548
Journal information	Publisher: Springer Peer review: Single blind Journal Impact Factor (JCR): 2.62 (2022) Quartile (Scimago): Q2 (Ecology), Q1 (Insect Science)
Author contributions (CRediT taxonomy)	Fabio Weiss: Conceptualization, Data curation, Formal analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Visualization, Writing – original draft, Writing – review and editing.
	Andreas Linde: Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Supervision, Writing – review and editing.
Author status and weighting factor	First author with predominant contribution (1.0)
DOI	<u>10.1007/s10841-022-00391-6</u>
Supporting Information	https://static- content.springer.com/esm/art%3A10.1007%2Fs10841-022- 00391-6/MediaObjects/10841_2022_391_MOESM1_ESM.pdf
Data	Data available in cited literature
R code	https://github.com/fabioweiss/carabid_biomass

ORIGINAL PAPER



How to estimate carabid biomass?—an evaluation of size-weight models for ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) and perspectives for further improvement

Fabio Weiss^{1,2,3} · Andreas Linde^{1,2}

Received: 5 October 2021 / Accepted: 13 March 2022 © The Author(s) 2022

Abstract

Biomass is an important metric for monitoring carabid populations and serves as an ecological indicator. Models that predict carabid weight based on body size represent a simple and straightforward method to estimate biomass and are therefore commonly used. However, such models are rarely evaluated against independent validation data. In this study, we evaluated the two widely used size-weight models by Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) drawing on previously published independent data. Additionally, we developed and tested four new models to also evaluate the potential effect of taxonomic parameters; and compared model predictions with actual measurements of biomass using relative deviation graphs and observed versus predicted from regression. We show that the two models by Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) contain systematic bias towards larger and smaller carabids, respectively, suggesting restricted applicability of such models. Additional taxonomic parameters improved weight predictions, indicating one possible solution to the issue of restricted applicability. We discuss further relevant limitations of size-weight models and their application and recommend a combined use of the models of Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) for carabids $\geq 11.8 \text{ mm}$ and < 11.8 mm, respectively.

Implications for insect conservation: Size-weight models are a suitable and simple method to estimate the biomass of carabids and have great potential to be used in monitoring schemes, the investigation of long-term trends and ecological studies. It is, however, essential that researchers pay special attention to potential restrictions in their applicability and methodological limitations.

Keywords Insect monitoring \cdot Size weight equation \cdot Insect biomass \cdot Insect decline \cdot Ecological modelling \cdot Model validation

Introduction

Since the first reports on a global decline in the insect

Fabio Weiss fabio.weiss@hnee.de

- ¹ Biosphere Reserves Institute, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development, Schicklerstr. 5, 16225 Eberswalde, Germany
- ² Department of Applied Ecology and Zoology, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development, Schicklerstr. 5, 16225 Eberswalde, Germany
- ³ Institute of Ecology, Faculty of Sustainability & Centre of Methods, Leuphana University, Universitätsallee 1, 21335 Lüneburg, Germany

population started to emerge, insect biomass has become an increasingly studied and discussed subject. At first glance, abundance or diversity seem to be the more obvious ways of describing an insect population or community. However, insect biomass might be of similar or even greater importance when it comes to reflecting insects as components of the ecosystem. It reflects the role of insects as trophic component in food webs (Yang and Gratton, 2014; Shaftel et al., 2021), while a study by Barnes et al. (2016) observed that invertebrate biomass can predict ecosystem functioning on larger spatial scales. Insect biomass has been also proposed as an indicator of insect diversity (Hallmann et al., 2021a, b), yet evidence exists highlighting the contrasting patterns in this regard (Homburg et al., 2019; Uhler et al., 2021; Vereecken et al., 2021). When studying insect populations,

investigating biomass can consequently yield additional insights and lead to very different results and interpretations (Saint-Germain et al., 2007). In the context of the reported global decline of insects, measuring the biomass of insects becomes increasingly relevant. Numerous studies have already reported declines in this regard (e.g. Hallmann et al., 2017; Harris et al., 2019; Seibold et al., 2019), Researchers use a variety of methods: Some studies use fixed protocols to weigh their insect catches manually (Sorg et al., 2013; Hallmann et al., 2017), while others employed sizeweight models for the estimation of biomass (Seibold et al., 2019; Hallmann et al., 2020). Predictive models, which are based on the correlation of the body length of an insect and its weight, were developed as early as 1976 (Rogers et al., 1976), but since then there have been various additions. improvements and taxon-specific approaches (e.g. Sample et al., 1993; Sabo et al., 2002; García-Barros, 2015).

Studying biomass has a longer tradition in carabid research (Grüm, 1975; Thiele, 1977; Szyszko, 1983), but recently it has been used increasingly as a tool to monitor long-term population trends. It therefore plays a key role in the investigation of population declines, which have also been reported for ground beetles (Brooks et al., 2012; Hallmann et al., 2020; Liu et al., 2022). Hence, measuring carabid biomass has been included in the recently developed framework for nationwide insect monitoring by the German Federal Agency for Nature Conservation (Federal Agency for Nature Conservation Germany, 2021). Furthermore, carabid biomass has proven to be a valuable indicator of forest naturalness (Winter, 2005; Schreiner, 2011) or habitat succession (Schwerk, 2014), often used in connection with the concept of mean individual biomass (MIB; Schwerk and Szyszko, 2007, 2011).

 Table 1
 Overview of existing carabid-specific size-weight models (in the order of their publication), their region of origin, the type of modelled weight and examples of use in carabid research

Model/Author(s)	Region	Type of weight	Examples of use
Szyszko (1983)	Poland	fresh	Cárdenas and Hidalgo (2007) Šerić Jelaska et al. (2011) Gobbi (2014) Schreiner (2015) Jambrošić Vladić and Šerić Jelaska (2020)
Jarosik (1989)	Czech Republic	fresh	Saint-Germain et al. (2007)
Booij et al. (1994)	Netherlands	fresh	Homburg et al. (2019) Hülsmann et al. (2019)
Sabo et al. (2002)	California	dry	Hallmann et al. (2020) Skarbek et al. (2021)
Gruner (2003)	Hawaii	dry	

As with insects in general, there exists a variety of methods to determine carabid biomass. Most commonly, ground beetles are sampled with pitfall traps (Barber, 1931), into which individuals fall and are then killed and preserved by a trapping fluid until the trap is collected. Some studies weigh the whole catch or single beetles after letting them drain on a sieve or filtering paper (e.g. Cvetkovska-Gjorgjievska et al., 2017), or they determine dry weights (e.g. de los Santos Gómez, 2013). However, methodological research shows that these methods tend to introduce a certain bias. A study by Knapp (2012), for example, found that different trapping fluids, such as ethylene glycol or propylene glycol or Bryne (saturated sodium chloride solution), and storage fluids, such as ethyl acetate, propylene glycol or ethanol, can change the drained weights and/or dry weights of carabids to a varying extent. Only formaldehyde, which is unfortunately highly toxic, not only to carabids, but also to other animals and humans (Teichmann, 1994), seemed to produce reliable results for both drained and dry weights (but see Wetzel et al., 2005). Moreover, research by Braun et al. (2009) showed that the retention time of carabids in trapping and storage fluids can alter the measured drained and dry weights and even differences in the chemical grades of trapping fluids can affect weights (Braun et al., 2012). Thoroughly cleaning the carabids of adherent dirt or other particles before weighing represents an additional challenge. Few studies use additional non-fatal pitfall traps or hand-collecting to sample live beetles for the determination of actual fresh weight (Knapp, 2012; Heitmann et al., 2021; Yarwood et al., 2021). However, this procedure is very labour-intensive and therefore is often not feasible. Another problem in this regard relates to historic or archived data, in that original beetles often no longer exist and therefore cannot be weighed if biomass needs to be compared with this of more recent data.

The application of size-weight models is one solution to this problem. The abovementioned model by Rogers (1976) has also been used for carabids (Woodcock et al., 2010), but several carabid-specific size-weight models are also regularly used in carabid research (Table 1). There has been some discussion on whether they are restricted in their applicability to certain regions, habitats or taxa (Sabo et al., 2002; Gruner, 2003; de los Santos Gómez, 2013). Despite this they are often used outside their region or habitat of origin (e.g. Cárdenas and Hidalgo, 2007; Hülsmann et al., 2019; Hallmann et al., 2020). Sabo et al. (2002) observed that the accuracy of size-weight models improves with increasing taxonomic specificity. Nevertheless, to date, no taxonomically informed size-weight model for carabids has been proposed. Moreover, none of these models has ever been validated using either original data (e.g. with cross-validation) or independent data. An evaluation of size-weight

models for carabids with independent data would provide important insights in how accurate these models predict carabid weights and shed light on possible restrictions in applicability.

In this study, we evaluate the two commonly used models devised by Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) (in the following referred to as $m_{Szyszko}$ and m_{Booij}), as well as four newly developed models, three of which feature taxonomic parameters. This is achieved by using two previously published datasets of measured carabid fresh weights, one of which was used to train our own model candidates and the other one to validate $m_{Szyszko}$, m_{Booij} and our own models. To our knowledge, this is the first time size-weight models for carabids have been validated against independent data.

Materials and methods

Data

We compiled the data for this study from material published by two other studies. Booij et al. (1994) caught ground beetles in May and June of 1987 at "various locations" in the Netherlands. Schultz's (1996) data originated from different habitats (pastures, carrs, red beds, salt marshes, open soil) near the German coast (Baltic Sea) and were collected over a non-specified period in 1995. Both studies caught live ground beetles by hand. Booij et al. (1994) additionally used dry pitfall traps, which were emptied daily. In both cases, the weights represent the mean fresh weights of a varying number of measured carabids of respective species. While Booij et al. (1994) also provided mean size measures for all collected species, Schultz (1996) only stated size classes.



Fig. 2 Size histograms and fresh weights plotted against size for the dataset of Booij et al. (1994) (a, b) and the dataset of Schultz (1996) (c, d)

Therefore, we supplemented size values for the Schultz (1996) data, according to Müller-Motzfeld (2004), by taking the mid-point of the stated size range for each species. If this information was not available in Müller-Motzfeld (2004). we obtained it from Homburg et al. (2014). In all cases, body length represents the distance of the most forward tip of the mandibles and the rear tip of the elytra (hereinafter simply referred to as "size"). It is important to note that because these weight-size data pairs consist of mean values of a varying number of measurements, they do not represent true data pairs. This adds some level of imprecision to the data, as one may expect a non-linear relationship between size and weight - not only between species (Fig. 1a), but also among differently sized individuals of the same species (but see *Poecilus cupreus*, Booii et al., 1994). Where we complemented sizes from Müller-Motzfeld (2004), this imprecision is likely to be even greater, since midpoints do not necessarily resemble the mean size of the populations actually sampled by Schultz (1996). On the other hand, this aggregation of the data omits the issue of the unequal representation of different species potentially introducing bias into the fitted models. After all, this choice of data is a tradeoff. Collecting live ground beetles and recording their fresh weight is extremely work-intensive, which would not have been feasible in our case. Despite the described imprecision, we believe that the data used herein illustrate the general size-weight relationship in carabids and contain valuable information that can be used to develop and evaluate sizeweight models.

We used the dataset of Booij et al. (1994), which was originally also used to fit their model, to also fit our own model candidates. The dataset of Schultz (1996) represents truly independent data for all of the six tested models and therefore served as a validation dataset. In order that both datasets featured the same subfamilies with at least two



Fig. 1 Fresh weights (y-axis) of different carabid species from both datasets (training and validation) plotted against the respective size (body length)(x-axis) on the original scale (a) and log-transformed (b); added lines display predicted weights calculated with the models of Booij et al. (1994) (dashed) and Szyszko (1983) (solid) on both scales

representing species, we removed three species from the training dataset and five from the validation dataset (Table S1, Supplementary Material). This was done in order to fit and validate model terms with taxonomic predictors. Finally, training and validation data consisted of 107 and 149 species, respectively, belonging to six different subfamilies: Carabinae (n = 4/8), Elaphrinae (n = 2/4), Harpalinae (n = 57/90), Nebriinae (n = 8/8), Scaritinae (n = 6/10) and Trechinae (n = 30/29). In both datasets, smaller carabid species were considerably overrepresented. Histograms and graphs illustrating both datasets can be found in Fig. 2.

Development of taxonomical models

We used the R-statistical language and environment version 4.1.2 (R Core Development Team, 2021) for the development of statistical models and the analyses.

Following the approach of other size-weight models (e.g. Rogers et al., 1976; Sample et al., 1993; Gruner, 2003), we developed power functions by transforming size and weight values, using the natural logarithm and fitting a linear regression model. Overall, we fitted four different models, three of which were fitted using linear models ('lm' function from the 'stats' package, R Core Development Team 2021): the base model without any taxonomic parameters (in the following referred to as m_{base}), a model with an added effect for the subfamily (in the following referred to as m_{fixed}) and a model with an interaction term for the subfamily (in the following referred to as m_{inter}) (Eq. 1).

$$\ln\left(weight\left[mg\right]\right) = a + x + b * z * \ln\left(bodylength\left[mm\right]\right)(1)$$

where a represents the intercept with the y-axis and b the effect of size (slope), x represents the added effect of the subfamily and z represents the interaction coefficient of the subfamily. The simple added effect (m_{fixed}) allows the y-intercept of the size-weight relationship to shift upwards or downwards for the respective subfamily, without changing the slope of the general relationship. The interaction term (minter) also allows for changed regression slopes for the subfamilies. We assume that the different taxonomic groups in carabids (here subfamilies) have certain shape characteristics, that result in modifications to the general size-weight relationship. Accounting for these characteristics by including taxonomic effects and interactions in the model could therefore increase the accuracy of weight estimates. Our base model m_{base} is very similar to the approach taken by Booij et al. (1994) and is fitted with almost the same dataset. However, validation results can be expected to differ slightly, as we removed three species from the original dataset (see previous section) and use m_{Booij} with the rounded coefficients as provided by its original source (Booij et al. 1994). M_{base} therefore serves as a reference model for the other model candidates. As a fourth model, we fitted a linear mixed-effect model ('lmer' function from the 'lme4' package, Bates et al., 2021) with a random effect for the subfamily (in the following referred to as m_{mixed}). This model accounts for taxonomic effects in the data but allows for estimating the size-weight relationship on the population level. It also considers the unequal representation of the different subfamilies in the data and makes it possible to predict at a later stage the weights of carabids belonging to subfamilies that were not represented in our training data. We checked model assumptions for all models performing post-hoc model diagnostics using the 'DHARMa' package (Hartig, 2021). Diagnostic qq-plots are provided in the Supplementary Material (Fig. S5-S8, Supplementary Material).

Model evaluation

To evaluate the two size-weight models m_{Booij} and $m_{Szyszko}$, as well as our model candidates (m_{base} , m_{fixed} , m_{mixed} , m_{inter}), we calculated fresh weights for all species in the validation dataset, using the equations as originally stated by the authors (Eqs. 2 and 3) or by predicting with the estimated model coefficients from the models previously fitted to the training dataset. Predictions with m_{mixed} were made based on the population level, not applying the random effect.

 $m_{Szyszko} : \ln (weight[g]) = -8.92804283 + 2.5554921 * \ln (size[mm]) (Szyszko, 1983) (2)$

 $\boldsymbol{m_{Booij}}:\log\left(weight\left[mg\right]\right)=-1.3+2.95*\log\left(size\left[mm\right]\right)\left(\text{Booijetal.},1994\right)(3)$

We could have refitted m_{Booij} with its original dataset to acquire the unrounded coefficients (Booij et al. (1994) present their model with rounded coefficients, see Eq. 3). However, we decided to use the rounded coefficients as this is how potential users will most likely apply the model.

To evaluate each model's predictions we visualised predicted weights in deviation graphs similar to those proposed by Mitchell (1997). Here, we calculated the deviation of each predicted weight from the respective observed weight. To remove the scale effect of size, we then converted absolute deviation to relative deviation by expressing it as a percentage of the observed weight. The relative deviation of each size-weight model was then plotted against size. Although these relative deviation graphs do not provide any statistic validation, they allow detailed examination of the models' predictions.

In a next step, we regressed observed vs. predicted weights (OP-regression), following the approach presented by Piñeiro et al. (2008). We fitted a linear model ('lm' function from the 'stats' package, R Core Development Team 2021) in which predicted weights were used to predict the

respective observed weights. We added an interaction term for the predicting size-weight model, also adding a reference category in which the "predicted" equalled the observed weights. This was done to check which of the six tested models showed significant differences in intercept and slope in relation to the reference. A significantly altered intercept without a significant change in slope identifies a general over- or under-prediction of the respective size-weight model, while a significantly changed slope (potentially accompanied by a significantly changed intercept) indicates a varving over- or under-prediction along the gradient of weight. Additionally, we calculated the coefficient of determination (R²) of observed vs. predicted weights, which indicates how much of the linear variation in the observed weights is explained by the variation in the predicted weights (Piñeiro et al., 2008). In this case, R² was calculated (sensu Nagelkerke, 1991) by fitting separate linear models with observed vs. predicted weights for each size-weight model. When the OP-regression is fitted with untransformed data (actual weights in milligram), the predicted weights of the few large carabid species will introduce most of the variance and have increased leverage. Model estimates and R² values will therefore be mainly driven by these larger species. On the other hand, when the OP-regression is fitted with log-transformed data (as it is used to fit the size-weight equations), the weight and size scales are distorted in favour of the smaller species. In this case, they have an over-proportionate effect on model estimates and R² values. To solve this issue, we fitted two OP-regression models with both log-transformed and untransformed data, and used both to draw conclusions about the six models' predictions.

Results

Ln(size) had a significant positive effect on ln(weight) in all four models fitted to the training data. In m_{fixed} , three subfamilies (Nebriinae, Scaritinae and Trechinae) had a significantly changed intercept compared to the reference subfamily (Harpalinae). M_{inter} featured no significant effects except that of ln(size). We provide the full model summaries in Table 2 and plotted prediction curves in the Supplementary Material (Figures S1 – S4).

The deviation graphs for the six evaluated models are shown in Fig. 3. $M_{Szyszko}$ tended to overestimate the majority of smaller carabid species, while all other models overand underestimated smaller species to a similar extent. Towards the middle of the size range, all models slightly underestimated weights, and especially m_{Booij} and m_{base} had a tendency to overestimate the larger species. For m_{fixed} and m_{mixed} this tendency was less pronounced, and $m_{Szyszko}$ and m_{inter} were most the balanced in their predictions for larger species.

During the OP-regression with log-transformed weights, only m_{Szyszko} showed significant changes in intercept and slope from the reference. Changes in R² values between the six models were not detectable or only marginal, with m_{fixed} and m_{inter} having a slightly larger R² than the other models (0.9516 and 0.9520 vs. 0.9515). As mentioned in the previous section, these results are primarily of concern for predictions of smaller species. The results of the OPregression with untransformed weights, which emphasises predictions for larger species, conveyed a different image. Here, m_{hase} was the worst-performing model with both significantly altered intercept and slope, and it yielded the lowest R² value (0.8516). M_{Booij}, m_{fixed} as well as m_{mixed} displayed a significant change in slope. The R² values were 0.8539, 0.8584 and 0.8558, respectively. $M_{Szyszko}$ and m_{inter} were the only two models showing no significant changes in slope or intercept compared to the reference, and they also had the two highest R² values of 0.8823 and 0.9052. The main results of the two observed vs. predicted regression approaches are highlighted in Fig. 4. Full model summaries are provided in Table 3. Both regression models display non-normality for residuals (Figure S9, Supplementary Material) and should therefore be interpreted with caution. This is especially the case for the OP-regression of untransformed weights, which is most likely caused by the abovementioned introduced variance and increased leverage of certain data points. Nevertheless, we are convinced that, when considered carefully, both OP-regression models are appropriate for our evaluation of size-weight models. We assume that the results presented above are reliable, as they correspond with the patterns highlighted in the relative deviation graphs.

Discussion

Using an independent dataset, this study set out to evaluate two widely used size-weight models for carabids and to investigate whether the inclusion of taxonomic parameters can help to improve such models.

Based on our validation dataset (Schultz, 1996), our findings reveal general differences in the weight predictions of the two models provided by Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994). M_{Szyszko} generally overpredicted carabid weights of smaller species. It correspondingly displayed significant changes in prediction compared to the reference during the OP-regression with log-transformed weights (Fig. 4), but it was more accurate for larger carabids and therefore showed no significant changes in intercept and slope and yielded a relatively high R² value of 0.882 during OP-regression with

, m _{fixed} and m _{inte}	r and marginal / cond	litional K ²	(sensu Nakag	gawa et al., 2017) foi	r model m	mixed					
			m _{fixed}			mmixed			m _{inter}		
	CI	d	Estimate	CI	d	Estimate	CI	d	Estimate	CI	d
	-3.22902.9406	< 0.001	-2.8707	-3.09662.6448	< 0.001	-3.0309	-3.23542.8264	< 0.001	-2.8287	-3.11082.5465	< 0.001
	2.9036 - 3.0530	< 0.001	2.8983	2.7907 - 3.0059	< 0.001	2.9250	2.8322–3.0177	< 0.001	2.8778	2.7424-3.0133	< 0.001
			-0.0898	-0.3047 - 0.1251	0.409				1.9128	-1.9753 - 5.8010	0.331
			0.1094	-0.1469 - 0.3656	0.399				1.2201	-2.5670 - 5.0071	0.524
			-0.1377	-0.27230.0030	0.045				-0.4022	-1.2543 - 0.4499	0.351
			-0.3676	-0.53640.1988	< 0.001				-0.0369	-0.8849 - 0.8111	0.931
			-0.1175	-0.22460.0104	0.032				-0.2870	-0.7123 - 0.1383	0.184
									-0.6432	-1.9078 - 0.6214	0.315
									-0.5538	-2.4360 - 1.3283	0.560
									0.1324	-0.2894 - 0.5542	0.535
									-0.2482	-0.8307 - 0.3343	0.400
									0.1118	-0.1493 - 0.3730	0.397
						6 _{subfamily}					
			107			107			107		
			100			103			95		
3			0.986			0.981 / 0.98	9		0.986		

Table 2 Estimated model coefficients of the four developed models. Harpalinae served as reference level for the effect of subfamily. R² values are adjusted pseudo-R² values (Nagelkerke, 1991)

668.2 (<0.001) 0.986

3910.4 (< 0.001) $0.981 \, / \, 0.986$

1244 (<0.001) 0.986

6249 (<0.001) 0.983

F statistic (p)



Fig. 3 Deviation graphs of all six models showing the relative deviation as percentage of observed weight on the y-axis against size (body length) on the x-axis. The line (y=0) represents the observed weights for reference

untransformed weights. In contrast, m_{Booij}, predicted more accurately for smaller carabid species, with no significant changes in intercept and slope during OP-regression with log-transformed weights. It tended to overestimate larger species. Consequently, its predictions significantly differed from the reference during the OP-regression with untransformed weights. It also yielded a lower R² value compared to m_{Szyszko}. Despite the mentioned imprecision and the limited representation of larger carabid species in our validation dataset, we are confident that our results reveal systematic patterns in the two models' weight predictions, which likely originate from the two models' varying methodological background. Several studies emphasise the specific applicability of size-weight equations in terms of certain regions or habitats (Sabo et al., 2002; Gruner, 2003; de los Santos Gómez, 2013). Our validation data featured some of the same species as the data used by Booij et al. (1994) and was possibly recorded in similar habitats but originated from a different geographical region ("various locations" in the Netherlands vs. the German Baltic Sea coast). M_{Szyszko} was developed using carabids caught with pitfall traps in Polish forests (Szyszko, 1983), while, in contrast, Booij et al. (1994) collected carabids by hand also at "various locations" in the Netherlands. One likely contributing aspect is the varying assemblages of carabids across climatic zones or between different habitats (Thiele, 1977); for example, larger species tend to be more abundant in forests (Schreiner, 2011; Schwerk and Szyszko, 2011; Šerić Jelaska et al., 2011). Yet another important aspect are the different sampling methods. It is known that smaller species are well represented in hand catches, while pitfall traps tend to predominantly capture larger species (Boetzl et al., 2018; Knapp et al., 2020). We see that smaller carabid species were over-represented in the data of Booij et al. (1994) (Fig. 2), and although we did not have access to the original data from Szyszko (1983), we can assume that it featured comparatively larger carabid species. The different regions and habitats, as well as different catching methods, therefore led to different representations of sizes and taxa in the two models' training data.

We found that taxonomic parameters are capable of improving weight predictions of size-weight models for carabids. Our model candidates m_{fixed}, m_{mixed} and mjnter featured 'subfamily' as fixed effect, random effect or interaction term, while m_{base} featured no taxonomic parameters and served as a reference model fitted to the exact same training dataset. Relative deviation graphs and OP-regression indicated that the inclusion of taxonomic parameters can increase the accuracy of predicted weights for independent data. Just as with m_{Booii}, the four models showed no significant changes in intercept and slope during OP-regression with log-transformed weights. During OP-regression with untransformed weights, both m_{fixed} and m_{mixed} showed significantly different slopes compared to the reference. However, changes in slope were less pronounced than with mbase. M_{fixed} and m_{mixed} also yielded larger R² values, thereby indicating improved predictions for larger carabid species. Overall, m_{mixed} performed marginally worse than m_{fixed} in terms of R² values, which is due to the fact the predictions of m_{mixed} were made on the population level only (excluding the estimated random effect). Although subfamily had no significant effects in the fitted model (Table 2), m_{inter} was the most accurate model for both smaller and larger species, showing no significant changes in intercept or slope and yielding the largest R² values in both OP-regression approaches. Sabo et al. (2002) observed that the accuracy of size-weight models for insects improves with increasing taxonomic specificity, while Gruner (2003) found that the inclusion of an additional width-parameter can enhance (dry) weight predictions for carabids. Mroczyński and Daliga (2016) used the differentiation of morphological types to improve size-weight models for beetle larvae. Consequently, different taxonomic groups in carabids (here subfamilies) could also have certain shape characteristics, which result in modifications to the general size-weight relationship. Our findings support this hypothesis, as additional taxonomic parameters were capable of improving model



Fig. 4 Observed weights plotted against predicted weights for all six models on the log-scale (left) and the original scale (right), showing the reference line 1:1 (dashed) and the individual regression line (solid). Take note of the different scales on the x-axis. Significance codes for intercept and slope are: *** (<0.001), ** (<0.01), * (<0.05)

accuracy in our study. Another possible explanation in this regard could be that the different subfamilies represent specific size ranges. For example, species belonging to Carabinae are typically relatively large, while Trechinae species are usually comparatively small. Figure 1b indicates that the relationship between log-transformed body length and logtransformed fresh weight may not be perfectly linear. In this case, an additional taxonomic parameter would improve the model by adding flexibility. Owing to the limitations of the two datasets used in our study, we estimated model coefficients for only six subfamilies, which considerably limits the practical applicability of the models described herein. Nevertheless, we believe that the inclusion of a taxonomic parameter as a random effect could be a promising approach to formulating size-weight models that are less biased by their training data - and therefore less restricted in their applicability. Such models would not require specific taxonomic predictors when applied to independent data.

It needs to be mentioned that size-weight models for carabids have disadvantages and limitations. M_{Booii} and our approach are based on training data that contain certain inaccuracies. This might also be the case for m_{Szyszko}, as the original reference does not provide detailed information in this regard (Szyszko, 1983). Furthermore, sizeweight models are usually fitted on the logarithmic scale; therefore, prediction errors for larger species translate exponentially into relatively large absolute errors. This general problem was described by Koch and Smillie (1986) for hydrological models, but it also applies to size-weight models for insects (e.g. Rogers et al., 1976). Another sensitive aspect is determining which sizes are used when applying size-weight models. There are intraspecific differences in size between different regions and habitats (Szyszko et al., 1996; Baranovská and Knapp, 2014; Baranovská et al., 2019). Individual size usually also varies between females and males of the same species (Riecken and Raths, 1996; Knapp, 2012; Baranovská and Knapp, 2014), while both the magnitude of this sexual dimorphism and the abundance ratio of male and female beetles can vary spatially - within the same species and population (Yarwood et al., 2021). Additionally, the size of carabid imagos is affected by conditions during larval development and can therefore vary considerably (Szyszko et al., 1996; Baranovská and Knapp, 2014; Tseng et al., 2018). Moreover, size-weight models cannot account for phenological variations in biomass within the same species at different times of the year: carabids are usually lighter after overwintering or as teneral imagos, but they increase in weight towards reproduction (Grüm, 1975; Booij et al., 1994; Szyszko et al., 1996). In the context of the described limitations and the imprecision of the aggregated data in this study, the predicted weights and calculated relative deviations (Fig. 3) should not be taken literally; instead, they should be considered as a whole, in order to reveal systematic patterns in the weight predictions of the different models.

After all, size-weight equations are models and therefore only approximations of reality. We thus recommend directly measuring carabid fresh weights, whenever feasible. This represents a considerable amount of work and requires very specific methods (Booij et al., 1994; Knapp, 2012), as

	Observed vs.	. predicted regressior	1			
	log-transfor	med		not transformed		
	Estimate	CI	р	Estimate	CI	р
(Intercept)	0.00	-0.10-0.10	1.000	0.00	-8.06-8.06	1.000
predicted weight	1.00	0.97-1.03	< 0.001	1.00	0.95-1.05	< 0.001
[m_szyszko]	-0.64	-0.800.49	< 0.001	1.49	-9.93-12.91	0.798
[m_booij]	0.00	-0.14-0.14	0.975	10.91	-0.38-22.21	0.058
[m_base]	0.06	-0.07-0.20	0.367	11.45	0.16-22.74	0.047
[m_fixed]	0.04	-0.09-0.18	0.531	8.72	-2.60-20.04	0.131
[m_inter]	0.02	-0.11-0.16	0.727	3.39	-7.99–14.76	0.560
[m_mixed]	0.06	-0.07-0.20	0.358	10.43	-0.88-21.73	0.071
pred. weight * [m_szyszko]	0.13	0.08-0.18	< 0.001	0.00	-0.08-0.08	0.974
pred. weight * [m_booij]	-0.02	-0.07-0.02	0.333	-0.31	-0.380.24	< 0.001
pred. weight * [m_base]	-0.03	-0.08-0.01	0.173	-0.31	-0.380.24	< 0.001
pred. weight * [m_fixed]	-0.03	-0.07-0.20	0.249	-0.20	-0.270.13	< 0.001
pred weight * [m_inter]	-0.02	-0.06-0.03	0.461	-0.02	-0.10-0.06	0.571
pred weight * [m_mixed]	-0.01	-0.06-0.03	0.540	-0.22	-0.290.15	< 0.001
Observations	1043			1043		
Degrees of freedom	1029			1029		
R ²	0.958			0.885		
F statistic (p)	1828 (<0.00	1)		619.7 (<0.001)		

Table 3 Estimated model coefficients of the observed vs. predicted regression models (sensu Pineiro et al. 2008) for log-transformed predictions (left) and not transformed predictions (right). R² was calculated as adjusted pseudo-R² (Nagelkerke, 1991)

commonly used catching and storing fluids can introduce some bias (Braun et al., 2009, 2012; Knapp, 2012). However, if this is neither feasible nor possible (e.g. for historic or archived data), size-weight models are a suitable solution. We explicitly advise against obtaining the weights of certain species directly from the literature because they can underlie substantial variations. Carabid (mean) sizes should be measured directly (see Šerić Jelaska et al., 2011) and only be substituted from the literature when this is also neither feasible nor possible. Researchers should preferably use size-weight functions from the same region and habitat, if available. However, special attention should be paid to the methodological background of both the size-weight model and one's own data. Generally, we recommend the combined application of the models of Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994), with the former used for larger and the latter for smaller carabid species. The two models intersect at approximately x = 2.4655, y = 4.2801 on the log-scale, which converts to 11.77 mm and 72.25 mg, respectively. We therefore recommend the use of m_{Booij} for carabids < 11.8 mm and $m_{Szyszko}$ for carabids \geq 11.8 mm. Furthermore, it should be noted that biomass data from different studies should only be compared when they were derived with the same method, which also means that they should have been predicted with the same model (or a combination of models).

Conclusions

We found the size-weight model provided by Booij et al. (1994) is more accurate for smaller carabids, while the model of Szyszko (1983) is more accurate for larger carabids when tested against independent data. Additional taxonomic parameters have the potential to improve the weight predictions of size-weight models and may lessen restrictions in terms of applicability. Although it is preferable to measure the biomass of carabids directly, estimating weights with size-weight models is generally less work-intensive, and sometimes it is the only available method. For further application, we recommend a combined use of the models of Booij et al. (1994) and Szyszko (1983), with the former used to predict the weights of smaller carabids (<11.8 mm) and the latter to predict the weights of larger carabids (\geq 11.8 mm).

Supplementary Information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi.org/10.1007/s10841-022-00391-6.

Acknowledgements We would like to thank Henrik von Wehrden, Alfred Schultz and Estève Boutaud for their helpful comments on earlier versions of the manuscript. We would also like to acknowledge the valuable comments of four anonymous reviewers, which helped to improve this manuscript considerably.

Author contribution Fabio Weiss and Andreas Linde conceived this research, Fabio Weiss conducted statistical analyses, Fabio Weiss wrote the manuscript, Andreas Linde secured funding, and both authors read, revised and approved the manuscript.

Funding This research was funded through the Biosphere Reserves Institute and the Innovation and Career Center "ProBio-LaB" by the Ministry of Science, Research and Culture of the federal state of Brandenburg (MWFK).

Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

Data availability We declare that the data used in this research is not our own. It has been previously published by Booij et al. (1994) and Schultz (1996) and can be found in these publications. Carabid species included in this research, their respective source publication and the modelling results of this research are provided in the Supplementary Material (Table S1).

Code availability The R code is available at https://github.com/fabio-weiss/carabid_biomass.

Declarations

Conflict of Interest/Competing interests All involved authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

References

- Baranovská E, Knapp M (2014) Small-scale spatiotemporal variability in body size of two common carabid beetles. Open Life Sci 9:476–494. https://doi.org/10.2478/s11535-013-0282-x
- Baranovská E, Tajovský K, Knapp M (2019) Changes in the Body Size of Carabid Beetles Along Elevational Gradients: A Multispecies Study of Between- and Within-Population Variation. Environ Entomol 48:583–591. https://doi.org/10.1093/ee/nvz036
- Barber HS (1931) Traps for cave-inhabiting insects. J Elisha Mitchell Sci Soc 46:259–266
- Barnes AD, Weigelt P, Jochum M, Ott D, Hodapp D, Haneda NF, Brose U (2016) Species richness and biomass explain spatial turnover in ecosystem functioning across tropical and temperate ecosystems. Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci 371:20150279. https:// doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2015.0279
- Bates D, Maechler M, Bolker B, Walker S (2021) R package lme4: Linear mixed-effects models using Eigen and S4, version 1.1–27.1. https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/lme4/vignettes/lmer.pdf
- Boetzl FA, Ries E, Schneider G, Krauss J (2018) It's a matter of design—how pitfall trap design affects trap samples and possible predictions. PeerJ 6:e5078. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.5078
- Booij K, den Nijs L, Heijermann T, Jorritsma I, Lock C, Noorlander J (1994) Size and weight of carabid beetles: ecological applications. Proc Exper Appl Entomol 5:93–98

- Braun M, Simon E, Fábián I, Tóthmérész B (2012) Elemental analysis of pitfall-trapped insect samples: effects of ethylene glycol grades. Entomol Exp Appl 143:89–94. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1570-7458.2012.01225.x
- Braun M, Simon E, Fábián I, Tóthmérész B (2009) The effects of ethylene glycol and ethanol on the body mass and elemental composition of insects collected with pitfall traps. Chemosphere 77:1447– 1452. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2009.08.051
- Brooks DR, Bater JE, Clark SJ, Monteith DT, Andrews C, Corbett SJ, Beaumont DA, Chapman JW (2012) Large carabid beetle declines in a United Kingdom monitoring network increases evidence for a widespread loss in insect biodiversity. J Appl Ecol 49:1009– 1019. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2012.02194.x
- Cárdenas AM, Hidalgo JM (2007) Application of the mean individual biomass (MIB) of ground beetles (Coleoptera, Carabidae) to assess the recovery process of the Guadiamar Green Corridor (southern Iberian Peninsula). Biodivers Conserv 16:4131–4146. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10531-007-9211-5
- Cvetkovska-Gjorgjievska A, Hristovski S, Prelić D, Šerić Jelaska L, Slavevska-Stamenković V, Ristovska M (2017) Body size and mean individual biomass variation of ground-beetles community (Coleoptera: Carabidae) as a response to increasing altitude and associated vegetation types in mountainous ecosystem. Biol (Bratisl) 72:1059–1066. https://doi.org/10.1515/ biolog-2017-0114
- de los Santos Gómez A (2013) Indicating assemblage vulnerability and resilience in the face of climate change by means of adult ground beetle length-weight allometry over elevation strata in Tenerife (Canary Islands). Ecol Indic 34:204–209. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2013.05.002
- Federal Agency for Nature Conservation Germany (2021) Einheitlicher Methodenleitfaden "Insektenmonitoring". https://www.bfn. de/fileadmin/BfN/monitoring/Dokumente/Methodenleitfaden_ Insektenmonitoring_202104_Barrierefrei.pdf (accessed on February 4th 2022)
- García-Barros E (2015) Multivariate indices as estimates of dry body weight for comparative study of body size in Lepidoptera. Nota Lepidopterol 38:59–74. https://doi.org/10.3897/nl.38.8957
- Gobbi M (2014) Application of the mean individual biomass of ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) to assess the assemblage successions along areas of recent glacier retreats. Eur J Entomol 111:537–541. https://doi.org/10.14411/eje.2014.071
- Grüm L (1975) An attempt to estimate the production of a few Carabus L. species (Col., Carabidae). Ecol Pol 23:673–680
- Gruner DS (2003) Regressions of Length and Width to Predict Arthropod Biomass in the Hawaiian Islands. Pac Sci 57:325–336. https://doi.org/10.1353/psc.2003.0021
- Hallmann CA, Sorg M, Jongejans E, Siepel H, Hofland N, Schwan H, Stenmans W, Müller A, Sumser H, Hörren T, Goulson D, de Kroon H (2017) More than 75% decline over 27 years in total flying insect biomass in protected areas. PLoS ONE 12:e0185809. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0185809
- Hallmann CA, Ssymank A, Sorg M, de Kroon H, Jongejans E (2021a) Insect biomass decline scaled to species diversity: General patterns derived from a hoverfly community. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2002554117
- Hallmann CA, Ssymank A, Sorg M, de Kroon H, Jongejans E (2021b) Reply to Redlich : Insect biomass and diversity do correlate, over time. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 118. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.2114567118
- Hallmann CA, Zeegers T, van Klink R, Vermeulen R, van Wielink P, Spijkers H, van Deijk J, van Steenis W, Jongejans E (2020) Declining abundance of beetles, moths and caddisflies in the Netherlands. Insect Conserv Divers 13:127–139. https://doi. org/10.1111/icad.12377

- Harris JE, Rodenhouse NL, Holmes RT (2019) Decline in beetle abundance and diversity in an intact temperate forest linked to climate warming. Biol Cons 240:108219. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biocon.2019.108219
- Hartig F (2021) R package DHARMa: Residual diagnostics for hierarchical (multi- level/mixed) regression models, version 0.4.5. https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/DHARMa/vignettes/ DHARMa.html
- Heitmann N, Glemnitz M, Lentzsch P, Platen R, Müller MEH (2021) Quantifying the Role of Ground Beetles for the Dispersal of *Fusarium* and *Alternaria* Fungi in Agricultural Landscapes. J Fungi 7:863. https://doi.org/10.3390/jof7100863
- Homburg K, Drees C, Boutaud E, Nolte D, Schuett W, Zumstein P, von Ruschkowski E, Assmann T (2019) Where have all the beetles gone? Long-term study reveals carabid species decline in a nature reserve in Northern Germany. Insect Conserv Divers 12:268–277. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12348
- Homburg K, Homburg N, Schäfer F, Schuldt A, Assmann T (2014) Carabids.org – a dynamic online database of ground beetle species traits (Coleoptera, Carabidae). Insect Conserv Divers 7:195– 205. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12045
- Hülsmann M, Boutaud E, Buse J, Schuldt A, Assmann T (2019) Landuse legacy and tree age in continuous woodlands: weak effects on overall ground beetle assemblages, but strong effects on two threatened species. J Insect Conserv 23:623–633. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10841-019-00156-8
- Jarosik V (1989) Mass vs. length relationship for carabid beetles (Col., Carabidae). Pedobiologia 33:87–90
- Jambrošić Vladić, Z.,Šerić Jelaska, L., 2020. Long term changes (1990–2016) in carabid beetle assemblages(Coleoptera: Carabidae) in protected forests on Dinaric Karst on Mountain Risnjak, Croatia. J. Entomol. 117: 56–67. https://doi.org/10.14411/ eje.2020.006
- Knapp M (2012) Preservative fluid and storage conditions alter body mass estimation in a terrestrial insect. Entomol Exp Appl 143:185–190. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1570-7458.2012.01247.x
- Knapp M, Knappová J, Jakubec P, Vonička P, Moravec P (2020) Incomplete species lists produced by pitfall trapping: How many carabid species and which functional traits are missing? Biol Conserv 245:108545. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2020.108545
- Koch RW, Smillie GM (1986) Bias in Hydrologic Prediction Using Log-Transformed Regression Models1. JAWRA J. Am. Water Resour Assoc 22:717–723. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-1688.1986. tb00744.x
- Liu X, Wang X, Bai M, Shaw JJ (2022) Decrease in Carabid Beetles in Grasslands of Northwestern China: Further Evidence of Insect Biodiversity Loss. Insects 13:35. https://doi.org/10.3390/ insects13010035
- Mitchell PL (1997) Misuse of regression for empirical validation of models. Agric Syst 54:313–326. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0308-521X(96)00077-7
- Mroczyński R, Daliga K (2016) Biomass estimation using a lengthweight relationship in beetle larvae (Coleoptera: Aphodiidae, Histeridae, Hydrophilidae, Staphylinidae) obtained from cow dung. Pol J Entomol 85:399–407. https://doi.org/10.1515/ pjen-2016-0024
- Müller-Motzfeld G (2004) Bd. 2 Adephaga 1: Carabidae (Laufkäfer).
 In: Freude H, Harde KW, Lohse GA, Klausnitzer B (eds) Die Käfer Mitteleuropas, 2nd edn. Spektrum Akademischer Verlag, Heidelberg/Berlin
- Nagelkerke N (1991) A note on a general definition of the coefficient of determination. Biometrika 78:691–692. https://doi.org/10.1093/ BIOMET/78.3.691
- Piñeiro G, Perelman S, Guerschman JP, Paruelo JM (2008) How to evaluate models: Observed vs. predicted or predicted vs.

observed? Ecol Model 216:316-322. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2008.05.006

- Core Development Team R (2021) R version 4.1.2, R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/
- Riecken U, Raths U (1996) Use of radio telemetry for studying dispersal and habitat use of Carabus coriaceus L. Ann Zool Fenn 33:109–116
- Rogers LE, Hinds WT, Buschbom RL (1976) A General Weight vs. Length Relationship for Insects. Ann Entomol Soc Am 69:387– 389. https://doi.org/10.1093/aesa/69.2.387
- Sabo JL, Bastow JL, Power ME (2002) Length-mass relationships for adult aquatic and terrestrial invertebrates in a California watershed. J North Am Benthol Soc 21:336–343. https://doi. org/10.2307/1468420
- Saint-Germain M, Buddle CM, Larrivée M, Mercado A, Motchula T, Reichert E, Sackett TE, Sylvain Z, Webb A (2007) Should biomass be considered more frequently as a currency in terrestrial arthropod community analyses? J Appl Ecol 44:330–339. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2006.01269.x
- Sample BE, Cooper RJ, Greer RD, Whitmore RC (1993) Estimation of Insect Biomass by Length and Width. Am Midl Nat 129:234–240. https://doi.org/10.2307/2426503
- Schreiner A (2015) Sukzessionsentwicklung in Buchenwäldern des Ruhr- tals (NRW) am Beispiel epigäischer Carabiden (Coleoptera: Carabidae). Angew Carabidol 11:13–20
- Schreiner A (2011) Large carabids (Coleoptera: Carabidae) prevail in ageing forests: Mean Individual Biomass and Carabus dominance as indicators of succession in North Rhine-Westphalian beech forests. Angew Carabidol 9:51–55
- Schultz R (1996) Die Laufkäfer als Indikatoren der Renaturierung des Salzgrünlandes im Ostseebereich Vorpommerns. Culliver-Verlag, Göttingen
- Schwerk A (2014) Changes in carabid beetle fauna (Coleoptera: Carabidae) along successional gradients in post-industrial areas in Central Poland. Eur J Entomol 111:677–685. https://doi. org/10.14411/eje.2014.076
- Schwerk A, Szyszko J (2011) Model of succession in degraded areas based on carabid beetles (Coleoptera, Carabidae). ZooKeys 100:319–332. https://doi.org/10.3897/zookeys.100.1534
- Schwerk A, Szyszko J (2007) Increase of Mean Individual Biomass (MIB) of Carabidae (Coleoptera) in relation to succession in forest habitats. Wiad entomol 26:195–206.
- Seibold S, Gossner MM, Simons NK, Blüthgen N, Müller J, Ambarlı D, Ammer C, Bauhus J, Fischer M, Habel JC, Linsenmair KE, Nauss T, Penone C, Prati D, Schall P, Schulze E-D, Vogt J, Wöllauer S, Weisser WW (2019) Arthropod decline in grasslands and forests is associated with landscape-level drivers. Nature 574:671–674. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1684-3
- Šerić Jelaska L, Dumbović V, Kučinić M (2011) Carabid beetle diversity and mean individual biomass in beech forests of various ages. ZooKeys 100:393–405. https://doi.org/10.3897/ zookeys.100.1536
- Shaftel R, Rinella DJ, Kwon E, Brown SC, Gates HR, Kendall S, Lank DB, Liebezeit JR, Payer DC, Rausch J, Saalfeld ST, Sandercock BK, Smith PA, Ward DH, Lanctot RB (2021) Predictors of invertebrate biomass and rate of advancement of invertebrate phenology across eight sites in the North American Arctic. Polar Biol 44:237–257. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00300-020-02781-5
- Skarbek C J, Kobel-Lamparski A, Dormann C F (2021). Trends in monthly abundance and species richness of carabids over 33 years at the Kaiserstuhl, southwest Germany. Basic and Applied Ecology 50:107-118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2020.11.003
- Sorg M, Schwan H, Stenmans W& A.M (2013) Ermittlung der Biomassen flugaktiver Insekten im Naturschutzgebiet Orbroicher

Bruch mit Malaise Fallen in den Jahren 1989 und 2013. Mitteilungen aus dem entomologischen Verein Krefeld 1:1–5

- Szyszko J (1983) Methods of macrofauna investigations. In: Szyszko J (ed) The Process of Forest Soil Macrofauna Formation after Afforestation Farmland. Warsaw Agricultural University Press, Warsaw, pp 10–16
- Szyszko J, Vermeulen HJW, Boer PJ, den (1996) Survival and reproduction in relation to habitat quality and food availability for Pterostichus oblongopunctatus F. (Carabidae, Col.). Acta Jutl 71:25–40
- Teichmann B (1994) Eine wenig bekannte Konservierungsflüssigkeit für Bodenfallen. Entomololgische Nachrichten und Berichte 38:25–30
- Thiele HU (1977) Carabid Beetles in Their Environments: A Study on Habitat Selection by Adaptations in Physiology and Behaviour, 10th edn. Springer Science & Business Media, Heidelberg
- Tseng M, Kaur KM, Pari SS, Sarai K, Chan D, Yao CH, Porto P, Toor A, Toor HS, Fograscher K (2018) Decreases in beetle body size linked to climate change and warming temperatures. J Anim Ecol 87:647–659. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2656.12789
- Uhler J, Redlich S, Zhang J, Hothorn T, Tobisch C, Ewald J, Thorn S, Seibold S, Mitesser O, Morinière J, Bozicevic V, Benjamin CS, Englmeier J, Fricke U, Ganuza C, Haensel M, Riebl R, Rojas-Botero S, Rummler T, Uphus L, Schmidt S, Steffan-Dewenter I, Müller J (2021) Relationship of insect biomass and richness with land use along a climate gradient. Nat Commun 12:5946. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-26181-3

- Vereecken NJ, Weekers T, Leclercq N, De Greef S, Hainaut H, Molenberg J-M, Martin Y, Janssens X, Noël G, Pauly A, Roberts SPM, Marshall L (2021) Insect biomass is not a consistent proxy for biodiversity metrics in wild bees. Ecol Indic 121:107132. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2020.107132
- Wetzel MA, Leuchs H, Koop JHE (2005) Preservation effects on wet weight, dry weight, and ash-free dry weight biomass estimates of four common estuarine macro-invertebrates: no difference between ethanol and formalin. Helgol Mar Res 59:206–213. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10152-005-0220-z
- Winter S (2005) Ermittlung von Struktur-Indikatoren zur Abschätzung des Einflusses forstlicher Bewirtschaftung auf die Biozönosen von Tiefland-Buchenwäldern. Dissertation. Technische Universität Dresden
- Woodcock BA, Redhead J, Vanbergen AJ, Hulmes L, Hulmes S, Peyton J, Nowakowski M, Pywell RF, Heard MS (2010) Impact of habitat type and landscape structure on biomass, species richness and functional diversity of ground beetles. Agric Ecosyst Environ 139:181–186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2010.07.018
- Yang LH, Gratton C (2014) Insects as drivers of ecosystem processes. Curr Opin Insect Sci Ecology 2:26–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cois.2014.06.004
- Yarwood E, Drees C, Niven JE, Gawel M, Schuett W (2021) Sex differences in morphology across an expanding range edge in the flightless ground beetle, Carabus hortensis. Ecol Evol 11:9949– 9957. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.7593

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Appendix II

Title	Random year intercepts in mixed models help to assess uncertainties in insect population trends
Year of publication	2023
Authors	Fabio Weiss Henrik von Wehrden Andreas Linde
Publication	Insect Conservation and Diversity Volume 16, Issue 4, Pages 531–537
Journal information	Publisher: Wiley Peer review: Single blind Journal Impact Factor (JCR): 3.5 (2023) Quartile (Scimago): Q1 (Ecology), Q1 (Insect Science)
Author contributions (CRediT taxonomy)	Fabio Weiss: Conceptualization; methodology; visualization; writing – original draft; writing – review and editing; investigation; formal analysis.
	Henrik von Wehrden: Supervision; methodology; writing – review and editing; formal analysis.
	Andreas Linde: Data curation; supervision; resources; writing – review and editing.
Author status and weighting factor	First author with predominant contribution (1.0)
DOI	<u>10.1111/icad.12644</u>
Supporting Information (incl. R code)	https://resjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/action/download Supplement?doi=10.1111%2Ficad.12644&file=icad12644- sup-0001-Supinfo.html
Data	https://doi.org/10.48548/pubdata-23

DOI: 10.1111/icad.12644

SHORT COMMUNICATION

Diversity

Roya Entor

Random year intercepts in mixed models help to assess uncertainties in insect population trends

Fabio Weiss^{1,2,3,4} | Henrik von Wehrden³ | Andreas Linde^{1,2}

¹Biosphere Reserves Institute, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development. Eberswalde, Germany

²Department for Applied Ecology and Zoology, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development, Eberswalde, Germany

³Faculty of Sustainability, Leuphana University Lüneburg, Lüneburg, Germany

⁴Cawthron Institute, Nelson, New Zealand

Correspondence

Fabio Weiss, Biosphere Reserves Institute, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development, Schicklerstr. 5, 16225 Eberswalde, Germany. Email: fabio.weiss@hnee.de

Editor/associate editor: Raphael K. Didham

Abstract

- 1. An increasing number of studies is investigating insect population trends based on time series data. However, the available data is often subject to temporal pseudoreplication. Inter-annual variability of environmental conditions and strong fluctuations in insect abundances can impede reliable trend estimation. Temporal random effect structures in regression models have been proposed as solution for this issue, but remain controversial.
- 2. We investigated trends in ground beetle abundance across 24 years using generalised linear mixed models. We fitted four models: A base model, a model featuring a random year intercept, a model featuring basic weather parameters, and a model featuring both random year intercept and weather parameters. We then performed a simple sensitivity analysis to assess the robustness of the four models with respect to influential years, also testing for possible spurious baseline and snapshot effects.
- 3. The model structure had a significant impact on the overall magnitude of the estimated trends. However, we found almost no difference among the models in how the removal of single years (sensitivity analysis) relatively affected trend coefficients. The two models with a random year intercept yielded significantly larger confidence intervals and their *p*-values were more sensitive during sensitivity analysis. Significant differences of the model with random year intercept and weather parameters to all other models suggest that the random year effects and specific weather effects are rather additive than interchangeable.
- 4. We conclude that random year intercepts help to produce more reliable and cautious uncertainty measures for insect population trends. Moreover, they might help to identify influential years in sensitivity analyses more easily. We recommend random year intercepts in addition to any variables representing temporally variable environmental conditions, such as weather variables.

KEYWORDS

arthropod decline, false baseline effect, insect decline, mixed models, robustness, sensitivity analysis, snapshot effect, temporal pseudoreplication, time series, uncertainty, year effects

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

^{© 2023} The Authors. Insect Conservation and Diversity published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Royal Entomological Society.

INTRODUCTION

ct Conservation

Diversity

The number of annually published studies that examine temporal changes in insect populations has more than doubled in the last decade (with 79 studies in 2012 and 180 in 2022, based on a search in Web of Science using the search string 'insect* AND population AND trend' performed on March 13th 2023). Some of these studies reported dramatic declines in insect abundance, biomass or diversity (e.g., Hallmann et al., 2017; Lister & Garcia, 2018; Seibold et al., 2019) triggering public interest in this topic and causing widespread concern. Although more and more long-term data sets are becoming available (e.g., Van Klink et al., 2020) there vet remains the need for longitudinal long-term data to better understand the spatial and temporal patterns of insect trends and gain insights about their drivers (Montgomery et al., 2021: Mupepele et al., 2019: Thomas et al., 2019). Most longterm monitoring schemes started well after 1980 (Brooks et al., 2012; Hallmann et al., 2020; Homburg et al., 2019) and data sets exceeding 40 years are still rare (Bell et al., 2020; Macgregor et al., 2019; Martins et al., 2013). This represents a considerable challenge for deriving reliable trends, because many insect populations show a strong inter-annual variability (e.g., Aldercotte et al., 2022; Günther & Assmann, 2004; Pollard, 1991), penalising trend estimations. Daskalova et al. (2021) recently observed that studies investigating shorter time series tended to find the strongest trends-both, positive and negative. They attributed this heterogeneity to the increased impact of exceptional years in terms of environmental conditions and insect occurrences. Didham et al. (2020) also addressed this issue and emphasised the strong leverage of years close to the start or the end of a time series causing so-called false baseline effects or snapshot effects. Daskalova et al. (2021) therefore advocated the use of random year effects in generalised linear mixed models (GLMMs) to gain more reliable trend estimates as they help to account for inter-annual variability and temporal pseudoreplication. The issue of pseudoreplication in ecological studies working with experimental or observational data has been known and discussed for almost four decades (Hurlbert, 1984). Modern implementations of mixed model frameworks allow addressing this problem by including random effect structures (Chaves, 2010). Previously, Werner et al. (2020) had used random year intercepts in GLMMs to account for temporal pseudoreplication in vegetation data, and similar approaches to investigate trends have been utilised for bird or insect population data using generalised additive mixed models (GAMMs) (Bell et al., 2020; Knape, 2016). In a reply to Daskalova et al. (2021), Seibold et al. (2021) questioned the use of random year intercepts due to a lack of independence between single years and propose that specific environmental parameters (e.g., weather variables) are more suitable to account for varying environmental conditions and annual fluctuations in insect occurrences.

We used a 24-year data set of ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) abundances from Eberswalde, Germany, to explore trends estimated with GLMMs featuring different combinations of random year intercepts and weather variables. We tested the different model structures for their robustness towards influential years by performing a simple sensitivity analysis.

METHODS

We used data on ground beetle sampling abundances (in the following simply referred to as abundances) from a previously unpublished data set. Ground beetles were caught from 1999 to 2022, between the beginning of May and the end of July each year, on 13 forest plots within one forest site (with an extension of approximately 1×1 km) close to Eberswalde, Germany (52.820000, 13.790000). Not all plots were sampled each year and we only included data from plots, which were sampled in 3 years or more. We used pitfall traps consisting of 400 mL glass jars positioned in a piece of PVC pipe (see Boetzl et al., 2018), formaldehvde as trapping fluid and metal roofs. There were four pitfall traps at each plot, organised as either square or transect with approximately 20 m between the traps. The layout of traps (square or transect) remained consistent for each plot throughout all sampled years. During the sampling period, the traps were emptied 3 times, usually after 4 weeks (28 days), however, the exact sampling length occasionally varied. Prior to data analysis, we excluded all data from traps that had been disturbed by factors such as rain, wild animals or vandalism. Abundances represent the sum of all individuals of species belonging to the Carabidae family that were caught in one pitfall trap during one sampling interval. We excluded data of one species (Nebria brevicollis, Fabricius 1792), which is known to display extreme fluctuations in numbers between years (Nelemans et al., 1989). We modelled ground beetle abundance using GLMMs of the negative-binomial family (link $= \log$) fitted with the glmmTMB R package (glmmTMB function, Brooks et al., 2022). The simplest model (base model) featured linear terms for year (continuous) and sampling interval (factor) as well as a guadratic term for days of sampling (continuous) (see Schirmel et al., 2010) as fixed effects. Furthermore, the base model included a random intercept specific for each trap and year, as the trap numbering and their exact locations varied among years, nested within the plot. We tested for temporal auto-correlation among years with the testTemporalAutocorrelation function of the DHARMa package (Hartig, 2021), which showed no indication for any relevant temporal autocorrelation between years (Durbin-Watson test: 1.63, p-value = 0.3499). Based on this base model, we then performed a stepwise forward model selection with additional weather variables. We derived all weather variables from publicly available data (daily mean temperature and daily sum of precipitation) recorded at a meteorological station located approximately 27 km from the study site (DWD, 2023). The mean daily temperature during sampling (as interaction with sampling interval), sum of precipitation during sampling and mean early spring temperature (March) were tested as additional variables. All of these parameters have been observed to affect ground beetle sampling abundances in earlier studies (Honěk, 1997; Irmler, 2022; Tsafack et al., 2019; Wang et al., 2014). We added each variable to the model as either linear or quadratic fixed effect resulting in different model candidates, which were then compared via AIC (note: cAIC is not available for glmmTMB, models were fitted with maximum likelihood (REML = FALSE) with all random effects remaining constant). The variable yielding the lowest AIC was kept in the model formula,
sect Conservation d Diversi<u>ty</u>

while all remaining variables were again added in the next step creating new model candidates. Finally, the base model as well as the model resulting from the model selection were each expanded by a random intercept for year (factor), which was crossed with all other random effects. This resulted in the following four model structures (we report the model formulas as R-syntax here and additionally provide mathematical equations in the Supporting Information S1):

Base model : abundance

 $\sim year + sampling \ length + l \Big(sampling \ length^2 \Big) \\ + sampling \ interval + (1|plot/trap)$

Random year model : abundance

~ year + sampling length + I (sampling length²) + sampling interval + (1|year_factor) + (1|plot/trap)

Weather model : abundance

- \sim year + sampling length + I (sampling length²)
- + sampling interval * temperature + precipitation
- $+I(precipitation^2) + spring temperature$

 $+ I(spring temperature^2) + (1|plot/trap)$

Combined model : abundance

 \sim year + sampling length + I (sampling length²)

+ sampling interval * temperature + precipitation + $l(precipitation^2)$ + spring temperature + $l(spring temperature^2)$ + $(1|pear_factor)$ + (1|plot/trap)

We performed a simple sensitivity test by running each model 24 times, while iteratively excluding the data of individual years during each run. We then used visualisation to compare the resulting model estimates to those of the respective full model. In addition, we used pairwise tests to compare effect coefficients, their respective confidence intervals (CIs) and p-values as well as deviation of effect coefficients and p-values from the respective full model. Moreover, we compared the percentage of CI overlap, where a value of 100% meant that the CI lies entirely within the respective full model's CI. All the above-mentioned metrics where tested for normality at their different levels (model structures). We then used either *t*-test (parametric) or Wilcoxon signed rank test (non-parametric) for pairwise comparisons (both with Holm-adjusted *p*-values).

We used bootstrapping to compute 0.95 CIs: Full model CIs were bootstrapped using the ggpredict function of the ggeffects package (Lüdecke et al., 2022) within the bootMer function of the Ime4 package (Bates et al., 2022) based on 1000 simulations. We used the bootstrap_model function of the parameters package (Lüdecke et al., 2023) with 120 simulations to calculate CIs for trend coefficients during the sensitivity analysis.

All analyses were performed with R (version 4.2.2, R Core Development Team, 2022). Further methodological details and the full R code can be found in the Supporting Information of this article (S1).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Trend estimates for ground beetle abundance significantly differed among the four model structures (base model, random year model, weather model and combined model): The random year and the combined models, which both included a random year intercept, generally estimated trends over time to be significantly more negative than both models without random year intercepts (Figures 1, 2a-d and 3a). In contrast, Daskalova et al. (2021) observed negative trends becoming shallower when re-analysing the Seibold et al. (2019) data with random year intercepts. However, they found trend estimates to become less extreme with the inclusion of random year intercepts mostly in shorter time series (<25 years). Generally, there should be no expectation in which direction trend estimates change when random year intercepts are included as the underlying data are usually unique in their study design and sampling history, leading to different patterns of temporal pseudoreplication. We observed slightly different patterns among the four tested model structures in how trend coefficients fluctuated during sensitivity analysis (Figure 2a-d). However, contrary to assumptions, there was no significant difference in how strongly trend estimates changed during sensitivity analysis between any two of the four models (Figure 3d). We do not have a clear explanation for this observation. We would have expected to see significantly different patterns as the random year model and the combined model accounted for temporal pseudoreplication, while the other two models did so only partly (weather model) or not at all (base model). We can only speculate that in this case, the time series length of 24 years might be long enough so that data from a single year contribute relatively little to the overall temporal pseudoreplication. Of course, this also depends on the individual sample history of the data, and we would expect shorter time series to show stronger differences in trend fluctuations.

We observed that model estimates the random year and the combined models had significantly larger Cls (Figures 1, 2a–e and 3b) and *p*-values (Figure 2f–h, Figure 3c), which is in line with the findings of Daskalova et al. (2021) and Knape (2016).

The sensitivity analysis revealed that several influential years considerably contributed to negative trends (2002 and 2020–2022) with all 4 model structures indicating similar snapshot effects for the last 3 years of the time series (sensu Didham et al., 2020). Trends estimated with random year intercepts displayed significantly stronger fluctuations in *p*-values during the sensitivity analysis (Figure 2e–h, Figure 3f). The impact of influential years on trend coefficients was present for all model structures during sensitivity analysis, but was more clearly indicated by higher *p*-values in the random year model and the combined model (Figure 2e–h).

During the sensitivity analysis, CI overlap slightly increased with the addition of random year intercepts or weather variables, but was significantly larger in the combined model than in the other three models (Figure 3e). We consider this an indication that random year intercepts as well as appropriate weather variables help to estimate trend uncertainties (CIs) that are more robust towards the impact of single years, especially when time series feature strong inter-annual

Royal Entom



FIGURE 1 Estimated trends over time in ground beetle abundance for the respective full models. Ribbons represent 0.95 confidence intervals (Cls). (a) Base model (blue) and random year model (orange). (b) Weather model (blue) and combined model (orange). Predictions and Cls refer fixed effects only and were made for the third sampling interval (July) and a sampling length of 28 days. All weather-related variables were set to the respective mean value. A coloured version of this figure can be found online.



FIGURE 2 Results of the sensitivity analysis with the iterative removal of single years from the time series. Top: The estimated coefficient for fixed effects of 'year' (scaled) with their respective 0.95 confidence intervals (CIs) (whiskers). Horizontal lines and shadings indicate the estimated coefficient and CI of the respective full model. Bottom: *p*-values for fixed effects of 'year'. Horizontal solid lines indicate the *p*-value of the respective full model, horizontal dashed lines mark p = 0.05 for reference. Letters refer to the following models **a** and **e**: Base model; **b** and **g**: Random year model; **c** and **f**: Weather model; **d** and **h**: Combined model. A coloured version of this figure can be found online.

fluctuations or include outlier years. In addition, random year intercepts lead to more sensitive *p*-values, which could help to reduce type I errors and, at the same time, be advantageous in sensitivity analyses such as the one presented here. Trend uncertainties are currently often neglected but should play a more prominent role in population trend analyses (Wauchope et al., 2019). Nevertheless, the use of random year intercepts is controversial: Seibold et al. (2021) caution that for insect time series, consecutive years may lack the statistical independence required to include random year intercepts. On the other hand, temporal autocorrelation can be tested (e.g., Bell et al., 2020; this study) and, if present, accounted for (Knape, 2016). Seibold et al. (2021) further argue that the inclusion



Conservation

FIGURE 3 Results of the sensitivity analysis for the base model (1), random year model (2), weather model (3) and combined model (4) with pairwise comparisons of trend coefficients (a), confidence intervals (CI) width (b), and p-values (c). Deviation of trend coefficient (d), CI overlap (e), and deviation of *p*-value (f) refer to the respective full model. Significance codes: <0.0001****, <0.001***, <0.01**, <0.05*. A coloured version of this figure can be found online.

of weather variables such as site-specific temperature and precipitation might be more suitable to account for inter-annual variation in environmental conditions and should therefore be used. However, ecosystems are complex and even well-chosen parameters might be insufficient to fully adjust for year-to-year variance in environmental conditions that affect insect communities (Daskalova et al., 2021).

We found that random year intercepts and weather variables both similarly modified trend coefficients, but patterns in CIs and p-values significantly differed between the two approaches. Moreover, significant differences of the combined model to the two previously mentioned models in trend coefficients, Cls, Cl-overlap, p-values and deviation of p-values suggest that these effects are rather additive than interchangeable. We assume that random year intercepts and weather variables at least partly account for different sources of variance. Our results therefore suggest that environmental parameters such as weather variables and random year intercepts could be included simultaneously, ultimately leading to potentially different model estimates than if only one of them was included. We propose that meaningful environmental variables should be used, when available, while random year intercepts could be added as a precautious standard to adjust for any additional unaccounted year-to-year variance. Consequently, this will lead to more robust CIs and more cautious p-values, reducing the likelihood of type I errors. Contrariwise, failing to account for year-toyear variation and temporal pseudoreplication in insect time series with random year intercepts might result in false confidence in trend estimates and inflated type I errors. These problems are likely to be even more severe when time series are shorter (Daskalova et al., 2021).

Our findings also demonstrate that even in longer time series, a single year can substantially affect trend coefficients, and false baseline and snapshot effects might be present—with or without random year intercepts. This highlights the importance of rigorous and appropriate sensitivity analyses. Regarding the length of time series there exists no reliable threshold from which trend estimates become reliable and their sensitivity should always be tested. This can be done, for instance, by excluding single years (Seibold et al., 2019; this study) or multiple years from the start (left censoring) or the end of the time series (right censoring) (e.g., Roth et al., 2021) to uncover potential false baseline effects or snapshot effects (Didham et al., 2020; Fournier et al., 2019). Other options include the permutation of years (Aldercotte et al., 2022; Crossley et al., 2020) or the exclusion of trends of single species (Dennis et al., 2019), certain plots or whole study areas (Van Klink et al., 2020).

We conclude that random year intercepts help to account for inter-annual variation of environmental conditions, random population fluctuations and inherent temporal pseudoreplication in insect time series. Models with random year intercepts yield trend estimates with wider but more robust confidence intervals and more sensitive *p*-values and thereby lead to more cautious measures of uncertainty and decrease chances of type I error. We therefore advocate for the use of random year intercepts in mixed models investigating insect population trends, in addition to specific variables that account for year-to-year variation in environmental conditions.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Fabio Weiss: Conceptualization; methodology; visualization; writing – original draft; writing – review and editing; investigation; formal analysis. Henrik von Wehrden: Supervision; methodology; writing – review and editing; formal analysis. Andreas Linde: Data curation; supervision; resources; writing – review and editing.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to acknowledge that the data were collected in the course of teaching activities at Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development. We therefore thank more than 1000 students who helped collecting the data between 1999 and 2022. We would also like to thank Gergana Daskalova for the constructive exchange about random year effects and Tobias Kirchenbaur and Jakob Visse for their comments on various statistical issues. Xavier Pochon of Cawthron Institute kindly provided office space. This research was funded through the Biosphere Reserves Institute and the Innovation and Career Center "ProBio-LaB" by the Ministry of Science, Research and Culture of the federal state of Brandenburg (MWFK). Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

FUNDING INFORMATION

Fabio Weiss was funded through the Biosphere Reserves Institute and the Innovation and Career Center "ProBio-LaB" by the Ministry of Science, Research and Culture of the federal state of Brandenburg (MWFK).

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The data that support the findings of this study are openly available in PubData at https://doi.org/10.48548/pubdata-23, reference number 20.500.14123/30.

ORCID

Fabio Weiss D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1078-1528 Henrik von Wehrden D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2087-5552 Andreas Linde D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0154-7943

REFERENCES

- Aldercotte, A.H., Simpson, D.T. & Winfree, R. (2022) Crop visitation by wild bees declines over an 8-year time series: a dramatic trend, or just dramatic between-year variation? *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 15, 522–533. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12589
- Bates, D., Maechler, M., Bolker, B., Walker, S., Christensen, R.H.B., Singmann, H. et al. (2022) R package lme4: linear mixed-effects models using "Eigen" and S4. https://cran.r-project.org/web/ packages/lme4/index.html
- Bell, J.R., Blumgart, D. & Shortall, C.R. (2020) Are insects declining and at what rate? An analysis of standardised, systematic catches of aphid and moth abundances across Great Britain. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 13, 115–126. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/ icad.12412
- Boetzl, F.A., Ries, E., Schneider, G. & Krauss, J. (2018) It's a matter of design—how pitfall trap design affects trap samples and possible predictions. *PeerJ*, 6, e5078. Available from: https://doi.org/10.7717/ peerj.5078
- Brooks, D.R., Bater, J.E., Clark, S.J., Monteith, D.T., Andrews, C., Corbett, S.J. et al. (2012) Large carabid beetle declines in a United Kingdom monitoring network increases evidence for a widespread loss in insect biodiversity. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 49, 1009–1019. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664. 2012.02194.x

- Brooks, M., Bolker, B., Kristensen, K., Maechler, M., Magnusson, A., McGillycuddy, M. et al. (2022) R package glmmTMB: Linear mixedeffects models using Eigen and S4, version 1.1-27.1. https://cran.rproject.org/web/packages/lme4/vignettes/lmer.pdf
- Chaves, L.F. (2010) An entomologist guide to demystify pseudoreplication: data analysis of field studies with design constraints. *Journal of Medical Entomology*, 47, 291–298. Available from: https://doi.org/10. 1093/jmedent/47.1.291
- Crossley, M.S., Meier, A.R., Baldwin, E.M., Berry, L.L., Crenshaw, L.C., Hartman, G.L. et al. (2020) No net insect abundance and diversity declines across US long term ecological research sites. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, 4, 1368–1376. Available from: https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41559-020-1269-4
- Daskalova, G.N., Phillimore, A.B. & Myers-Smith, I.H. (2021) Accounting for year effects and sampling error in temporal analyses of invertebrate population and biodiversity change: a comment on Seibold et al. 2019. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 14, 149–154. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12468
- Dennis, E.B., Brereton, T.M., Morgan, B.J.T., Fox, R., Shortall, C.R., Prescott, T. et al. (2019) Trends and indicators for quantifying moth abundance and occupancy in Scotland. *Journal of Insect Conservation*, 23, 369–380. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10841-019-00135-z
- Didham, R.K., Basset, Y., Collins, C.M., Leather, S.R., Littlewood, N.A., Menz, M.H.M. et al. (2020) Interpreting insect declines: seven challenges and a way forward. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 13, 103– 114. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12408
- DWD-Deutscher Wetterdienst. (2023) Meteorogical data of station 00164 Angermünde. [WWW Document]. https://opendata.dwd.de/ climate_environment/CDC/observations_germany/climate/daily/kl/
- Fournier, A.M.V., White, E.R. & Heard, S.B. (2019) Site-selection bias and apparent population declines in long-term studies. *Conservation Biology*, 33, 1370–1379. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.13371
- Günther, J. & Assmann, T. (2004) Fluctuations of carabid populations inhabiting an ancient woodland (Coleoptera, Carabidae). *Pedobiologia*, 48, 159–164. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedobi.2003. 11.002
- Hallmann, C.A., Sorg, M., Jongejans, E., Siepel, H., Hofland, N., Schwan, H. et al. (2017) More than 75 percent decline over 27 years in total flying insect biomass in protected areas. *PLoS One*, 12, e0185809. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0185809
- Hallmann, C.A., Zeegers, T., van Klink, R., Vermeulen, R., van Wielink, P., Spijkers, H. et al. (2020) Declining abundance of beetles, moths and caddisflies in The Netherlands. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 13, 127–139. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12377
- Hartig, F. (2021) R package DHARMa: Residual diagnostics for hierarchical (multi-level/mixed) regression models, version 0.4.5. https://cran.rproject.org/web/packages/DHARMa/vignettes/DHARMa.html
- Homburg, K., Drees, C., Boutaud, E., Nolte, D., Schuett, W., Zumstein, P. et al. (2019) Where have all the beetles gone? Long-term study reveals carabid species decline in a nature reserve in northern Germany. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 12, 268–277. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12348
- Honěk, A. (1997) The effect of temperature on the activity of Carabidae (Coleoptera) in a fallow field. *European Journal of Entomology*, 94, 97–104.
- Hurlbert, S.H. (1984) Pseudoreplication and the design of ecological field experiments. *Ecological Monographs*, 54, 187–211. Available from: https://doi.org/10.2307/1942661
- Irmler, U. (2022) Seasonal shift in carabid phenology over a period of 18 years. *European Journal of Entomology*, 119, 183–I. Available from: https://doi.org/10.14411/eje.2022.020
- Knape, J. (2016) Decomposing trends in Swedish bird populations using generalized additive mixed models. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 53, 1852–1861. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664. 12720

- Lister, B.C. & Garcia, A. (2018) Climate-driven declines in arthropod abundance restructure a rainforest food web. PNAS, 115, E10397– E10406. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1722477115
- Lüdecke, D., Aust, F., Crawley, S. & Ben-Shachar, M.S. (2022) R package ggeffects: Create Tidy Data Frames of Marginal Effects for "ggplot" from Model Outputs. https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/ ggeffects/ggeffects.pdf
- Lüdecke, D., Makowski, D., Ben-Shachar, M.S., Patil, I., Højsgaard, S., Wiernik, B. M. et al. (2023) R package parameters: Processing of Model Parameters. https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/parameters/parameters.pdf
- Macgregor, C.J., Williams, J.H., Bell, J.R. & Thomas, C.D. (2019) Moth biomass increases and decreases over 50 years in Britain. Nature Ecolology and Evolution, 3, 1645–1649. Available from: https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41559-019-1028-6
- Martins, A.C., Gonçalves, R.B. & Melo, G.A.R. (2013) Changes in wild bee fauna of a grassland in Brazil reveal negative effects associated with growing urbanization during the last 40 years. *Zoologia* (*Curitiba*), 30, 157–176. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1590/ S1984-46702013000200006
- Montgomery, G.A., Belitz, M.W., Guralnick, R.P. & Tingley, M.W. (2021) Standards and best practices for monitoring and benchmarking insects. Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution, 8, 579193. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3389/fevo.2020.579193
- Mupepele, A.-C., Bruelheide, H., Dauber, J., Krüß, A., Potthast, T., Wägele, W. et al. (2019) Insect decline and its drivers: unsupported conclusions in a poorly performed meta-analysis on trends—a critique of Sánchez-Bayo and Wyckhuys (2019). *Basic and Applied Ecology*, 37, 20–23. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae. 2019.04.001
- Nelemans, M.N.E., den Boer, P.J. & Spee, A. (1989) Recruitment and summer diapause in the dynamics of a population of *Nebria brevicollis* (Coleoptera: Carabidae). *Oikos*, 56, 157–169. Available from: https:// doi.org/10.2307/3565331
- Pollard, E. (1991) Synchrony of population fluctuations: the dominant influence of widespread factors on local butterfly populations. *Oikos*, 60, 7–10. Available from: https://doi.org/10.2307/3544985
- R Core Development Team. (2022) R version 4.2.2, R: a language and environment for statistical computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. https://www.R-project.org/
- Roth, N., Hacker, H.H., Heidrich, L., Friess, N., García-Barros, E., Habel, J.C. et al. (2021) Host specificity and species colouration mediate the regional decline of nocturnal moths in central European forests. *Ecography*, 44, 941–952. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.05522
- Schirmel, J., Lenze, S., Katzmann, D. & Buchholz, S. (2010) Capture efficiency of pitfall traps is highly affected by sampling interval. *Entomologia Experimentalis Applicata*, 136, 206–210. Available from: https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1570-7458.2010.01020.x
- Seibold, S., Gossner, M.M., Simons, N.K., Blüthgen, N., Müller, J., Ambarlı, D. et al. (2019) Arthropod decline in grasslands and forests

is associated with landscape-level drivers. *Nature*, 574, 671–674. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1684-3

- Seibold, S., Hothorn, T., Gossner, M.M., Simons, N.K., Blüthgen, N., Müller, J. et al. (2021) Insights from regional and short-term biodiversity monitoring datasets are valuable: a reply to Daskalova et al. 2021. Insect Conservation and Diversity, 14, 144–148. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12467
- Thomas, C.D., Jones, T.H. & Hartley, S.E. (2019) "Insectageddon": A call for more robust data and rigorous analyses. *Global Change Biology*, 25, 1891–1892. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14608
- Tsafack, N., Rebaudo, F., Wang, H., Nagy, D.D., Xie, Y., Wang, X. et al. (2019) Carabid community structure in northern China grassland ecosystems: effects of local habitat on species richness, species composition and functional diversity. *PeerJ*, 6, e6197. Available from: https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.6197
- Van Klink, R., Bowler, D.E., Gongalsky, K.B., Swengel, A.B., Gentile, A. & Chase, J.M. (2020) Meta-analysis reveals declines in terrestrial but increases in freshwater insect abundances. *Science*, 368, 417–420. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aax9931
- Wang, X., Müller, J., An, L., Ji, L., Liu, Y., Wang, X. et al. (2014) Intra-annual variations in abundance and species composition of carabid beetles in a temperate forest in Northeast China. *Journal of Insect Conservation*, 18, 85–98. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10841-014-9617-9
- Wauchope, H.S., Amano, T., Sutherland, W.J. & Johnston, A. (2019) When can we trust population trends? A method for quantifying the effects of sampling interval and duration. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 10, 2067–2078. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X. 13302
- Werner, C.M., Stuble, K.L., Groves, A.M. & Young, T.P. (2020) Year effects: interannual variation as a driver of community assembly dynamics. *Ecology*, 101, e03104. Available from: https://doi.org/ 10.1002/ecy.3104

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

Data S1 Supporting Information: R version package.

How to cite this article: Weiss, F., von Wehrden, H. & Linde, A. (2023) Random year intercepts in mixed models help to assess uncertainties in insect population trends. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 1–7. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12644</u>

Conservation

Appendix III

Title	Long-term drought triggers severe declines in carabid beetles in a temperate forest
Year of publication	2024
Authors	Fabio Weiss Henrik von Wehrden Andreas Linde
Publication	Ecography 2024(4), e07020
Journal information	Publisher: Wiley Peer review: Double blind Journal Impact Factor (JCR): 5.9 (2023) Quartile (Scimago): Q1 (Ecology)
Author contributions (CRediT taxonomy)	Fabio Weiss: Conceptualization (equal); Data curation (equal); Formal analysis (lead); Methodology (lead); Validation (equal); Visualization (lead); Writing – original draft (lead); Writing – review and editing (lead).
	Henrik von Wehrden: Methodology (supporting); Supervision (equal); Validation (equal); Writing – review and editing (supporting).
	Andreas Linde: Conceptualization (equal); Data curation (equal); Investigation (lead); Project administration (lead); Resources (lead); Supervision (equal); Writing – review and editing (supporting).
Author status and weighting factor	First author with predominant contribution (1.0)
DOI	<u>10.1111/ecog.07020</u>
Supporting Information	https://nsojournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/action/download Supplement?doi=10.1111%2Fecog.07020&file=ecog13108- sup-0001-AppendixS1.pdf
Data	https://doi.org/10.48548/pubdata-46
R code	https://github.com/fabioweiss/forest_carabid_declines
Peer review history	https://publons.com/publon/10.1111/ecog.07020

ECOGRAPHY

Research article

Long-term drought triggers severe declines in carabid beetles in a temperate forest

Fabio Weiss[®]^{1,3}, Henrik von Wehrden^{®3} and Andreas Linde^{®1,2}

¹Biosphere Reserves Institute, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development, Eberswalde, Germany ²Faculty for Forest and Environment, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development, Eberswalde, Germany ³Faculty of Sustainability & Center of Methods, Leuphana University Lüneburg, Lüneburg, Germany

Correspondence: Fabio Weiss (fabio.weiss@posteo.de)

Ecography 2024: e07020 doi: 10.1111/ecog.07020

Subject Editor: Kyle Haynes Editor-in-Chief: Miguel Araújo Accepted 5 December 2023



Evidence for widespread declines in arthropods is growing and climate change is one of the suspected drivers. Recent droughts in Europe were unprecedented in the previous centuries and we are only beginning to understand the impacts on ecosystems. We analysed a 24-year dataset of carabid beetles from a temperate forest area in northeast Germany and investigated linear and non-linear trends in carabid abundance, biomass, diversity and species traits. We were especially interested if and how these were linked to droughts at different temporal scales using the standardized precipitation evapotranspiration index (SPEI). We found significant linear declines in abundance and biomass with annual rates of -3.1% (0.95 CI [-5.3, -1]) and -4.9% (0.95 CI [-9.4, -1.6]), respectively. Non-linear trends were closely related to the SPEI when considering the climatic water balance of the previous six years and showed severe declines between 2015 and 2022 (-71% abundance, 0.95 CI [-84, -61] / -89% biomass, 0.95 CI [-97, -59]). However, there remained a significant annual background-decline of -2.1% (0.95 CI [-5.7, -0.2]) and -3.1% (0.95 CI [-6.5, -0.1]), respectively, which occurred independently of drought. We observed negative trends in standardized carabid diversity metrics and a shift in species assemblage that were less directly linked to droughts. Declining and drought-sensitive species tended to be larger predators with low dispersal abilities. This study is among the very first to investigate the impacts of the current unprecedented drought on forest insects in central Europe. Our findings add to the concerning amount of evidence for widespread declines in arthropods while pointing towards weather anomalies and climate change as one important driver.

Keywords: biodiversity, climate change, drought legacy, ground beetles, insect decline, standardized precipitation evapotranspiration index (SPEI)



www.ecography.org

[@] 2024 The Authors. Ecography published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Nordic Society Oikos

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Introduction

Doubts about a large-scale decline in insects are fading with more and more evidence accumulating (Blüthgen et al. 2023, Weisser et al. 2023). The patterns of decline, however, seem to be heterogeneous across taxonomic groups, habitats and realms (Outhwaite et al. 2020, van Klink et al. 2020, 2022, Wagner et al. 2021a). While calls for action are growing louder (Forister et al. 2019, Cardoso et al. 2020, Harvey et al. 2020, 2022) there remain important questions about the 'how' and 'why' of declines (Weisser et al. 2023). Drivers appear to be diverse (Sánchez-Bayo and Wyckhuys 2019, Wagner et al. 2021b) and many of them seem to have synergistic effects (Neff et al. 2022). Climate change and specifically droughts have been repeatedly named as one of the main threats for insect populations (Wagner 2020, Halsch et al. 2021, Wagner et al. 2021b). However, our knowledge about drought effects on insects in mostly limited to experimental findings (Gely et al. 2020, Uhl et al. 2022) and observational studies testing this potential driver using long-term data remain a research gap (Rumohr et al. 2023).

Forest ecosystem have received relatively little attention in regard to long-term trends and a potential declines of insects (Blüthgen et al. 2023, Staab et al. 2023). At least in Europe, forests represent relatively stable ecosystems that are often perceived as being less exposed to anthropogenic pressure. Additionally, intact forests can mitigate effects of climate change such as droughts by buffering heat extremes and retaining moisture (Davis et al. 2019, Gohr et al. 2021, Floriancic et al. 2023). Nevertheless, forest ecosystems are increasingly under pressure by climate change (Oakes et al. 2014, Seidl et al. 2017, Senf et al. 2018, Martinez del Castillo et al. 2022). Recent droughts in 2003 and in 2018/2019 had significant negative impacts on European temperate forests (Senf et al. 2020, Senf and Seidl 2021, Schnabel et al. 2022, Rukh et al. 2023) and were followed by another drought in 2022, which has recently been described as unprecedented in 500 years (Schumacher et al. 2023, Henley 2022). These events potentially had large effects on biodiversity in general (Archaux and Wolters 2006) and on insects in particular (Pureswaran et al. 2018, Gely et al. 2020, Cours et al. 2023, Blüthgen et al. 2023). Previous studies on long-term trends (Seibold et al. 2019, Staab et al. 2023) and drought effects (Gely et al. 2020, Sallé et al. 2021, Cours et al. 2022) in forests have mostly focused on insects of the tree layer. Although soil arthropods globally account for approximately four times as much biomass compared to their above ground counterparts (Rosenberg et al. 2023), their ecological importance is often overlooked (Decaëns 2010).

In temperate forests, the forest floor and soil harbours large proportions of the insect biodiversity (Schowalter 2017) considerably contributing to key processes such as decomposition (Ulyshen 2016, Wise and Lensing 2019) or nutrient cycling (Carrillo et al. 2011, Woelber-Kastner et al. 2021). The diverse family of carabid beetles (Cleoptera: Carabidae) plays a prominent role as an essential part of the food web of forest floors. They often act as top-level predators regulating

As for many other insect taxa there is evidence for declines in carabid beetles, e.g. from the Netherlands (Hallmann et al. 2020), the UK (Pozsgai and Littlewood 2014) or Germany (Skarbek et al. 2021). Populations in temperate forests, however, appear to be relatively stable (Brooks et al. 2012, Homburg et al. 2019). On the other hand, many of the carabid species found in temperate forests are closely adapted to the relatively stable, cool and humid conditions and rely on these conditions throughout their lifecycle - especially during larval development (Loreau 1987, Müller-Motzfeld 2001, Irmler 2007, Fitzgerald et al. 2021). Thus, some studies predict them to be heavily affected by climate change and changing precipitation patterns in the future (Williams et al. 2014, Müller-Kroehling et al. 2014, Brandmayr and Pizzolotto 2016). Severe droughts might affect carabid beetles directly through changed abiotic conditions or indirectly through bottom-up effects by changing food availability (Wise and Lensing 2019, Blüthgen et al. 2023, Cours et al. 2023). However, the way individual species respond extreme weather likely depends on species traits such body size, mobility or feeding guild (Homburg et al. 2014b, Qiu et al. 2023).

This study is among the first to investigate insect trends in the light of recent severe droughts. We used a 24-year time series of carabid beetle samples from a temperate forest in northeast Germany to investigate trends in abundance, biomass, diversity and traits and how they were affected by droughts. Specifically, we tested the following hypotheses:

- 1) Carabid beetles in the study area are not affected by any continuous long-term declines, but recent drought-related declines in abundance, biomass and diversity.
- 2) Carabid species representing certain traits are more often affected by drought-related declines.

Material and methods

Study area and data

Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development has been sampling carabid beetles at different forest plots (n = 13) in the course of annually taught classes since 1995. From 1999 on, this has been done with highly standardized methods. The study plots were located in a forest area close to Eberswalde, Germany (52°82'N, 13°79'E, Fig. 1), which is part of a larger unfragmented forest area of approximately 300 km² in a heavily forested region. All plots were in a managed forest area and sampled a mixture of different dominant tree species (for details see the Supporting information). There were strictly no management interventions on the majority of plots during the duration of the study, while all other



Figure 1. Location of the study area (top) and layout of the plots (bottom). Triangles (top right) mark the meteorological stations (DWD) of which data was used. Squares mark the 13 forest plots (with four pitfall traps each), arranged in either a square (blank) or a transect (dot). Dashed circles indicate how plots were grouped for the 'site' variable.

plots were managed extensively with infrequent selective cutting (with the dominant tree layer remaining intact and only minimal soil disturbance). There were no larger-scale management interventions prior to or during the study period. In 2018, a storm event led to small-scale windthrows (single trees) on two of the plots. There were no agricultural areas in the closer proximity ruling out potential effects of pesticide drift (Staab et al. 2023, Ulyshen and Horn 2023). Carabid beetles were caught between the beginning of May and the end of July each year. The sampling was done with pitfall traps consisting of a 400 ml glass jars with an opening width of 7.5 cm and extended PVC rim plate positioned in a piece of PVC pipe. Boetzl et al. (2018) provide a detailed description and evaluation of this trap design. The traps contained 200 ml of trapping fluid (4% solution of formaldehyde and water) and had metal covers. There were four traps on each plot, setup as either square or transect (Supporting information) with a distance of 20 m between traps. During annual sampling, the traps were emptied three times, usually after four weeks (28 days), however, the exact duration of sampling sometimes varied. After collection, samples were taken to the laboratory and sorted by taxonomic groups. Carabid beetles were determined to species level according to Müller-Motzfeld (2004). Not all plots were sampled each year and we only included data of plots that were sampled in three years or more (Supporting information). We excluded all samples from traps that had been compromised by factors such as flooding or damage. We then only included data from plots with four intact pitfall traps per monthly sampling interval. A lower number of traps might affect sampling efficiency of the remaining traps (Brown and Matthews 2016).

We chose the standardized precipitation evapotranspiration index (SPEI, Vicente-Serrano et al. 2010) as measure of drought. The SPEI is a relative index based on temperature and precipitation data and can be calculated on different temporal scales. Using a moving window approach, monthly SPEI values take into account the climatic water balance (CWB) of a variable time period (months) previous to the respective month. We used daily meteorological measurements of the two closest stations of the German Weather Service (DWD 2023, Fig. 1), which were first averaged between the two stations and then averaged on a monthly basis. We calculated the monthly potential evapotranspiration according to Thornthwaite (1948) using the 'thorntwaite' function of the 'SPEI' package (Beguería and Vicente-Serrano 2023) to calculate the CWB. Monthly SPEI values were then calculated using the 'spei function ('SPEI' package) on six different temporal scales (12, 24, 36, 48, 60 and 72 months) and data from 1 Jan 1961 to 1 Dec 2022 were used as reference for standardisation. We aggregated SPEI values with three different time lags (0, 1 and 2): For these, we averaged monthly SPEI values for the carabid beetle sampling season (March to July of the sampling year), for the whole year before sampling (March of the previous year to February of the sampling year), and for the whole year two years previous to sampling (March two years previously to February of the previous year). The procedure is illustrated in Fig. 2.

Modelling abundance and biomass

Linear regression analysis is the simplest and most commonly used method to estimate population trends (White 2019). We fitted a negative-binomial generalized linear mixed model (GLMM) with abundance as response variable and years (continuous) as main predictor to investigate linear trends. We included several covariates to account for sampling history (Welti et al. 2021). We added a quadratic term for number of days of trap exposure (continuous) (Schirmel et al. 2010, Kotze et al. 2012), a term for sampling month ('may', 'june', 'july'; categorical) (Kotze et al. 2012), a term for average temperature during sampling (continuous) (Honěk 1997, Saska et al. 2013), a term for sum of precipitation during sampling (continuous) (Saska et al. 2013, Wang et al. 2014). We used a random intercept for trap ID specific for year (as the numbering of the traps was not consistent throughout years) nested in plot nested in site to account for the spatial structure of sampling (Fig. 1). An additional crossed random intercept for year (factor)



Figure 2. Mothodological scheme which was used to calculate and aggregate SPEI-variables: (A) monthly SPEI values were calculated at different temporal scales (e.g. 12 and 24 months) taking into account the CWB of the previous months. (B) Monthly SPEI values were aggregated with different time lag in relation to sampling data. (C) Example of monthly SPEI values and differently aggregated SPEI variables for SPEI 36 as used in this study.

was used to account for temporal pseudoreplication and year effects (Chaves 2010, Knape 2016, Daskalova et al. 2021, Weiss et al. 2023a). We also fitted a negative-binomial generalized additive mixed model (GAMM) to investigate non-linear trends, which followed the same structure as the GLMM with the only difference that the main predictor (year) was fitted with a smoothing term. The dispersion parameter of the negative-binomial distribution was defined as estimated in the GLMM. Following the approach of Knape (2016), we fitted the GAMM first without random intercept for year to determine the appropriate dimension of k for the smoothing term and then refitted the model with random intercept and fixed k. To investigate the effect of drought we then performed a model selection adding SPEI at six different temporal scales and three different time lags as additional fixed effect to the GLMM, yielding 19 candidate models (the previous GLMM and 18 models with different SPEI variables). The model with the lowest AIC was subsequently used to account for drought effects (if $\Delta AIC > 2$ compared to the initial GLMM, Burnham and Anderson 2004).

Abundance GLMM: Abundance ~ Year + Sampling effort

- + $I(\text{Sampling effort}^2)$ + Sampling month + Temperature
- + Precipitation + (1|year) + (1|Site/plot/trapID),

Family = nbinom2

Abundance GAMM: Abundance ~ s(year, k = 7, fx = TRUE)

Sampling effort + $I(\text{Sampling effort}^2)$

- + Sampling month + Temperature + Precipitation
- +(1|year)+(1|Site/plot/trapID),

Family = negbin(theta = 6.93)

We calculated biomass with size-weight equations of Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) following the approach proposed by Weiss and Linde (2022). Average species sizes needed for the calculation were based on minimum and maximum sizes stated in Müller-Motzfeld (2004). Biomass was modelled the same way using a GLMM and a GAMM. However, we used Gaussian models (instead of negative-binomial) with transformed (cubic root) values of biomass. Otherwise, the models for biomass followed the same structure as described above. We also performed a model selection with SPEI variables using the same approach as for abundance.

Biomass GLMM: Biomass^{1/3} ~ Year + Sampling effort

+ $I(\text{Sampling effort}^2)$ + Sampling month + Temperature

+ Precipitation + (1|year) + (1|Site/plot/trapID),

Family = Gaussian(link = identity)

Biomass GAMM: Biomass^{1/3} ~ s(year, k = 8, fx = TRUE)

- + Sampling effort + I(Sampling effort²)
- + Sampling month + Temperature
- + Precipitation + (1|year) + (1|Site/plot/trapID),

Family = Gaussian(link = identity)

In studies of insect communities, single species might mask or obscure trends in the community as a whole, so their exclusion from the community-based analysis might be useful (Gandhi et al. 2008, Schuch et al. 2012). We fitted all abundance, biomass and diversity models excluding *Nebria brevicollis*, which was the second to most sampled species (~ 19% of all sampled individuals). *Nebria brevicollis* is known to display extreme fluctuations between years (Nelemans et al. 1989). With 37% of all sampled individuals of this species in just eight samples, it introduced considerable amount of variance into our models potentially masking trends and other effects. As a safety measure, we fitted abundance and biomass models also for data including *N. brevicollis* as well as for data adjusted for pitfall trap sampling bias (Engel et al. 2017).

Modelling taxonomic diversity

While single diversity metrics often fail to detect temporal changes (Pozsgai et al. 2016, Hillebrand et al. 2018), multimetric approaches are more suitable for capturing temporal trends in biodiversity (Blowes et al. 2022). Following an approach suggested by Roswell et al. (2021) we used standardized richness (Hill-series: °D, Hill 1973), standardized Simpson (Hill-series: 2D) and standardized evenness (Hillseries: ²D/⁰D, Jost 2010), all standardized by coverage to account for different sampling effort (Chao and Jost 2012). Furthermore, we considered temporal species turnover. We aggregated samples per plot and year (Kotze et al. 2011), while only including plot-years with four intact traps in all three sampling intervals. This resulted in 143 diversity samples of 13 plots between 2001 and 2022. We then extrapolated/rarefied the samples to equal coverage of 0.86 and calculated species richness (Hill number ⁰D) and the inverse Simpson index (Hill number ²D) using the 'iNEXT' package (Hsieh et al. 2016, 2022). Hill-series diversity metrics are all special cases of the same equation (Hill 1973) with different sensitivity towards rare species (with ⁰D more sensitive than ²D). We chose a coverage 0.86 to limit extrapolation to $< 2 \times$ sample size (Chao et al. 2014). We calculated evenness as the ratio ${}^{2}D/{}^{0}D$ (Jost 2010). Species turnover, which is effectively temporal beta-diversity (Shimadzu et al. 2015), was based on observed species and we calculated it using the Jaccard Index comparing annual samples and reference periods. For this analysis we only included data of plots that were sampled in at least five years. We used the first two years available for each plot as reference years. Subsequently, species turnover of the following years was calculated as mean of two Jaccard-values of the respective year and each reference year (taking values between 0 and 1 = very similar). We then excluded reference plot-years as they would automatically take the value 1 and therefore force a negative trend upon inclusion. This resulted in 111 turnover samples from nine plots between 2003 and 2022 (with reference years between 2001 and 2005). We modelled linear trends in diversity metrics with GLMMs of the Gamma family (species richness and Simpson) or beta family (evenness and turnover, Geissinger et al. 2022) using year (continuous) as single fixed term, while including crossed random intercepts for year (factor) and plot nested in site. We also fitted GAMMs for all diversity metrics to explore non-linear trends. Here, Gaussian error distributions were more appropriate in all cases. Furthermore, we tested the effect of drought on diversity metrics by performing a model selection with SPEI-variables following the same routine as described before.

Diversity GLMM(s): Diversity metric* ~ Year

+(1|year)+(1|Site/plot),

Family = Gamma (link = 'log') or beta_family (link = logit) Diversity GLMM(s): Diversity metric* ~ s (year, k =, fx = TRUE)

+(1|year)+(1|Site/plot),

Family = Gaussian(link = 'identity')

Modelling species trend and investigating traits

Moreover, we fitted separate linear trend models (GLMMs) for all species recorded in three or more years. On three occasions, we merged relatively rare species (Pterostichus diligens, Pterostichus quadrifoveolatus, Pterostichus rhaeticus) with very similar, more abundant species (Pterostichus strenuus, Pterostichus oblongopunctatus, Pterostichus nigrita, respectively) as there was the increased probability of misidentification between those species in early sampling years potentially creating statistical artefacts. For each species, we added zerocounts for all sampling intervals during which the species was not recorded. However, we excluded all plots in which the species had not been recorded at all. Depending on the overall abundance of the individual species these dataset were prone to large amounts of zero counts. We then performed an automated model selection based on AIC; testing different trend models and choosing between Poisson and negativebinomial (O'Hara and Kotze 2010), checking and accounting for zero-inflation (Brooks et al. 2017), and checking and accounting for temporal autocorrelation (Dornelas et al. 2013). Species sampling abundance aggregated per year and plot was modelled as response, while we used year (continuous) as main predictor and mean temperature and sum of precipitation (Saska et al. 2013) averaged for the respective sampling season as covariates. Further, we included crossed random intercepts for year (factor) and plot nested in site. In a second GLMM we used SPEI (at the spatial scale most

meaningful in the total abundance model) as main predictor instead of year. As different species have shown to react with varying delay to droughts (Šustek et al. 2017, Šiška et al. 2020) time lag of this SPEI-variable was chosen by lowest AIC. To determine if year and SPEI were meaningful predictors, we compared both GLMMs with the respective null model (no main predictor, only covariates) using AIC. In the case $\Delta AIC > 2$ (Burnham and Anderson 2004) we considered temporal trends or drought effects meaningful. There was no meaningful effect in either of the GLMMs in species with overall sampling abundance < 35. In those species we assumed the probability of non-meaningful trends/ effects due to data deficiency greater than the probability of non-existent trends/effects. We therefore preceded with 27 species that had an overall sampling abundance \geq 35. We conservatively recognized just three classes of trends: 'declining' (meaningful negative trend), 'increasing' (meaningful positive trend) and 'no trend' (no meaningful trend); and drought effect as 'declining with drought' (meaningful positive effect), 'increasing with drought' (meaningful negative effect) and 'no effect' (no meaningful effect). As SPEI of < 0 represents dry conditions a 'positive' effect actually meant that abundance was negatively affected by droughts.

Finally, we investigated the intersection of classified species trends and drought effects and delay of declines with drought with species traits. The six selected traits were body size, wing-morphology, feeding guild, humidity preference, latitudinal centre of distribution range and local abundance. Body size and wing-morphology are two very prominent and readily available traits, which often show distinctive patterns between carabid communities of different habitats. Larger, flightless (brachypterous) species are usually more abundant in stable ecological conditions (Homburg et al. 2013, Cours et al. 2023) and are predicted to decline with progressing climate change - especially in forests (Qiu et al. 2023). Predatory species have been found to be affected by droughts (Kirichenko-Babko et al. 2020, Jouveau et al. 2022), while herbivorous and omnivorous species might generally benefit from climate change (Brandmayr and Pizzolotto 2016). We were also interested if the species' preference for humid conditions (Šustek 2004) reflect their tendency to be declining and affected by droughts. Further, we expected species with a relatively more northern centre of their distribution range to be more susceptible to effects of climate change (McCarty 2001, Chen et al. 2011, Jaworski and Hilszczański 2013). Finally, we investigated if declines and drought effects are limited to relatively rare species or if they affected locally abundant species as well (Habel and Schmitt 2018).

We compiled data on six carabid traits from different sources. Body size (mm), wing development (winged, dimorphic, short-winged), and latitudinal centre of distribution (latitude) were taken from carabids.org (accessed 15 Dec 2020; Homburg et al. 2014a). Feeding guild (herbivores, general predators, snail-predators, Collembola-predators) was based on carabids.org trait data and complemented using own field observations. Preference for humidity (scale 1–8) was taken from Šustek (2004), complemented based on information (shared habitat) from Müller-Motzfeld (2001). Local abundance (sum of sampling abundance) was based on own data. We used plots and visual inspection to explore how the different species traits were distributed among classified trends, drought effects and delays of declines with drought.

Data handling and processing, statistical analyses and visualisation of results were done using R ver. 4.3.1 (www.rproject.org). We fitted all GLMMs with the 'glmmTMB' package (Brooks et al. 2023) and all GAMMs with the 'gamm4' package (Wood and Scheipl 2020). Residual variance and temporal autocorrelation were inspected for all models using the 'DHARMa' package (Hartig and Lohse 2022). We scaled and centred all continuous variables (except the response). Mean daily precipitation and mean daily temperature were scaled for each sampling interval separately to avoid collinearity issues. In all other cases, scaling was done before splitting up data (e.g. for modelling species trends) to ensure a consistent scale throughout (Desquilbet et al. 2021). In the AIC-based model selection we fitted all candidate models with maximum likelihood instead of restricted maximum likelihood (Fox et al. 2015). We ran a sensitivity analysis for abundance and biomass models to test the robustness of estimates by iteratively excluding data of single plots and years and refitting the models (Weiss et al. 2023a). Predictions for all GLMMs and GAMMs (incl. plotted 0.95 CIs) were made for fixed effects only using ggpredict function from the 'ggeffects' package (Lüdecke et al. 2023) with all scaled covariates set to 0 and sampling interval set to 'June'. 0.95 CIs for decline rates were bootstrapped with the boot-Mer function of the 'lme4' package (Bates et al. 2022) for the GLMMs based on 1000 iterations. In case of GAMMs the 'smoothing bias' may cause problems bootstrapping and changes between 2015 and 2022 were bootstrapped based on additional GLMMs for this period. We provide more details on study area, data availability, meteorological data processing, calculation of SPEI in the Supporting information.

Results

Abundance and biomass

From 1999 to 2022 we collected 1866 abundance and biomass samples from 13 plots consisting of 24 167 carabid beetles representing 88 species. The overall abundance of carabid beetles declined significantly at a mean rate of -3.1%/ year (p = 0.005, 0.95 CI [-5.3, -1]) when estimated as linear trend. The GAMM revealed a non-linear trend with an initial slight decline followed by a slight increase before declining steeply from 2015 to 2022 (-70.5%, 0.95 CI [-83.8, -61.1]) amounting to an overall mean annual decline rate of -5.6%(geometric mean) from 1999 to 2022. Model selection determined SPEI (calculated for 72 months with time lag 2) as meaningful and highly significant predictor for carabid abundance (p < 0.001), reducing effect size and significance of the predictor year. Yet, there remained significant background decline of -2.1% (p=0.029, 0.95 CI [-5.3, -1]) annually. Predictions based on annual SPEI values closely resembled the non-linear trend estimated by the GAMM (Fig. 3). Sensitivity analysis showed that these results were not considerably affected by the exclusion of single years or plots.

Trends in biomass generally followed the same patterns (Fig. 3) with an estimated linear decline of -4.9%/year (p=0.006, 0.95 CI [-9.4, -1.6]) and a non-linear trend (mean annual rate -8.1%, geometric mean), also showing a steep decline from 2015 to 2022 (-88.7%, 0.95 CI [-97.5, -59.4]). As for abundance, 72-month-SPEI with time lag 2 was the most meaningful additional predictor (p=0.001), while there remained a significant negative trend of -3.1% (p=0.038, 0.95 CI [-6.5, -0.1]) annually independent of the SPEI variable. Again, predictions based on annual SPEI values closely resembled predictions of the GAMM even reaching a similar marginal R²-value (0.148 and 0.151, respectively). Biomass trends and SPEI coefficients proved stable during sensitivity analysis.

When fitting these models with data including *N. brevicollis* or data adjusted for pitfall trap sampling bias generally patterns remained the same. Temporal trends in abundance were less pronounced compared to the main models, while temporal trends in biomass remained approximately at the same level. Explained deviance expectedly decreased considerably with including *N. brevicollis*, while p-values partly increased. In all cases SPEI 72 lagged by two years remained a highly significant predictor. We provide detailed results for these models in the Supporting information.

Taxonomic diversity

Standardized richness (Hill number ⁰D) showed a weak non-significant negative linear trend. The non-linear trend estimated by the GAMM showed a weak decline until 2013 followed by a slight recovery. SPEI 72 with lag 1 performed best during model selection and indicated a slight increase of standardized richness with drought (p=0.021), while the background decline became significant (p=0.034) as well. Standardized Simpson (Hill number ²D) declined significantly over time (p=0.008). The GAMM did not detect any non-linear trend over time and none of the SPEI variables was a meaningful predictor. Standardized evenness $(^{2}D / ^{0}D)$ showed a significant (p=0.028) linear decline of similar magnitude. The non-linear trend follow a hump-shape with a slight increase until 2009 followed by a decline. SPEI 60 with no lag was the most meaningful predictor indicating a decrease of standardized evenness with drought (p=0.013), while the background decline became non-significant. Temporal species turnover significantly increased (Jaccard similarity decreased) from 2003 to 2022 (p < 0.001). The GAMM showed a decline in similarity that came to a halt around 2009 and then declined even more sharply. SPEI was not a meaningful predictor for species turnover. Trends in diversity metrics are illustrated in Fig. 4.



Figure 3. Trends in overall abundance (top) and biomass (bottom) of carabid beetles (excluding. *N. brevicollis*): linear trend (A), (E), nonlinear trend (B), (F) and linear trend accounting for the effect of SPEI based on annual values (red) and estimated backround trends with fixed SPEI (grey) (C), (G), and respective trends plotted together for closer comparison (D), (H). Shaded areas represent 0.95 confidence intervals and dots represent sampled values.

Species trends and traits

Of the 27 evaluated species eight declined in abundance (most severely: Carabus hortensis and Pterostichus melanarius), while two increased (Notiophilus rufipes and Badister lacertosus) (Supporting information). Ten species were negatively affected by droughts and one species responded positively to droughts (Carabus granulatus). There was some overlap between declining and drought-sensitive species (n=4), while there was no species increasing while positively responding to droughts. Both, declining and drought-sensitive species tended to be larger and short-winged (brachypterous) or dimorphic. Declining species were with one exception (Harpalus rufipes) predators and species negatively affected by drought were exclusively predators. Declines and negative drought effects also affected abundant species. There were no apparent patterns in humidity preference and latitudinal centre of distribution range with declining and drought-sensitive species (Fig. 5). Of those ten species negatively affected by drought eight species showed, contrary to community-level results, no delay in drought effects (no lag). Two species were affected by drought with a two-year delay (lag 2) (Pterostichus oblongopunctatus/quadrifoveolatus and Patrobus atrorufus).

We provide detailed model summaries, results of the model selections and sensitivity analysis in the Supporting information.

Discussion

Non-linear abundance and biomass trends are linked to long-term drought

We found significant linear declines in both carabid abundance and biomass of -3.1 and -4.9% annually, respectively, since 1999. Other long-term studies on carabid beetles from north Germany (Homburg et al. 2019) and central Germany (Zajicek et al. 2021) found no significant quantitative declines. However, these studies used no or only little data recorded after 2017, the time in which we observed the most severe declines. We found drought represented by the SPEI (particularly the 72-months SPEI with a two-year delay) to be a strong predictor for overall abundance and biomass with dry conditions having negative effects. This explained nonlinear trends and a large proportion of observed declines. These results are strongly supported by GLMM-predictions based on SPEI values which closely resemble non-linear trends estimated with GAMMs (Fig. 3) and by several experimental and observational studies, which reported negative droughts effects in forest carabids (Williams et al. 2014, Šustek et al. 2017, Jouveau et al. 2022).

We found that the SPEI accounting for the CWB of the past six years most accurately predicted drought impacts on carabid beetles in the study area. The 2003 drought was only weakly reflected by the 72-month SPEI, while the period from 2018 featured unprecedentedly low SPEI values (Fig. 6) indicating a long-term shortage of water. Accordingly, we found large declines concurring with the 2018/2019 drought and with no recovery until 2022. In contrast, local minima in abundance and biomass between 2005 and 2009 (Fig. 3, 6) may be linked to the 2003 drought but are far surpassed by recent declines. In line with these findings, several studies reported that the impacts on forest ecosystems during the 2003 drought were superseded by those of the drought in 2018/2019 (Buras et al. 2020, Schnabel et al. 2022, Rukh et al. 2023). Forests have the capacity to mitigate the direct effects of extreme weather and shorter-term droughts (Davis et al. 2019, Gohr et al. 2021). However, long-term droughts, especially in conjunction with heat waves as in 2018/2019, exceed this mitigation capacity creating a positive feedback loop of soil water depletion and reduced cooling through evapotranspiration (Allen et al. 2015, Buras et al. 2020). Consequently, this increasingly exposes all components of the ecosystem to extreme conditions.

Despite the SPEI accounting for non-linearity and large portions of the declines in abundance and biomass, time (i.e. 'year') remained a significant predictor with negative effect in the models fitted with SPEI as predictor. Droughts, although being a main driver, are probably not the only cause for declines in our study area. Suspected drivers such as pesticides (Nocera et al. 2012, Barendregt et al. 2022), land-use change/habitat loss (Habel and Schmitt 2018, Sánchez-Bayo and Wyckhuys 2019) or intense management (Grodsky et al. 2018, 2020, Staab et al. 2023) were not present in the study areas. Nevertheless, we found concerning background declines of -2.1 and -3.1% annually for carabid abundance and biomass, respectively. Although these trends are significant it is noteworthy that the respective p-values are relatively close to 0.05 and CIs almost include a decline rate of 0%. Hence, there remains some uncertainty about these background declines.

Further, it is important to note that our methodology might underestimate declines in biomass as we based calculations on carabid sizes taken from literature. However, adult beetle sizes are subject to change as they depend on condition during larval development (Ernsting and Huyer 1984, Pozsgai and Littlewood 2014, Magura et al. 2021). Unfavourable conditions due to extreme weather such as droughts and heat will likely lead to smaller (i.e lighter) adult beetles. Tseng et al. (2018) found that especially the body sizes of larger carabid species have declined systematically in the last 100 years, which they linked to climate change. Such decreases in size might lead to additional declines in biomass undetected by this study and our results are likely conservative estimates.

Mostly linear declines and shifts in biodiversity

We observed exclusively negative trends in biodiversity metrics (Fig. 4); note that *N. brevicollis* was also removed for these part of the analyses. However, trends in taxonomic diversity were less directly linked to droughts represented by different SPEI variables. Species turnover showed the strongest trend with decreasing similarity to earlier reference years, which



16000857, 0, Downloaded from https://nsjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/ecog.07020 by Ministry Of Health, Wiley Online Library on [2301/2024]. See the Terms and Conditions, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/terms-and-conditions) on Wiley Online Library for rules of use; O A articles are governed by the applicable Creative Commons Licenses



Figure 4. Predicted trends of standardized richness (A)–(C), standardized Simpson (D), standardized evenness (E)–(G) and observed species turnover expressed as Jaccard similarity (H)–(I). Different plots show linear trends (black), non-linear trends (blue) and linear trends accounting for the effect of SPEI based on annual values (red) as well as estimated background trends (grey). Shaded areas represent 0.95 confidence intervals and dots represent values of the respective metric. Dashed lines indicate non-significant trends.



Figure 5. Classified trends (left column), drought effects (middle column) and delay (lag) of declines with droughts (right column) plotted against six species traits (rows). Distribution of trends, drought-effects and delays are visualized with violin plots for traits with continuous scale and with circles for traits with categorical levels.



Figure 6. Relative monthly SPEI 72 values for the study area since 1967 with positive (wet) values in blue and negative (dry) values in red. The black line represents the overall biomass trend (GAMM) of carabid beetles found in this study since 1999. Biomass was scaled to match the scale of SPEI, refer to Fig. 3 for comparison of actual scale.

intensified in recent years. Due to turnover being based on observed species (i.e. not being a standardized metric) it is difficult to determine how much of this trend is related to the negative trend in abundance and the therefore lower detection probability of species. However, the strength and very low p-value (p < 0.001) of the trend suggests that turnover was actually increasing. A stronger decline and a smaller respective p-value of standardized Simpson compared to standardized richness indicates that diversity among common species is declining stronger than among rarer species. Standardized richness even slightly increased with drought suggesting that changed conditions may have facilitated the occurrence of generalist and open-land species (Gandhi et al. 2008) and overcompensated the loss of other species. Standardized evenness was the only metric that was negatively affected by droughts pointing towards uneven drought effect on different species.

Species trends and traits

Overall, we observed more declining than increasing species (8 versus 2) – a pattern also found by other long-term studies on European carabids (Brooks et al. 2012, Pozsgai and Littlewood 2014) and apparently being a global trend in insects (Sánchez-Bayo and Wyckhuys 2021). Of the two increasing species, Notiophilus rufipes has been described as thermophile species in the process of spreading through Europe by Müller-Kroehling et al. (2014). Badister lacertosus, on the other hand, is usually assumed to prefer cooler and moister habitats (Brygadyrenko 2015). However, both species are relatively small and winged providing an important advantage for survival under variable conditions as they are potentially able to re-colonize areas from remaining suitable habitat (Thiele 1977, Homburg et al. 2013). We found that declines affected both common and less common species, which were larger on average and exclusively short-winged or dimorphic. This observation is consistent with greater declines in biomass than abundance. Moreover, all declining species (with one exception) were predators. Nolte et al. (2017, 2019) identified reduced dispersal abilities, large body size and predatory feeding behaviour as strong predictors for extinction risk in forest carabids. Similar patterns in decline regarding body size, wing morphology and feeding guild were predicted by Brandmayr and Pizzolotto (2016) as well as Qiu et al. (2023) in the context of climate change, but not found although being investigated in several long-term studies (Homburg et al. 2019, Hallmann et al. 2020, Zajicek et al. 2021). A recent study by Staab et al. (2023) found declines in flying forest insects in Germany, also specifically in abundant, large-bodied, predatory species. Our findings add to the existing evidence that overall declines in insects can be very heterogeneous at species level (Outhwaite et al. 2020, Crossley et al. 2021, Wagner et al. 2021a).

Although declining species and species declining with drought were generally not the identical, they displayed very similar patterns regarding species traits. Again, larger and exclusively predatory and short-winged or dimorphic species were affected. Droughts seem to specifically impact predatory carabid species (Kirichenko-Babko et al. 2020, Jouveau et al. 2022), potentially through drought-mediated changes in prey availability. Wise and Lensing (2019) proposed that bottom– up processes mediate drought effects in the leaf litter arthropod community of temperate forests. Contrary to our expectation, we found no indication that species that usually prefer higher humidity (sensu Šustek 2004) were more often declining or affected by drought conditions. Moreover, there were no patterns regarding the latitudinal centre of distribution range (potentially reflecting adaption to abiotic conditions).

In contrast to our findings regarding overall abundance and biomass, most the species declining with drought were affected without delay (no lag), while only two species were affected with a two year delay (lag 2) (Fig. 5). One of these species was Pterostichus oblongopuntatus, the third-most-sampled species in this study, explaining the stronger signal for a twoyear delay on the community level. A delay of up to two years in response to changed climatic conditions is typical but variable between carabid species (Irmler 2007, Sustek et al. 2017, Šiška et al. 2020, Skłodowski 2023). Especially carabid larvae are sensitive to microclimatic conditions and might be especially affected by high temperatures and reduced soil moisture which increase the risk of desiccation (Pozsgai and Littlewood 2014, Tseng et al. 2018, Magura et al. 2021). Diverse lifecycles could lead to complex drought legacy effects and differently delayed changes in adult beetle abundance (Matalin 2007). Irmler (2007) as well as Šiška et al. (2020) attribute delays of predatory carabids to the changed availability of prey such as Annelida or Gastropoda, which are sensitive to microclimate (Kirchenbaur et al. 2017, Singh et al. 2019).

Climate change as driver of declines

Human-induced climate will lead to a rise in temperatures and significant alteration in the spatio-temporal distribution of precipitation (Caretta et al. 2022). This will cause more frequent and severe extreme weather events such as droughts (Hari et al. 2020, Vicente-Serrano et al. 2020). Leading meteorological institutions recently confirmed the onset of El Niño in 2023 (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration

2023, World Meteorological Organization 2023a). They forecast an additional increase in temperature and the occurrence of severe droughts in the following years. First reports already suggest 2023 to be another exceptional year with the hottest June and September ever recorded (Copernicus 2023, World Meteorological Organization 2023b, Zachariah et al. 2023). Our findings indicate that this combination of severe and repeated droughts can lead to a quantitative collapse in forest carabid beetles. This aligns with recent evidence identifying climate change and especially extreme weather anomalies as major threads to insects in the temperate zone (Harris et al. 2019, Evans et al. 2022, Welti et al. 2022, Müller et al. 2023). Our study highlights the importance of long-term data, which are essential for understanding non-linear trends. Due to our rigorous methods, the high explanatory power of drought for observed trends and the concurrence with major drought events described in the literature we are confident that our findings are valid at a larger spatial scale. However, it is difficult to predict quantitative long-term trends (especially overall abundance) as shifts in species assemblage might change community-level responses to climate change. We expect further declines, especially in large-bodied predatory species in the future, which potentially also affects forests with relatively high water availability (Schnabel et al. 2022). Additionally, drought effects could intensify through increasing climate-habitat interactions.

Forest carabids are mostly predators with specializations for different prey and play essential roles in the food web of temperate forests. Declines of individual species and shifts in relative species abundance most likely indicate changes in lower trophic levels as well as induce changes in both lower and higher trophic levels. This potentially leads to cascading effects in the food web and will have considerable effects on the ecosystems of temperate forests. There still remain large knowledge gaps about how global environmental change affects ground- and soil-dwelling insects (in forests and other habitats). So far, these exceedingly important groups for ecosystem function have received comparatively little attention in the insect decline literature. We need further studies that test drought effects on insects on a larger scale, that aim at disentangling processes through which droughts affect carabid beetles and other soil invertebrates and that investigate legacy effects during post-drought periods. In the context of advancing climate change, there is also an urgent need to better understand the resilience of different ecosystems to weather and climate extremes.

Conclusion

We found that drought measured at long-term scale explained non-linear trends and large portions of decline in abundance and biomass of carabid beetles in a forest area. However, we also observed a concerning quantitative background decline and declines in different diversity metrics (including increased turnover) that were not or less directly linked to drought (hypothesis 1 partially supported). Species that were generally declining or negatively affected by drought tended to be large, less mobile predators (hypothesis 2 supported). This study is among the very first to investigate the impacts of the current severe drought in central Europe on forest insects. Our findings add to the concerning amount of evidence for widespread declines in arthropods while pointing towards weather anomalies and climate change as an important driver.

Acknowledgements – We would like to acknowledge that the data were collected in the course of teaching activities at Eberswalde Univ. for Sustainable Development. We therefore thank more than 1000 students who helped collecting the data between 1999 and 2022. Thomas Kolling (Eberswalde, Germany) determined all 24 167 carabid beetles between 1999 and 2022 and contributed valuable information. Cawthron Institute (Nelson, New Zealand) supported this research be providing office space; we would like to thank Xavier Pochon for his support. Further, we would like to thank Kyle Haynes for valuable comments. Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

Funding – Fabio Weiss was funded through the Biosphere Reserves Institute and the Innovation and Career Center 'ProBio-LaB' by the Ministry of Science, Research and Culture of the federal state of Brandenburg (MWFK).

Permits – All carabid beetles are protected under German law (§45 Abs. 7 Satz 1 Nr. 3 BNatSchG / §4 Abs. 3 BArtSchV). Eberswalde Univ. for Sustainable Development holds a special permit for sampling insects for educational and scientific purposes, which was issued by the Brandenburg State Office for the Environment (LfU, permit: LFU-N4-730/11+16 no. 125696/2021).

Author contributions

Fabio Weiss: Conceptualization (equal); Data curation (equal); Formal analysis (lead); Methodology (lead); Validation (equal); Visualization (lead); Writing – original draft (lead); Writing – review and editing (lead). Henrik von Wehrden: Methodology (supporting); Supervision (equal); Validation (equal); Writing – review and editing (supporting). Andreas Linde: Conceptualization (equal); Data curation (equal); Investigation (lead); Project administration (lead); Resources (lead); Supervision (equal); Writing – review and editing (supporting).

Transparent peer review

The peer review history for this article is available at https://publons.com/publon/10.1111/ecog.07020.

Data availability statement

Data are available from PubData: https://doi.org/10.48548/ pubdata-46 (Weiss et al. 2023b). The R code is available at https://github.com/fabioweiss/forest_carabid_declines.

Supporting information

The Supporting information associated with this article is available with the online version.

References

- Allen, C. D., Breshears, D. D. and McDowell, N. G. 2015. On underestimation of global vulnerability to tree mortality and forest die-off from hotter drought in the Anthropocene. – Ecosphere 6: art129.
- Archaux, F. and Wolters, V. 2006. Impact of summer drought on forest biodiversity: what do we know? – Ann. For. Sci. 63: 645.
- Barendregt, A., Zeegers, T., van Steenis, W. and Jongejans, E. 2022. Forest hoverfly community collapse: abundance and species richness drop over four decades. – Insect Conserv. Divers. 15: 510–521.
- Bates, D., Maechler, M., Bolker, B., Walker, S., Christensen, R. H.
 B., Singmann, H., Dai, B., Scheipl, F., Grothendieck, G., Green, P., Fox, J., Bauer, A., Krivitsky, P. N. and Tanaka, E. 2022. lme4: linear mixed-effects models using "Eigen" and S4.
 R package ver. 1.1-34, https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=lme4.
- Beguería, S. and Vicente-Serrano, S. M. 2023. SPEI: calculation of the standardized precipitation-evapotranspiration index. – R package ver. 1.8.1, https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/ SPEI/index.html.
- Blowes, S. A., Daskalova, G. N., Dornelas, M., Engel, T., Gotelli, N. J., Magurran, A. E., Martins, I. S., McGill, B., McGlinn, D. J., Sagouis, A., Shimadzu, H., Supp, S. R. and Chase, J. M. 2022. Local biodiversity change reflects interactions among changing abundance, evenness, and richness. – Ecology 103: e3820.
- Blüthgen, N., Dicks, L. V., Forister, M. L., Outhwaite, C. L. and Slade, E. M. 2023. Insect declines in the Anthropocene. – Nat. Rev. Earth Environ. 4: 683–686.
- Boetzl, F. A., Ries, E., Schneider, G. and Krauss, J. 2018. It's a matter of design how pitfall trap design affects trap samples and possible predictions. PeerJ 6: e5078.
- Booij, K., den Nijs, L., Heijerman, Th., Jorritsma, I., Lock, C. and Noorlander, J. 1994. Size and weight of carabid beetles: ecological applications. – Proc. Exp. Appl. Entomol. 5: 93–98.
- Brandmayr, P. and Pizzolotto, R. 2016. Climate change and its impact on epigean and hypogean carabid beetles. Period. Biol. 118: 147–162.
- Brooks, D. R., Bater, J. E., Clark, S. J., Monteith, D. T., Andrews, C., Corbett, S. J., Beaumont, D. A. and Chapman, J. W. 2012. Large carabid beetle declines in a United Kingdom monitoring network increases evidence for a widespread loss in insect biodiversity. – J. Appl. Ecol. 49: 1009–1019.
- Brooks, M. E., Kristensen, K., Benthem, K. ,, Magnusson, A., Berg, C., Nielsen, A., Skaug, H., Mächler, M. and Bolker, B. 2017. glmmTMB balances speed and flexibility among packages for zero-inflated generalized linear mixed modeling. – R J. 9: 378–400.
- Brooks, M., Bolker, B., Kristensen, K., Maechler, M., Magnusson, A., McGillycuddy, M., Skaug, H., Nielsen, A., Berg, C., van Bentham, K., Sadat, N., Lüdicke, D., Lenth, R., O'Brien, J., Geyer, C., Jagan, M., Wiernik, B. and Stouffer, D. 2023. glmmTMB: generalized linear mixed models using template model builder. – R package ver. 1.1.7, https://cran.r-project.org/web/ packages/glmmTMB/index.html.
- Brown, G. R. and Matthews, I. M. 2016. A review of extensive variation in the design of pitfall traps and a proposal for a standard pitfall trap design for monitoring ground-active arthropod biodiversity. – Ecol. Evol. 6: 3953–3964.
- Brygadyrenko, V. 2015. Parameters of ecological niches of *Badister*, *Licinus* and *Panagaeus* (Coleoptera, Carabidae) species meas-

ured against eight ecological factors. – Baltic J. Coleopterol. 15: 137–154.

- Buras, A., Rammig, A. and Zang, C. S. 2020. Quantifying impacts of the 2018 drought on European ecosystems in comparison to 2003. Biogeosciences 17: 1655–1672.
- Burnham, K. P. and Anderson, D. R. 2004. Multimodel inference: understanding AIC and BIC in model selection. – Sociol. Method. Res. 33: 261–304.
- Cardoso, P. et al. 2020. Scientists' warning to humanity on insect extinctions. Biol. Conserv. 242: 108426.
- Caretta, M. A., Mukherji, A., Arfanuzzaman, M., Betts, R. A., Gelfan, A., Hirabayashi, Y., Lissner, T. K., Liu, J., Lopez Gunn, E., Morgan, R., Mwanga, S. and Supratid, S. 2022. Water. – In: Climate change 2022: impacts, adaptation and vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (Pörtner, H.-O., Roberts, D. C., Tignor, M., Poloczanska, E. S., Mintenbeck, K., Alegría, A., Craig, M., Langsdorf, S., Löschke, S., Möller, V., Okem, A. Rama, B. (eds). Cambridge Univ. Press, pp. 551–712.
- Carrillo, Y., Ball, B. A., Bradford, M. A., Jordan, C. F. and Molina, M. 2011. Soil fauna alter the effects of litter composition on nitrogen cycling in a mineral soil. – Soil Biol. Biochem. 43: 1440–1449.
- Chao, A. and Jost, L. 2012. Coverage-based rarefaction and extrapolation: standardizing samples by completeness rather than size. – Ecology 93: 2533–2547.
- Chao, A., Gotelli, N. J., Hsieh, T. C., Sander, E. L., Ma, K. H., Colwell, R. K. and Ellison, A. M. 2014. Rarefaction and extrapolation with hill numbers: a framework for sampling and estimation in species diversity studies. – Ecol. Monogr. 84: 45–67.
- Chaves, L. F. 2010. An entomologist guide to demystify pseudoreplication: data analysis of field studies with design constraints.
 – J. Med. Entomol. 47: 291–298.
- Chen, I.-C., Hill, J. K., Ohlemüller, R., Roy, D. B. and Thomas, C. D. 2011. Rapid range shifts of species associated with high levels of climate warming. – Science 333: 1024–1026.
- Cleary, G. P., Corner, L. A. L., O'Keeffe, J. and Marples, N. M. 2011. Diet of the European badger (*Meles meles*) in the Republic of Ireland: a comparison of results from an analysis of stomach contents and rectal faeces. – Mamm. Biol. 76: 470–475.
- Copernicus 2023. Surface air temperature for June 2023. https:// climate.copernicus.eu/surface-air-temperature-june-2023.
- Cours, J., Sire, L., Ladet, S., Martin, H., Parmain, G., Larrieu, L., Moliard, C., Lopez-Vaamonde, C. and Bouget, C. 2022. Drought-induced forest dieback increases taxonomic, functional, and phylogenetic diversity of saproxylic beetles at both local and landscape scales. – Landscape Ecol. 37: 2025–2043.
- Cours, J., Bouget, C., Barsoum, N., Horák, J., Le Souchu, E., Leverkus, A. B., Pincebourde, S., Thorn, S. and Sallé, A. 2023. Surviving in changing forests: abiotic disturbance legacy effects on arthropod communities of temperate forests. – Curr. For. Rep. 9: 189–218.
- Crossley, M. S., Smith, O. M., Berry, L. L., Phillips-Cosio, R., Glassberg, J., Holman, K. M., Holmquest, J. G., Meier, A. R., Varriano, S. A., McClung, M. R., Moran, M. D. and Snyder, W. E. 2021. Recent climate change is creating hotspots of butterfly increase and decline across North America. – Global Change Biol. 27: 2702–2714.
- Daskalova, G. N., Phillimore, A. B. and Myers-Smith, I. H. 2021. Accounting for year effects and sampling error in temporal analyses of invertebrate population and biodiversity change: a

comment on Seibold et al. 2019. – Insect Conserv. Divers. 14: 149–154.

- Davis, K. T., Dobrowski, S. Z., Holden, Z. A., Higuera, P. E. and Abatzoglou, J. T. 2019. Microclimatic buffering in forests of the future: the role of local water balance. – Ecography 42: 1–11.
- Decaëns, T. 2010. Macroecological patterns in soil communities. – Global Ecol. Biogr. 19: 287–302.
- Desquilbet, M., Cornillon, P. A., Gaume, L. and Bonmatin, J. M. 2021. Adequate statistical modelling and data selection are essential when analysing abundance and diversity trends. – Nat. Ecol. Evol. 5: 592–594.
- Dornelas, M., Magurran, A. E., Buckland, S. T., Chao, A., Chazdon, R. L., Colwell, R. K., Curtis, T., Gaston, K. J., Gotelli, N. J., Kosnik, M. A., McGill, B., McCune, J. L., Morlon, H., Mumby, P. J., Ovreås, L., Studeny, A. and Vellend, M. 2013. Quantifying temporal change in biodiversity: challenges and opportunities. – Proc. R. Soc. B 280: 20121931.
- DWD 2023. Daily climate data. https://opendata.dwd.de/climate_environment/CDC/observations_germany/climate/daily.
- Engel, J., Hertzog, L., Tiede, J., Wagg, C., Ebeling, A., Briesen, H. and Weisser, W. W. 2017. Pitfall trap sampling bias depends on body mass, temperature, and trap number: insights from an individual-based model. – Ecosphere 8: e01790.
- Ernsting, G. and Huyer, F. A. 1984. A laboratory study on temperature relations of egg production and development in two related species of carabid beetle. – Oecologia 62: 361–367.
- Evans, M. J., Barton, P., Niwa, S., Soga, M., Seibold, S., Tsuchiya, K. and Hisano, M. 2022. Climate-driven divergent long-term trends of forest beetles in Japan. – Ecol. Lett. 25: 2009–2021.
- Fitzgerald, J. L., Stuble, K. L., Nichols, L. M., Diamond, S. E., Wentworth, T. R., Pelini, S. L., Gotelli, N. J., Sanders, N. J., Dunn, R. R. and Penick, C. A. 2021. Abundance of spring- and winter-active arthropods declines with warming. – Ecosphere 12: e03473.
- Floriancic, M. G., Allen, S. T., Meier, R., Truniger, L., Kirchner, J. W. and Molnar, P. 2023. Potential for significant precipitation cycling by forest-floor litter and deadwood. – Ecohydrology 16: e2493.
- Forister, M. L., Pelton, E. M. and Black, S. H. 2019. Declines in insect abundance and diversity: we know enough to act now. – Conserv. Sci. Pract 1: e80.
- Fox, G. A., Negrete-Yankelevich, S. and Sosa, V. J. 2015. Ecological statistics: contemporary theory and application. – Oxford Univ. Press.
- Gandhi, K. J. K., Gilmore, D. W., Katovich, S. A., Mattson, W. J., Zasada, J. C. and Seybold, S. J. 2008. Catastrophic windstorm and fuel-reduction treatments alter ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) assemblages in a North American sub-boreal forest. – For. Ecol. Manage. 256: 1104–1123.
- Geissinger, E. A., Khoo, C. L. L., Richmond, I. C., Faulkner, S. J. M. and Schneider, D. C. 2022. A case for beta regression in the natural sciences. – Ecosphere 13: e3940.
- Gely, C., Laurance, S. G. W. and Stork, N. E. 2020. How do herbivorous insects respond to drought stress in trees? – Biol. Rev. 95: 434–448.
- Gohr, C., Blumröder, J. S., Sheil, D. and Ibisch, P. L. 2021. Quantifying the mitigation of temperature extremes by forests and wetlands in a temperate landscape. – Ecol. Inform. 66: 101442.
- Grodsky, S. M., Moorman, C. E., Fritts, S. R., Campbell, J. W., Sorenson, C. E., Bertone, M. A., Castleberry, S. B. and Wigley, T. B. 2018. Invertebrate community response to coarse woody

debris removal for bioenergy production from intensively managed forests. – Ecol. Appl. 28: 135–148.

- Grodsky, S. M., Hernandez, R. R., Campbell, J. W., Hinson, K. R., Keller, O., Fritts, S. R., Homyack, J. A. and Moorman, C. E. 2020. Ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) response to harvest residue retention: implications for sustainable forest bioenergy production. Forests 11: 48.
- Habel, J. C. and Schmitt, T. 2018. Vanishing of the common species: empty habitats and the role of genetic diversity. – Biol. Conserv. 218: 211–216.
- Hallmann, C. A., Zeegers, T., van Klink, R., Vermeulen, R., van Wielink, P., Spijkers, H., van Deijk, J., van Steenis, W. and Jongejans, E. 2020. Declining abundance of beetles, moths and caddisflies in the Netherlands. – Insect Conserv. Divers. 13: 127–139.
- Halsch, C. A., Shapiro, A. M., Fordyce, J. A., Nice, C. C., Thorne, J. H., Waetjen, D. P. and Forister, M. L. 2021. Insects and recent climate change. – Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA 118: e2002543117.
- Hari, V., Rakovec, O., Markonis, Y., Hanel, M. and Kumar, R. 2020. Increased future occurrences of the exceptional 2018–2019 Central European drought under global warming. – Sci. Rep. 10: 12207.
- Harris, J. E., Rodenhouse, N. L. and Holmes, R. T. 2019. Decline in beetle abundance and diversity in an intact temperate forest linked to climate warming. – Biol. Conserv. 240: 108219.
- Hartig, F. and Lohse, L. 2022. DHARMa: residual diagnostics for hierarchical (multi-level / mixed) regression models. – R package ver. 0.4.6, https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/ DHARMa/index.html.
- Harvey, J. A. et al. 2020. International scientists formulate a roadmap for insect conservation and recovery. – Nat. Ecol. Evol. 4: 174–176.
- Harvey, J. A. et al. 2022. Scientists' warning on climate change and insects. Ecol. Monogr. 93: e1553.
- Henley, J. 2022. Europe's rivers run dry as scientists warn drought could be worst in 500 years. – The Observer, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2022/aug/13/europes-rivers-rundry-as-scientists-warn-drought-could-be-worst-in-500-years.
- Hill, M. O. 1973. Diversity and evenness: a unifying notation and its consequences. – Ecology 54: 427–432.
- Hillebrand, H., Blasius, B., Borer, E. T., Chase, J. M., Downing, J. A., Eriksson, B. K., Filstrup, C. T., Harpole, W. S., Hodapp, D., Larsen, S., Lewandowska, A. M., Seabloom, E. W., Van de Waal, D. B. and Ryabov, A. B. 2018. Biodiversity change is uncoupled from species richness trends: consequences for conservation and monitoring. J. Appl. Ecol. 55: 169–184.
- Homburg, K., Schuldt, A., Drees, C. and Assmann, T. 2013. Broad-scale geographic patterns in body size and hind wing development of western Palaearctic carabid beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae). – Ecography 36: 166–177.
- Homburg, K., Homburg, N., Schäfer, F., Schuldt, A. and Assmann, T. 2014a. Carabids.org – a dynamic online database of ground beetle species traits (Coleoptera, Carabidae). – Insect Conserv. Divers. 7: 195–205.
- Homburg, K., Brandt, P., Drees, C. and Assmann, T. 2014b. Evolutionarily significant units in a flightless ground beetle show different climate niches and high extinction risk due to climate change. – J. Insect Conserv. 18: 781–790.
- Homburg, K., Drees, C., Boutaud, E., Nolte, D., Schuett, W., Zumstein, P., von Ruschkowski, E. and Assmann, T. 2019.
 Where have all the beetles gone? Long-term study reveals carabid species decline in a nature reserve in northern Germany. – Insect Conserv. Divers. 12: 268–277.

- Honěk, A. 1997. The effect of temperature on the activity of Carabidae (Coleoptera) in a fallow field. – Eur. J. Entomol. 94: 97–104.
- Hsieh, T. C., Ma, K. H. and Chao, A. 2016. iNEXT: an R package for rarefaction and extrapolation of species diversity (Hill numbers). – Methods Ecol. Evol. 7: 1451–1456.
- Hsieh, T. C., Ma, K. H. and Chao, A. 2022. iNEXT: interpolation and extrapolation for species diversity. – R package ver. 3.0.0, https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/iNEXT/index.html.
- Irmler, U. 2007. Long-term Fluctuations of Ground beetles in a Wood-agrarian Landscape of northern Germany (Coleoptera: Carabidae). – Entomol. Gen. 30: 13–32.
- Jaskuła, R. and Soszyńska-Maj, A. 2011. What do we know about winter active ground beetles (Coleoptera, Carabidae) in central and northern Europe? – ZooKeys 100: 517–532.
- Jaworski, T. and Hilszczański, J. 2013. The effect of temperature and humidity changes on insects development their impact on forest ecosystems in the expected climate change. – For. Res. Pap. 74: 345–355.
- Jost, L. 2010. The relation between evenness and diversity. Diversity 2: 207–232.
- Jouveau, S., Poeydebat, C., Castagneyrol, B., van Halder, I. and Jactel, H. 2022. Restoring tree species mixtures mitigates the adverse effects of pine monoculture and drought on forest carabids. – Insect Conserv. Divers. 15: 725–738.
- Kirchenbaur, T., Fartmann, T., Bässler, C., Löffler, F., Müller, J., Strätz, C. and Seibold, S. 2017. Small-scale positive response of terrestrial gastropods to dead-wood addition is mediated by canopy openness. – For. Ecol. Manage. 396: 85–90.
- Kirichenko-Babko, M., Danko, Y., Musz-Pomorksa, A., Widomski, M. K. and Babko, R. 2020. The impact of climate variations on the structure of ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) assemblage in forests and wetlands. – Forests 11: 1074.
- Knape, J. 2016. Decomposing trends in Swedish bird populations using generalized additive mixed models. – J. Appl. Ecol. 53: 1852–1861.
- Kotze, D. J., Brandmayr, P., Casale, A., Dauffy-Richard, E., Dekoninck, W., Koivula, M. J., Lövei, G. L., Mossakowski, D., Noordijk, J., Paarmann, W., Pizzolotto, R., Saska, P., Schwerk, A., Serrano, J., Szyszko, J., Taboada, A., Turin, H., Venn, S., Vermeulen, R. and Zetto, T. 2011. Forty years of carabid beetle research in Europe – from taxonomy, biology, ecology and population studies to bioindication, habitat assessment and conservation. – ZooKeys 100: 55–148.
- Kotze, D. J., O'Hara, R. B. and Lehvävirta, S. 2012. Dealing with varying detection probability, unequal sample sizes and clumped distributions in count data. – PLoS One 7: e40923.
- Loreau, M. 1987. Vertical distribution of activity of carabid beetles in a beech forest floor. – Pedobiologia 30: 173–178.
- Lüdecke, D., Aust, F., Crawley, S. and Ben-Shachar, M. S. 2023. ggeffects: create tidy data frames of marginal effects for "ggplot" from model outputs. – R package ver. 1.2.2, https://cran.rproject.org/web/packages/ggeffects/index.html.
- Magura, T., Mizser, S., Horváth, R., Nagy, D. D., Tóth, M., Csicsek, R. and Lövei, G. L. 2021. Differences in life history traits in rural vs urban populations of a specialist ground beetle, *Carabus convexus.* – Insects 12: 540.
- Martinez del Castillo, E. et al. 2022. Climate-change-driven growth decline of European beech forests. Commun. Biol. 5: 163.
- Matalin, A. V. 2007. Typology of life cycles of ground beetles (Coleoptera, Carabidae) in western Palaearctic. – Entmol Rev 87: 947–972.

- McCarty, J. P. 2001. Ecological consequences of recent climate change. Conserv. Biol. 15: 320–331.
- Müller, J., Hothorn, T., Yuan, Y., Seibold, S., Mitesser, O., Rothacher, J., Freund, J., Wild, C., Wolz, M. and Menzel, A. 2023. Weather explains the decline and rise of insect biomass over 34 years. – Nature, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-023-06402-z.
- Müller-Kroehling, S., Jantsch, M. C., Fischer, H. S. and Fischer, A. 2014. Modelling the effects of global warming on the ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) fauna of beech forests in Bavaria, Germany. – Eur. J. Entomol. 111: 35–49.
- Müller-Motzfeld, G. 2001. Laufkäfer in Wäldern Deutschlands. Angew. Carabidol. 2: 9–20.
- Müller-Motzfeld, G. 2004. BD. 2. Adephaga 1: Carabidae (Laufkäfer). – In: Freude, H., Harde, K. W., Lohse, G. A. and Klausnitzer, B. (eds), Die Käfer Mitteleuropas. Spektrum Akademischer Verlag.
- National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. 2023. Climate prediction centre: ENSO diagnostic discussion. – https://www. cpc.ncep.noaa.gov/products/analysis_monitoring/enso_advisory/ensodisc.shtml.
- Neff, F., Korner-Nievergelt, F., Rey, E., Albrecht, M., Bollmann, K., Cahenzli, F., Chittaro, Y., Gossner, M. M., Martínez-Núñez, C., Meier, E. S., Monnerat, C., Moretti, M., Roth, T., Herzog, F. and Knop, E. 2022. Different roles of concurring climate and regional land-use changes in past 40 years' insect trends. – Nat. Commun. 13: 7611.
- Nelemans, M. N. E., den Boer, P. J. and Spee, A. 1989. Recruitment and summer diapause in the dynamics of a population of *Nebria brevicollis* (Coleoptera: Carabidae). – Oikos 56: 157–169.
- Nocera, J. J., Blais, J. M., Beresford, D. V., Finity, L. K., Grooms, C., Kimpe, L. E., Kyser, K., Michelutti, N., Reudink, M. W. and Smol, J. P. 2012. Historical pesticide applications coincided with an altered diet of aerially foraging insectivorous chimney swifts. – Proc. R. Soc. B 279: 3114–3120.
- Nolte, D., Schuldt, A., Gossner, M. M., Ulrich, W. and Assmann, T. 2017. Functional traits drive ground beetle community structures in Central European forests: implications for conservation. – Biol. Conserv. 213: 5–12.
- Nolte, D., Boutaud, E., Kotze, D. J., Schuldt, A. and Assmann, T. 2019. Habitat specialization, distribution range size and body size drive extinction risk in carabid beetles. – Biodivers. Conserv. 28: 1267–1283.
- O'Hara, R. B. and Kotze, D. J. 2010. Do not log-transform count data. Methods Ecol. Evol. 1: 118–122.
- Oakes, L. E., Hennon, P. E., O'Hara, K. L. and Dirzo, R. 2014. Long-term vegetation changes in a temperate forest impacted by climate change. – Ecosphere 5: art135.
- Outhwaite, C. L., Gregory, R. D., Chandler, R. E., Collen, B. and Isaac, N. J. B. 2020. Complex long-term biodiversity change among invertebrates, bryophytes and lichens. – Nat. Ecol. Evol. 4: 384–392.
- Pozsgai, G. and Littlewood, N. A. 2014. Ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) population declines and phenological changes: is there a connection? – Ecol. Indic. 41: 15–24.
- Pozsgai, G., Baird, J., Littlewood, N. A., Pakeman, R. J. and Young, M. R. 2016. Long-term changes in ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) assemblages in Scotland. – Ecol. Entomol. 41: 157–167.
- Pureswaran, D. S., Roques, A. and Battisti, A. 2018. Forest insects and climate change. – Curr. For. Rep. 4: 35–50.
- Qiu, T., Bell, A. J., Swenson, J. J. and Clark, J. S. 2023. Habitattrait interactions that control response to climate change: North

American ground beetles (Carabidae). – Global Ecol. Biogeogr. 32: 987–1001.

- Renkema, J. M., Cutler, G. C., Blanchard, D. and Hammermeister, A. 2014. Using ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) to control slugs (Gastropoda: Pulmonata) in salad greens in the laboratory and greenhouse. – Can. Entomol. 146: 567–578.
- Rosenberg, Y., Bar-On, Y. M., Fromm, A., Ostikar, M., Shoshany, A., Giz, O. and Milo, R. 2023. The global biomass and number of terrestrial arthropods. – Sci. Adv. 9: eabq4049.
- Roswell, M., Dushoff, J. and Winfree, R. 2021. A conceptual guide to measuring species diversity. – Oikos 130: 321–338.
- Rukh, S., Sanders, T. G. M., Krüger, I., Schad, T. and Bolte, A. 2023. Distinct responses of European beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) to drought intensity and length – a review of the impacts of the 2003 and 2018–2019 drought events in central Europe. – Forests 14: 248.
- Rumohr, Q., Baden, C. U., Bergtold, M., Marx, M. T., Oellers, J., Schade, M., Toschki, A. and Maus, C. 2023. Drivers and pressures behind insect decline in central and western Europe based on long-term monitoring data. – PLoS One 18: e0289565.
- Sallé, A., Cours, J., Le Souchu, E., Lopez-Vaamonde, C., Pincebourde, S. and Bouget, C. 2021. Climate change alters temperate forest canopies and indirectly reshapes arthropod communities. – Front. For. Global Change 4: 710854.
- Sánchez-Bayo, F. and Wyckhuys, K. A. G. 2019. Worldwide decline of the entomofauna: a review of its drivers. – Biol. Conserv. 232: 8–27.
- Sánchez-Bayo, F. and Wyckhuys, K. A. G. 2021. Further evidence for a global decline of the entomofauna. – Austral Entomol. 60: 9–26.
- Saska, P., van der Werf, W., Hemerik, L., Luff, M. L., Hatten, T. D., Honek, A. and Pocock, M. 2013. Temperature effects on pitfall catches of epigeal arthropods: a model and method for bias correction. J. Appl. Ecol. 50: 181–189.
- Schirmel, J., Lenze, S., Katzmann, D. and Buchholz, S. 2010. Capture efficiency of pitfall traps is highly affected by sampling interval. – Entomol. Exp. Appl. 136: 206–210.
- Schnabel, F., Purrucker, S., Schmitt, L., Engelmann, R. A., Kahl, A., Richter, R., Seele-Dilbat, C., Skiadaresis, G. and Wirth, C. 2022. Cumulative growth and stress responses to the 2018–2019 drought in a European floodplain forest. – Global Change Biol. 28: 1870–1883.
- Schowalter, T. 2017. Arthropod diversity and functional importance in old-growth forests of North America. – Forests 8: 97.
- Schuch, S., Wesche, K. and Schaefer, M. 2012. Long-term decline in the abundance of leafhoppers and planthoppers (Auchenorrhyncha) in central European protected dry grasslands. – Biol. Conserv. 149: 75–83.
- Schumacher, D. L. et al. 2023. Detecting the human fingerprint in the summer 2022 west-central European soil drought. – EGUsphere. https://doi.org/10.5194/egusphere-2023-717
- Seibold, S., Gossner, M. M., Simons, N. K., Blüthgen, N., Müller, J., Ambarlı, D., Ammer, C., Bauhus, J., Fischer, M., Habel, J. C., Linsenmair, K. E., Nauss, T., Penone, C., Prati, D., Schall, P., Schulze, E. D., Vogt, J., Wöllauer, S. and Weisser, W. W. 2019. Arthropod decline in grasslands and forests is associated with landscape-level drivers. – Nature 574: 671–674.
- Seidl, R., Thom, D., Kautz, M., Martin-Benito, D., Peltoniemi, M., Vacchiano, G., Wild, J., Ascoli, D., Petr, M., Honkaniemi, J., Lexer, M. J., Trotsiuk, V., Mairota, P., Svoboda, M., Fabrika, M., Nagel, T. A. and Reyer, C. P. O. 2017. Forest disturbances under climate change. – Nat. Clim. Change 7: 395–402.

- Senf, C. and Seidl, R. 2021. Persistent impacts of the 2018 drought on forest disturbance regimes in Europe. – Biogeosciences 18: 5223–5230.
- Senf, C., Pflugmacher, D., Zhiqiang, Y., Sebald, J., Knorn, J., Neumann, M., Hostert, P. and Seidl, R. 2018. Canopy mortality has doubled in Europe's temperate forests over the last three decades. – Nat. Commun. 9: 4978.
- Senf, C., Buras, A., Zang, C. S., Rammig, A. and Seidl, R. 2020. Excess forest mortality is consistently linked to drought across Europe. – Nat. Commun. 11: 6200.
- Shimadzu, H., Dornelas, M. and Magurran, A. E. 2015. Measuring temporal turnover in ecological communities. – Methods Ecol. Evol. 6: 1384–1394.
- Singh, J., Schädler, M., Demetrio, W., Brown, G. G. and Eisenhauer, N. 2019. Climate change effects on earthworms a review. Soil Org. 91: 114–138.
- Šiška, B., Eliašová, M. and Kollár, J. 2020. Carabus population response to drought in lowland oak hornbeam forest. – Water 12: 3284.
- Skarbek, C. J., Kobel-Lamparski, A. and Dormann, C. F. 2021. Trends in monthly abundance and species richness of carabids over 33 years at the Kaiserstuhl, southwest Germany. – Basic Appl. Ecol. 50: 107–118.
- Skłodowski, J. 2023. Multi-phase recovery of carabid assemblages during 19 years of secondary succession in forest stands disturbed by windstorm without salvage logging in northern Poland. – Sci. Total Environ. 862: 160763.
- Staab, M., Gossner, M. M., Simons, N. K., Achury, R., Ambarlı, D., Bae, S., Schall, P., Weisser, W. W. and Blüthgen, N. 2023. Insect decline in forests depends on species' traits and may be mitigated by management. – Commun. Biol. 6: 338.
- Šustek, Z. 2004. Characteristics of humidity requirements and relation to vegetation cover of selected Central-European carabids (Col. Carabidae). – Geobiocenol. Spisy 9: 210–214.
- Šustek, Z., Vido, J., Škvareninová, J., Škvarenina, J. and Šurda, P. 2017. Drought impact on ground beetle assemblages (Coleoptera, Carabidae) in Norway spruce forests with different management after windstorm damage – a case study from Tatra Mts (Slovakia). – J. Hydrol. Hydromech. 65: 333–342.
- Szyszko, J. 1983. Methods of macrofauna investigations. In: Szyszko, J. (ed.), The process of forest soil macrofauna formation after afforestation farmland. Warsaw Agricultural Univ. Press, pp. 10–16.
- Thiele, H. U. 1977. Carabid beetles in their environments: a study on habitat selection by adaptations in physiology and behaviour. – Springer Science & Business Media.
- Thornthwaite, C. W. 1948. An approach toward a rational classification of climate. – Geogr. Rev. 38: 55–94.
- Tseng, M., Kaur, K. M., Soleimani Pari, S., Sarai, K., Chan, D., Yao, C. H., Porto, P., Toor, A., Toor, H. S. and Fograscher, K. 2018. Decreases in beetle body size linked to climate change and warming temperatures. – J. Anim. Ecol. 87: 647–659.
- Uhl, B., Wölfling, M. and Bässler, C. 2022. Mediterranean moth diversity is sensitive to increasing temperatures and drought under climate change. – Sci. Rep. 12: 14473.
- Ulyshen, M. D. 2016. Wood decomposition as influenced by invertebrates. – Biol. Rev. 91: 70–85.
- Ulyshen, M. and Horn, S. 2023. Declines of bees and butterflies over 15 years in a forested landscape. – Curr. Biol. 33: 1346–1350.e3.
- van Klink, R., Bowler, D. E., Gongalsky, K. B., Swengel, A. B., Gentile, A. and Chase, J. M. 2020. Meta-analysis reveals

declines in terrestrial but increases in freshwater insect abundances. – Science 368: 417–420.

- van Klink, R., Bowler, D. E., Gongalsky, K. B. and Chase, J. M. 2022. Long-term abundance trends of insect taxa are only weakly correlated. – Biol. Lett. 18: 20210554.
- Vicente-Serrano, S. M., Beguería, S. and López-Moreno, J. I. 2010. A multiscalar drought index sensitive to global warming: the standardized precipitation evapotranspiration index. – J. Clim. 23: 1696–1718.
- Vicente-Serrano, S. M., Quiring, S. M., Peña-Gallardo, M., Yuan, S. and Domínguez-Castro, F. 2020. A review of environmental droughts: increased risk under global warming? – Earth Sci. Rev. 201: 102953.
- Wagner, D. L. 2020. Insect declines in the Anthropocene. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 65: 457–480.
- Wagner, D. L., Fox, R., Salcido, D. M. and Dyer, L. A. 2021a. A window to the world of global insect declines: moth biodiversity trends are complex and heterogeneous. – Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA 118: e2002549117.
- Wagner, D. L., Grames, E. M., Forister, M. L., Berenbaum, M. R. and Stopak, D. 2021b. Insect decline in the Anthropocene: death by a thousand cuts. – Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA 118: e2023989118.
- Wang, X., Müller, J., An, L., Ji, L., Liu, Y., Wang, X. and Hao, Z. 2014. Intra-annual variations in abundance and species composition of carabid beetles in a temperate forest in northeast China. – J. Insect Conserv. 18: 85–98.
- Weiss, F. and Linde, A. 2022. How to estimate carabid biomass? – an evaluation of size-weight models for ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) and perspectives for further improvement. – J. Insect Conserv. 26: 537–548.
- Weiss, F., von Wehrden, H. and Linde, A. 2023a. Random year intercepts in mixed models help to assess uncertainties in insect population trends. – Insect Conserv. Divers. 16: 531–537.
- Weiss, F., von Wehrden, H. and Linde, A. 2023b. Eberswalde Carabid Monitoring 1999-2022 - Full Data. – PubData, https:// doi.org/10.48548/pubdata-46.
- Weisser, W., Blüthgen, N., Staab, M., Achury, R. and Müller, J. 2023. Experiments are needed to quantify the main causes of insect decline. – Biol. Lett. 19: 20220500.

- Welti, E. A. R., Joern, A., Ellison, A. M., Lightfoot, D. C., Record, S., Rodenhouse, N., Stanley, E. H. and Kaspari, M. 2021. Studies of insect temporal trends must account for the complex sampling histories inherent to many long-term monitoring efforts. – Nat. Ecol. Evol. 5: 589–591.
- Welti, E. A. R. et al. 2022. Temperature drives variation in flying insect biomass across a German malaise trap network. – Insect Conserv. Divers. 15: 168–180.
- White, E. R. 2019. Minimum time required to detect population trends: the need for long-term monitoring programs. – BioScience 69: 40–46.
- Williams, R. S., Marbert, B. S., Fisk, M. C. and Hanson, P. J. 2014. Ground-dwelling beetle responses to long-term precipitation alterations in a hardwood forest. – Southeast. Nat. 13: 138–155.
- Wise, D. H. and Lensing, J. R. 2019. Impacts of rainfall extremes predicted by climate-change models on major trophic groups in the leaf litter arthropod community. – J. Anim. Ecol. 88: 1486–1497.
- Woelber-Kastner, B. K., Frey, S. D., Howard, D. R. and Hall, C. L. 2021. Insect reproductive behaviors are important mediators of carrion nutrient release into soil. – Sci. Rep. 11: 3616.
- Wood, S. and Scheipl, F. 2020. gamm4: generalized Additive Mixed Models using "mgcv" and "lme4". – R package ver. 0.2-6, https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/gamm4/index.html.
- World Meteorological Organization. 2023a. Global temperatures set to reach new records in next five years. – https://public.wmo. int/en/media/press-release/global-temperatures-set-reach-newrecords-next-five-years.
- World Meteorological Organization. 2023b. September smashes monthly temperature record. – https://public.wmo.int/en/ media/news/september-smashes-monthly-temperature-record.
- Zachariah, M., Philip, S., Pinto, I., Vahlberg, M. and Otto, F. E. L. 2023. Extreme heat in North America, Europe and China in July 2023 made much more likely by climate change. – Grantham Inst. for Climate Change, p. 10044/1/105549.
- Zajicek, P., Welti, E. A. R., Baker, N. J., Januschke, K., Brauner, O. and Haase, P. 2021. Long-term data reveal unimodal responses of ground beetle abundance to precipitation and land use but no changes in taxonomic and functional diversity. – Sci. Rep. 11: 17468.

Appendix IV

Title	Evidence for regional-scale declines in carabid beetles in old lowland beech forests following a period of severe drought
Year of publication	2024
Authors	Fabio Weiss Susanne Winter Dirk Pflugmacher Thomas Kolling Andreas Linde
Publication	Landscape Ecology 39, article 123, (2024)
Journal information	Publisher: Springer Peer review: Single blind Journal Impact Factor (JCR): 5.2 (2023) Quartile (Scimago): Q1 (Ecology)
Author contributions (CRediT taxonomy)	Fabio Weiss: Conceptualization; Investigation; Data curation; Formal analysis; Methodology; Visualization; Project administration; Writing – original draft; Writing – review and editing.
	Susanne Winter: Conceptualization; Investigation; Data curation; Methodology; Funding acquisition; Project administration; Resources; Writing – review and editing.
	Dirk Pflugmacher: Investigation; Data curation; Methodology; Writing – review and editing.
	Thomas Kolling: Investigation; Methodology; Writing – review and editing.
	Andreas Linde: Conceptualization; Funding acquisition; Project administration Resources; Supervision; Writing – review and editing.
Author status and weighting factor	First author with predominant contribution (1.0)
DOI	<u>10.1007/s10980-024-01920-1</u>
Supporting Information	https://static-content.springer.com/esm/art%3A10.1007%2Fs10980-024-01920-1/MediaObjects/10980_2024_1920_MOESM1_ESM.pdf
Data	https://doi.org/10.48548/pubdata-118
R code	https://gitlab.com/fabioweiss/beech_carabids_landscapeecology

RESEARCH ARTICLE



Evidence for regional-scale declines in carabid beetles in old lowland beech forests following a period of severe drought

Fabio Weiss · Susanne Winter · Dirk Pflugmacher · Thomas Kolling · Andreas Linde ·

Received: 21 February 2024 / Accepted: 30 May 2024 / Published online: 25 June 2024 © The Author(s) 2024

Abstract

Context Evidence for declines in insect populations is growing with climate change being one suspected driver. Forests, however, are still underrepresented in the relevant research. Recent droughts (2018–2020) have severely affected forests in Central Europe and have been linked to declines in carabid abundance, biomass as well as changes in species traits at the local scale.

Objective We tested drought effects on forest carabids at regional scale. We additionally investigated whether variability in drought effects could be explained with the initial community composition and the local environmental context.

Supplementary Information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi. org/10.1007/s10980-024-01920-1.

F. Weiss (⊠) · A. Linde
Biosphere Reserves Institute, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development, Schicklerstraße 5, 16225 Eberswalde, Germany
e-mail: fabio.weiss@posteo.de

F. Weiss

Institute for Ecology, Faculty of Sustainability, Leuphana University Lüneburg, Universitätsallee 1, 21335 Lüneburg, Germany

F. Weiss

Cawthron Institute, 98 Halifax Street, Nelson 7010, New Zealand

Methods We used generalized linear mixed models to compare data from 1999 to 2001 and 2020 to 2022 across eleven old beech forest sites of high conservation interest in North-East Germany and investigated changes in carabid abundance, biomass, Hill numbers and selected species traits. We then tested additional community-related and environmental predictors to explain spatial variability in changes in biomass.

Results We found significant declines in biomass of 65% and in abundance of 51%. There were no significant changes in Hill numbers. We found consistent evidence that declines affected especially larger and less mobile species. Declines and changes in species traits also occurred in strictly protected old-growth beech forests. Among environmental predictors, landscape composition explained local variability in biomass declines best with stronger decline at forest sites with less forest area in their vicinity.

S. Winter WWF Deutschland, Reinhardtstr. 18, 10117 Berlin, Germany

D. Pflugmacher Geography Department, Humboldt-Universität zu Berlin, Unter Den Linden 6, 10099 Berlin, Germany

T. Kolling · A. Linde

Chair for Applied Ecology and Zoology, Faculty for Forest and Environment, Eberswalde University for Sustainable Development, Schicklerstraße 5, 16225 Eberswalde, Germany *Conclusions* Our findings reveal large-scale declines in forest carabids in the context of recent droughts and highlight the exceptional role of land-scape composition in this regard. Future insect conservation strategies need to incorporate the landscape context and potential exposure to extreme weather.

Keywords Biosphere Reserves · Climate change · Drought · *Fagus sylvatica* · Global environmental change · Insect decline · Old-growth forests · UNESCO World Heritage

Introduction

There have been concerning reports about declines in insect populations affecting a variety of taxonomic groups and habitats (e.g. Dalton et al. 2023; Seibold et al. 2019; van Klink et al. 2020; and see Didham et al. 2020a for a selection of further studies). Moreover, several suspected drivers contributing to declines have moved into the focus of research (Habel and Schmitt 2018; Wagner et al. 2021; Weisser et al. 2023). For instance, recent studies have linked insect trends to weather anomalies (Bauerfeind and Fischer 2014; Ewald et al. 2015; Evans et al. 2022; Welti et al. 2022; Müller et al. 2023). Consequently, climate change is among the suspected drivers of population declines (Didham et al. 2020a; Halsch et al. 2021; Wagner et al. 2021; Harvey et al. 2022), especially in the context of recent droughts and heatwaves in Europe (2018–2020), which have been unprecedented for centuries (Hari et al. 2020; Rakovec et al. 2022; Schumacher et al. 2022; Zachariah et al. 2023; Treydte et al. 2023).

Despite increasing research efforts, drivers and long-term trends of insect populations in forest ecosystems remain largely understudied (Staab et al. 2023; Blüthgen et al. 2023). Some of the few available studies thus far found notable declines (Seibold et al. 2019; Harris et al. 2019; Barendregt et al. 2022; Staab et al. 2023). Therefore, there remains an urgent need to learn more about exactly where and why certain groups of insects are declining to better understand the nuances in population trends. Some of the suspected causes of declines in open landscapes, such as industrial agriculture or urbanization, play a lesser role in European forests. However, the effects of anthropogenic climate change on forests are becoming increasingly clear (Oakes et al. 2014; Seidl et al. 2017; Senf et al. 2018). For instance, recent periods of drought have severely affected forests in Europe, leading to growth declines and increased mortality (Senf and Seidl 2021; Schnabel et al. 2022; Spiecker and Kahle 2023). Recent droughts have probably also had severe effects on forest insects (Pureswaran et al. 2018; Cours et al. 2023; Blüthgen et al. 2023), but these have hardly been investigated to date.

Large proportions of the insect biodiversity and biomass of temperate forests can be found in the litter and upper soil layers (Schowalter 2017). Here, carabid beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae), a family of mostly predatory beetles, make up a considerable proportion of the epigeic fauna and play an essential role in invertebrate food webs (Magura 2002). They are sensitive to environmental changes and thus are often used as bio-indicators (Rainio and Niemelä 2003; Kotze et al. 2011). Many of the species found in temperate forests are adapted to relatively stable, cool and humid environments (Fitzgerald et al. 2021; Irmler 2007; Koivula et al. 1999; Müller-Motzfeld 2001). In line with this, several experimental studies (Williams et al. 2014; Jouveau et al. 2022) and observational studies (Šustek et al. 2017; Šiška et al. 2020) found a high sensitivity of forest carabids towards droughts. A recent study by Weiss et al. (2024) revealed declines in carabid abundance in a small forest area in North-East Germany, which were linked to the recent period of drought. They found even greater declines in biomass and larger, less mobile, and predatory species seemed to be particularly affected by these declines. However, there remains a general lack of knowledge about how recent droughts have affected forest insects such as carabids on a larger spatial scale. Investigating this knowledge gap would also improve the understanding of environmental factors for insect trends in general.

In this study, we investigated changes in forest carabids in the context of recent severe droughts (2018–2020) at the regional scale. For that purpose, we analyzed data from 1999 to 2001 and 2020 to 2022, collected at eleven old lowland beech forest sites in North-East Germany, the same region from which the findings of Weiss et al. (2024) originate (Fig. 1). Drought conditions similar to those described by Weiss et al. (2024) also prevailed at the regional level, suggesting that there might have been **Fig. 1** Map of the study area. Study sites are shown as filled circles and DWD stations used to source meteorological data as squares (four stations outside the shown area). The study site of Weiss et al. (2024) is highlighted as star. Land cover classes are based on Pflugmacher et al. (2019). Only 9 of 14 meteorological stations of which we used data are located within the mapped area



declines in forest carabid communities exceeding the local scale (Fig. S1, Table S1, Method S1). We therefore investigated if there had been regional-scale declines in carabid abundance, biomass and diversity as well as changes in the relative abundance of species traits, expecting changes corresponding with the findings of Weiss et al. (2024). In addition, we examined the variability of potential biomass declines at the local scale as the effects of drought on the carabid community might vary among sites. Forests have the capacity to buffer heat and retain moisture (Haesen et al. 2021; Gohr et al. 2021; Floriancic et al. 2023). However, this capacity can be influenced by factors such as local water availability, stand structure, forest fragmentation, or edge effects (Davis et al. 2019; Koelemeijer et al. 2022; Mann et al. 2023). Moreover, disturbance effects in insect communities are often determined by their initial composition (Kotiaho et al. 2005), which might additionally vary among different sites.

We tested the following hypotheses at the regional scale:

- Severe drought leads to declines in carabid abundance, biomass, and taxonomic diversity; effects on carabid biomass are most pronounced.
- 2) Larger, predatory species with poorer dispersal abilities are affected more strongly by declines.
- Drought effects (i.e. changes in biomass) are variable due to differences in the initial community composition and the local environmental context.

Methods

Study area

The study area is located in the North-East German Lowland (Fig. 1). It represents the center of the natural distribution range of lowland beech (Fagus sylvat*ica*) forests (Bohn et al. 2000). The eleven study sites of this study were chosen as representative selection of managed and unmanaged beech forests of old stand age and comparable environmental site conditions (Winter 2005). Today, all sites have a stand age of approximately 120-140 years or older (Fig. S2, Table S2) and mainly fall under the definition of oldgrowth beech forests (Dieter et al. 2020; Bolte et al. 2022). Five of the sites are strict reserves with no timber use before or during the period of study and meet the stricter definition for old-growth beech forests (>180 years) used by the Biodiversity Strategy of the European Union (European Commission 2020; Meyer et al. 2023). Two of these sites (Serrahn and Grumsin) have been declared UNESCO World Heritage Sites, two others (Heilige Hallen and Fauler Ort) represent the oldest known lowland beech forests without timber use in Germany (Winter 2005). The remaining six areas are extensively managed to promote natural processes and structures according to the guidelines of Winter et al. (2020). The majority of the sites (seven, including Grumsin) are part of the Schorfheide-Chorin Biosphere Reserve, while Serrahn is part of the Müritz National Park. There were no general changes in the landscape at regional level and at individual sampling sites, where the share of agricultural areas and forests in the surrounding landscape remained stable during the period of study (Fig. S3). In the period after 1999, the annual precipitation and mean temperature ranged from 386 to 868 mm and from 7.3 to 10.9 °C, respectively (Weigel et al. 2023).

Beetle sampling

In 1999–2001 Winter (2005) sampled carabid beetles at the eleven forest sites described above. We relocated the original sampling locations (with a tolerance of < 2 m) using the GPS locations and tree survey maps of Begehold et al. (2016). From 2020 to 2022 we re-sampled the original locations using the exact same methods, which we describe in the following: Single pitfall traps were placed at five to ten sampling locations at each of the eleven sampling sites resulting in 79 trap locations in total. The number of sampling locations per site varied among sites and sampling years due to logistical constrains and conservation reasons. The sampling locations were initially (1999–2001) determined by randomly selecting intersection of a 100×100 m grid. Only at one site were traps placed closer together maintaining a minimum distance of 30 m, which can still be considered sufficient to ensure spatial independence of the individual traps (Zhao et al. 2013). Sampling was conducted from mid-April to early November each year. In all years, pitfall traps were emptied fortnightly, yielding 15 samples per trap and sampling year. In a few cases, traps were collected after a shorter or longer exposure time for practical reasons. Each of the eleven study sites was sampled for at least one whole season (April-November) during each period (1999-2001 and 2020-2022), while nine of the sites were sampled for two or three season during at least one of the periods to better account for interannual variation during modeling (Fig. S4). The pitfall traps consisted of a 400 ml honey jar featuring an extended PVC rim plate for increased standardization and reduction of the 'digging-in effect' (Digweed et al. 1995; Boetzl et al. 2018). They were placed in a piece of PVC pipe and covered with a metal roof leaving a gap of approximately 2 cm. Each trap contained 200 ml of trapping fluid (50% solution of monoethylene glycol and water). We provide an illustration of the trap design in the Supporting Information (Fig. S5).

After collection, the carabid beetles were determined to the species level according to Müller-Motzfeld (2006 and earlier editions) by T.K. and D.P. in 1999–2001 and by F.W. and T.K. in 2020–2022. We calculated the biomass for all the samples using the size-weight equations of Szyszko (1983) and Booij et al. (1994) following the approach proposed by Weiss and Linde (2022) based on the mean sizes provided in Müller-Motzfeld (2006). We took information for the other selected species traits (wing morphology and feeding guild) from carabids.org (Homburg et al. 2014a, b, accessed in 2020). In some cases, we complemented unavailable trait information based on Müller-Motzfeld (2006). We provide the compiled trait information in the Supporting Information (Table S3).

In 2020-2022, a considerable number of traps were affected by disturbances caused by wild boars (Sus scrofa), invasive racoons (Procyon lotor) and invasive slugs (Arion vulgaris), all possibly searching for sources of water during drought. If minor disturbances were visible but traps contained insects (14% of samples in 2020-2022), samples were considered for pooling community samples for diversity metrics, but excluded for modeling quantitative trends (e.g. abundance, biomass). This discrimination was not made for data from 1999 to 2001, as these sources of disturbance were neglectable then. We generally excluded all samples from traps heavily disturbed by rainfall or destroyed by wildlife. This affected approximately 8% of all samples in 1999-2001 and 4% in 2020-2022.

Meteorological data

We extracted publicly available meteorological data from the German Weather Service (DWD) for 14 meteorological stations in and around the study area from 1974 to 2022 (DWD 2023, Table S4). Data on daily precipitation and temperature were only available for eight stations for the whole period. We used ordinary least squares (OLS) regression with measured data from these eight available stations (continuous) and 'month' (categorical, only in temperature models) as predictors to back-cast periodically missing daily precipitation sums and daily mean temperatures for the remaining six stations. In the next step, we used inverse distance weighting (IDW) ('gstat' package, Pebesma and Graeler 2023) to interpolate daily precipitation and mean temperatures for the eleven study sites.

Statistical analyses

To investigate changes in insect communities, it is usually preferable to use time series that provide longitudinal data from consecutive years without gaps. In this study, we investigated changes in the carabid community by comparing data from 1999 to 2001 and 2020 to 2022. Generally, comparing data from relatively short periods is prone to time selection bias and so-called 'snapshot effects', especially when interannual fluctuations are strong (Didham et al. 2020b). Comparing two periods of multiple years avoids this problem and allows for more reliable trend estimates (Schuch et al. 2012; Harris et al. 2019). All the statistical analyses were conducted using R v.4.4.0 (R Core Development Team 2024). The 'glmmTMB' package (Brooks et al. 2022) was used for fitting generalized linear mixed models (GLMMs), and the 'DHARMa' framework (Hartig and Lohse 2022) was used for evaluating the model fit. We used the 'ggeffects' package (Lüdecke et al. 2023) to predict and plot all the effects.

Modeling changes in abundance and biomass

We used GLMMs of the negative-binomial family (O'Hara and Kotze 2010; Stoklosa et al. 2022) and of the zero-inflated gamma family to model abundance and biomass, respectively (Eq. S1 and S2). We included data from only undisturbed fortnightly samples to ensure maximum quantitative standardization and to minimize false zeros (see Blasco-Moreno et al. 2019). This resulted in 1071 samples from 1999 to 2001 and 1350 samples from 2020 to 2022 collected. The abundance and biomass of single samples served as response variables, and period (1999-2001 or 2020-2022) was the main categorical predictor. We used the mean temperature (continuous) and sum of precipitation (continuous) of each fortnightly sampling interval as additional fixed effects to account for sampling errors due to short-term weather fluctuations (Saska et al. 2013). The values were scaled separately within each sampling interval to avoid collinearity with sampling interval. The sampling year, sampling interval and trap location nested in site were used as crossed random intercepts. For the biomass GLMM, we used period as an additional zero-inflation term. Relative changes for abundance and biomass were additionally bootstrapped (1000 iterations) to estimate confidence intervals.

Modeling changes in taxonomic diversity

To investigate changes in taxonomic diversity, we aggregated community samples by pooling data per individual trap and year for all sampling locations where data was available throughout the whole season (April-November). We also included data from samples that had a longer or shorter exposure or were disturbed but still yielded a viable sample (Fig. S6). In some cases, gaps in sampling occurred due to missing samples. However, Sapia et al. (2006) showed that a 'pulsating' sampling scheme with gaps between sampling but coverage throughout the whole season still yields accurate estimates of taxonomic diversity. Single metrics often fail to detect changes in taxonomic diversity reliably (Pozsgai et al. 2016; Hillebrand et al. 2018; Edmonds et al. 2024). We therefore used the framework of Hill numbers (Hill 1973) to describe taxonomic diversity using species richness (q0) and the inverse Simpson (q2), which is less sensitive to rarer species than is q0, and evenness (q2/q0 Jost 2010). Hill numbers were calculated for standardized coverage (Chao and Jost 2012) with the functions *iNEXT* and *estimateD* from the 'iNEXT' package (Hsieh et al. 2016, 2022). We excluded all community samples with an abundance of ≤ 15 individuals and standardized them to an estimated coverage of 72% to limit extrapolation to $< 2^*$ sample size (Chao et al. 2014). This resulted in 70 community samples from 1999 to 2001 and 79 community samples from 2020 to 2022 collected at 55 different locations that were sampled in both periods. We then fit Gaussian GLMMs for q0 and q2 and a beta GLMM for evenness (Geissinger et al. 2022) with period (categorical) as a single fixed effect (Eq. S3-S5). We included crossed random effects for sampling year and trap location nested within the site.

Modeling changes in species traits

We assessed changes in community composition using different species traits. For this purpose, we assessed each trait for separate samples based on individuals and for community samples based on occurring species. The data selection process for the two approaches was analogous to that used for modeling abundance/biomass and taxonomic diversity, respectively. We calculated the community weighted mean (CWM) of size for each sample serving as a model response and fitted a Gaussian GLMM with period (categorical) as a single predictor (Eq. S6). We included crossed random intercepts for sampling year, sampling interval and trap location nested in site (analogous to the abundance/biomass models). We calculated community means (CM) for each community sample (pooled for trap and year; see previous section) and based on species occurrence. This served as a response variable in a Gaussian GLMM with period (categorical) as a single predictor (Eq. S7). Here, we included crossed random intercepts for sampling year and trap location nested in site (analogous to the taxonomic diversity models). Wing morphology was coded as a binary response variable (1 = winged/0 = shortwinged or dimorphic). We then fit a binomial GLMM modeling the probability of ability to fly (1 = winged) for individuals of each sample and for occurring species of each community sample (Eq. S8 and S9). The fixed and random effects were analogous to the GLMMs for size. The same approach was used to model changes in feeding guild (1 = predator/0 = herbivore or omnivore) (Eq. S10 and S11).

Exploring spatial heterogeneity of trends and testing potential predictors for variability in local drought effects

In addition, we fit all the above-described GLMMs with 'site' (categorical) as an additional fixed effect (instead of a random intercept), including an interaction with period, to assess site-level changes (Eq. S12). We used this approach to explore the variability of local trends as well as to identify sites with extreme changes that could have disproportionate influence on estimated regional-scale trends. Moreover, we tested potential correlations (Spearman) among site-level changes and geographic coordinates to test for any spatial patterns in the changes that might bias the mean estimates. Blowes et al. (2022) showed that metrics such as abundance, species richness and evenness are often related and show related trends at local scale, we therefore also tested for correlations (Pearson) among the different investigated metrics at site-level.

To test how the local context might determine the severity of drought effects we then tested a set of variables representing the initial carabid community (1999–2001) and environmental conditions as

additional predictors in the biomass model (Table 1 and S5). Variables regarding the carabid community were initial CWM of size and initial probabilities of sampling a winged or predatory individual as estimated by the respective GLMMs. Environmental variables featured canopy cover of the main tree layer (plot and site scale), forest edge (plot and site scale), landscape composition (i.e. share of forest and wetlands), mean annual precipitation and protection status (all at site scale). We provide references for justification and information about the calculation for each variable in Table 1. We scaled all variables except protection, which was binary, and then added these variables individually as additional fixed effect with interaction with temporal change (period) (Eq. S13). We compared the resulting models regarding effect size of the interaction, corrected Akaike's Information Criterion (AICc) compared to the initial biomass model ($\Delta AICc$) and calculated Akaike's weights based on AICc for all model candidates. We tested for correlations (Spearman) among all additionally tested predictors.

Results

Abundance and biomass

We sampled 10,799 carabid beetles (6113 in 1999-2001 and 4686 in 2020-2022). We found that mean abundance across sites decreased significantly (p=0.018) by 51% [0.95 CI (- 73%, -9%)] between the two periods (Fig. 2, Table S6). There was substantial variability between sites, with local declines ranging from 17 to 74%. Biomass decreased significantly (p=0.003) by 65% [0.95 CI (- 81%, - 36%)], with site-specific declines ranging from 51 to 76% (Fig. 2, Table S7). Specifically in the two UNESCO World Heritage sites Serrahn and Grumsin we found respective declines of 38% and 18% in abundance and 55% and 72% in biomass (Table S17). There were no strong associations (i.e. -0.7 < r < 0.7) between changes in abundance and biomass as well as with changes in the other metrics (Fig. S18). We found no indication for spatial patterns in the changes in abundance and biomass that might bias the mean estimates (Fig. S19).

Taxonomic diversity

The samples contained 58 carabid species: 49 species in 1999–2001 and 41 species in 2020–2022 (Table S3). 32 species were caught in both periods. There were no significant changes in Hill numbers, between 1999 and 2001 and 2020 and 2022 across sites (Fig. 3, Tables S8–S10). However, site-specific changes appeared to be very heterogeneous ranging from -4.2 to +2 for q0, -2 to +1.9 for q2 and -0.1 to +0.2 for evenness (Fig. 3, Table S17). Generally, there were strong correlations among local changes of all Hill numbers (Fig. S18).

Species traits

Across sites, we found a significant (p=0.031)decrease in mean individual size (CWM) of 1.7 mm [- 9.8%, 0.95 CI (- 18.2%, - 0.7%)] (Fig. 4, Table S11). There was substantial variation in sitespecific changes, ranging from a decrease of 5.2 mm to an increase of 2.2 mm (Table S17). However, there were only two sites where the CWM increased. CWM size was the only metric, for which local changes showed an association with geographic location (latitude, r = -0.66, Fig. S19). The probability of sampling a winged individual was generally low (<0.1)but increased significantly (p=0.045) by a mean of 0.02 for 2020–2022 (Fig. 4, Table S13). Site-specific changes represented mostly increases (with four exceptions) but revealed one site with an extreme increase of 0.17, which most likely affected acrosssite estimates. The probability of sampling a predatory individual was generally very high (~0.995) and did not change significantly across sites (Fig. 4, Table S15). This was largely reflected in the estimated site-specific changes. However, there were two sites with strong increases. Changes in species-based traits generally reflected changes also observed in individual-based traits, but with lower significancemost likely due to a lower sample size in speciesbased metrics (Tables S12, S14 and S16).

Potential predictors of variability in local drought effects

Three of the tested predictors (initial CWM size, edge length, landscape composition; see Table 1) led to an improvement in AICc by - 8.8, -1.9 and

Table 1 Overview of the different variable	s that we tested as additional fixed effects (interaction with tempora	al change) in the biomass model
Variable	Calculation	References
Initial CWM size (site scale) Initial probability of winged individual (site scale) Initial probability of predatory individual (site scale)	CWM of size as estimated by the site-specific GLMM for CWM of size for the period of 1999–2001 Respective probability as estimated by the site-specific GLMM for the period of 1999–2001 Respective probability as estimated by the site-specific GLMM for the period of 1999–2001	Cours et al. (2023): Larger, predatory species might be affected more severely by droughts Rainio and Niemelä (2003): Larger, poorly dispersing carabid spe- cies are usually more sensitive to disturbances Kotiaho et al. (2005): Community response to disturbance depends on initial trait composition
Canopy cover (site scale) Canopy cover (plot scale)	Mean canopy cover of the top tree layer based on a fine-scale assessment of Begehold et al. (2016) from 2012 Canopy cover of the top tree layer at each sampling location based on a fine-scale assessment of Begehold et al. (2016) from 2012	Davis et al. (2019), De Frenne et al. (2021): Canopy cover affects the microclimatic buffering capacity of forests
(Forest) edge length (site scale)	Total length of forest edge within a 1000 m radius around the centre of the sampling site. Inferring from the 0.5 hectare definition for forests of the WHO, we defined used open areas ≥ 0.5 hectares to define forest edges	Arroyo-Rodríguez et al. (2017, De Frenne et al. (2021):Forest edges affect forest microclimate Magura et al. (2001): Edge effects modulate the relative abundance of (potentially drought-sensitive) forest specialists
Distance to (forest) edge (plot scale)	Distance from the individual trap location to the next forest edge. Inferring from the 0.5 hectare definition for forests of the WHO, we defined used open areas \geq 0.5 hectares to define forest edges	
Landscape composition (site scale)	Share of forest, wetlands and waterbodies based on land cover data from 2015, (Pflugmacher et al. 2019) measured in a 1000 m radius around the centre of each study site	Gohr et al. (2021): Forests and wetlands mitigate extremes in land surface temperature
Mean (local) precipitation (site scale)	Mean annual precipitation for the period 2001–2022 based on interpolated meteorological data	Vicente-Serrano et al. (2010): SPEI is a purely relative drought index and only represents relative drought severity. It does not account for spatial variability of absolute precipitation Davis et al. (2019): Local water availability affects the microcli- matic buffering capacity of forests
Protection	Binary variable stating if a study site was a strict reserve (1) or if it was extensively managed (0)	Winter (2005), Winter et al. (2005), Begehold et al. (2016): Pro- tected forest sites were old-growth forests, many of which with especially high structural diversity Fuller et al. (2008): Old-growth deciduous forests is important habitat for forest specialist carabids Frey et al. (2016): Old-growth forests may better conserve forest micro-climate during extreme weather

🖄 Springer

We provide histograms for all variables in Fig. S7

Fig. 2 Carabid abundance (top) and biomass (bottom): Estimated changes between 1999 and 2001 and 2020 and 2022 across all sites (left) and for specific study sites (right). Prediction were made with all other (scaled) fixed effects set to 0 and for marginal effects only. Dots represent estimated means, error bars (left plots) represent 0.95 confidence intervals. Significance codes: **p = 0.001 - 0.01, p = 0.01 - 0.05, n.s. p > 0.05



-17.6, respectively. (Fig. 5). The inclusion of forest edge length led to an improvement in AICc, likely due to a significant correlation of forest edge length and landscape composition (r = -0.62, Fig. S20). Moreover, AICc mainly supported the model accounting for landscape composition, while giving some support to the model accounting for initial CWM size (i.e. \triangle AICc compared to the best model < 10, Burnham and Anderson 2004). This corresponded with Akaike's weights, which identified the model including landscape composition as the likeliest (0.988), followed by the model including initial CWM size (0.012) and giving no weight to all other models. A greater share of forest and wetlands mitigated declines to some extent, while larger initial CWM size led to stronger declines in biomass. We provide summary tables for all model candidates in Supporting Information (Tables S18-S27).

Discussion

We found strong evidence for regional-scale declines in carabid communities of old lowland beech forests in the North-East of Germany between 1999 and 2001 and 2020 and 2022, which we attribute to recent periods of drought. Biomass declined more strongly and consistently than abundance, and declines were generally more pronounced for larger, less mobile species. On the local scale, the severity of biomass declines did not depend on the protection status of the individual sampling site but was significantly influenced by landscape composition and the initial CWM size of the carabid community in 1999–2001. Fig. 3 Hill numbers: Estimated changes between 1999 and 2001 and 2020 and 2022 in q0 (top), q2 (middle) and evenness (bottom) across all sites (left) and for specific study sites (right). Dots represent estimated means, error bars (left plots) represent 0.95 confidence intervals. Significance codes: **p=0.001– 0.01, *p=0.01–0.05, n.s. p>0.05



Regional declines in carabid abundance and biomass, but not taxonomic diversity

Comparing the periods 1999–2001 and 2020–2022, we observed declines of 51% [0.95 CI (- 73%,

🙆 Springer

- 9%)] in carabid abundance and 65% [0.95 CI (- 81%, - 36%)]] in biomass at the regional level. We found substantial heterogeneity when considering changes at the study sites, but they were consistently negative for both metrics (Fig. 2). Having only



Fig. 4 Species traits: Estimated changes between 1999 and 2001 and 2020 and 2022 in Size (top), wing morphology/ability to fly (middle) and feeding guild/predators (bottom), each based on individuals and occurring species and across all sites

two narrow periods to compare data generally limits detailed insights about trends and raises the question of potential confounding factors. On the other hand, there were no regional-scale changes in the landscape, such as land-use change or increasing fragmentation, which could explain these changes (Fig. S3). Management regimes of the study sites did not change during the period of study (compare Winter 2005). While natural forest succession and smaller management interventions at some sites represent potential confounding factors, these would have contributed to the variability in local changes but could

and for specific study sites. Dots represent estimated means, error bars (left plots) represent 0.95 confidence intervals. Significance codes: *p = 0.01-0.05, n.s. p > 0.05

not have caused consistent declines at such a spatial scale. This leaves climatic factors that affected the whole region, such as the recent drought period, as the likeliest cause.

Our results generally support the findings of several other studies of drought effects on forest carabids (Williams et al. 2014; Šustek et al. 2017; Šiška et al. 2020) and highlight declines in biomass over those in abundance as also found by Weiss et al. (2024). Generally, the declines in biomass described in this study might still be underestimating true declines. We calculated biomass based on



Fig. 5 Results from testing additional predictors and their effects on biomass trends. 'Scale' states the spatial resolution of the predictors. The points indicate the respective variable's effect on biomass trends expressed as prevalence ratio (i.e. 1 = no effect). Bars highlight the 0.95 confidence interval of

average beetle sizes reported in the literature using the same sizes in 1999–2001 and 2020–2022. Sizes of adult beetles, however, largely depend on conditions during larval development with heat and drought leading to smaller adult beetles (Huk and Kühne 1999; Tseng et al. 2018).

We did not find consistent changes in taxonomic diversity, which contrasts the findings of other studies with regard to drought responses of forest carabid communities (Williams et al. 2014; Šustek et al. 2017; Jouveau et al. 2022). This might be because most of these studies did not standardize diversity metrics. Accordingly, Weiss et al. (2024) who also used Hill numbers, did not find a clear link between drought conditions and taxonomic diversity of forest carabids. Morecroft et al. (2002) observed that during a drought, a similar number of carabid species decreased and increased, offsetting the effects on taxonomic diversity.

the respective effect on biomass trends. $\Delta AICc$ values state the respective model's difference in AICc compared to the initial biomass GLMM and Akaike's weights were calculated based on AICc

Larger species with poorer dispersal abilities disproportionately affected

We observed a significant decrease in the CWM of size and a marginally significant increase in flying individuals at the regional level. Our findings indicate changes in the relative abundance of these traits and generally support the idea that recent droughts especially affected larger, less mobile carabid species. Furthermore, we found stronger evidence for changes in individual-based traits than in species-based traits (i.e. lower p-values, greater consistency at the local level). This suggests that changes in trait composition are due to changes in abundance of more common species rather than species turnover. Larger, poorly dispersing species are typically associated with stable habitats such as old forests (Müller-Motzfeld 2001) and have been reported to be generally more sensitive to environmental changes and disturbances (Rainio and Niemelä 2003; Homburg et al. 2014b; Qiu et al. 2023). While large carabid species might be affected through a change in prey availability and size (Rudolf 2012), species with poorer dispersal ability (i.e. shortwinged) might take more time to re-colonize areas
after disturbance (Homburg et al. 2013; Nardi et al. 2022). In carabid species, adult beetle size and wing morphology are often correlated (e.g. Homburg et al. 2019). The more distinctive results regarding size, suggest that these might also drive changes regarding the dispersal ability in this study. We did not find significant consistent changes in feeding guilds, as proposed by other studies (Brandmayr and Pizzolotto 2016; Kirichenko-Babko et al. 2020; Jouveau et al. 2022; Weiss et al. 2024). However, there were generally few non-predatory (i.e., omnivorous, herbivorous) species, and their abundance was very low at the study sites during both periods.

Landscape composition as strong predictor for local changes in biomass

We tested if differences in the initial community composition and the local environmental context could explain the local variability of drought effects on carabid beetles. Above all, we found landscape composition to be a meaningful predictor for the severity of biomass declines observed in this study. Sites that featured less forest (incl. waterbodies and wetlands) within a 1 km-radius showed greater declines in biomass (Fig. 5). Gohr et al. (2021) reported that these types of landscape cover effectively offset extreme temperatures at a similar spatial scale. According to Mann et al. (2023), the size of the forested areas, which is indirectly reflected in our landscape composition variable, also plays a decisive role in this mitigation capacity. Several studies agree that canopy cover (Davis et al. 2019; De Frenne et al. 2021; Haesen et al. 2021) and edge effects (Arroyo-Rodríguez et al. 2017; De Frenne et al. 2021; Koelemeijer et al. 2022) determine forest microclimate. Consequently, these parameters could also regulate drought effects on carabids. Yet, we found little to no indication that canopy cover or forest edge determined changes in carabid biomass at plot or site scale. Protection status could not explain difference in local declines of carabid biomass. However, it is worth noting that we only sampled data from extensively managed or strictly protected sites of old stand age and that drought impacts on carabids in intensively managed beech forest sites of younger stand age may be different.

Community responses to disturbances such as drought may vary with the respective community's

trait composition (Kotiaho et al. 2005). We observed that initial CWM size of carabids in 1999–2001 could explain some of the spatial variability of biomass trends indicating stronger declines at sites that initially featured larger carabid beetles. This finding supports the notion that declines especially affect larger species (Brandmayr and Pizzolotto 2016; Nolte et al. 2019; Qiu et al. 2023; Weiss et al. 2024). Again, this suggests that size, rather than wing morphology, may be the key trait for the effects of drought in ground beetles.

Finally, it is crucial to note that the number of independent sites (n = 11) in this study was relatively low and that these were not initially selected to cover consistent gradients of the selected variables. Therefore, estimated effects, CIs and p values should be interpreted with caution. Although our results provide important indication, we emphasize the importance of further research. Future studies should further investigate how local pre-conditions affect drought effects on forest insects (hypothesis 3) with the aim to quantify and disentangle effects using a targeted study design.

Underlying ecological processes

It remains difficult to determine exactly through which processes carabid beetles are affected by drought. Carabids could be affected directly through changes in microclimate. For instance, some carabid species have been found to be negatively affected by low soil moisture (Tyszecka et al. 2023). A higher risk of desiccation might present a direct threat to carabid beetles of all species and life stages, but especially to eggs and larvae (Huk and Kühne 1999; Pozsgai and Littlewood 2014; Tseng et al. 2018; Magura et al. 2021). In addition, higher temperatures can reduce the fertility and reproductive success of insects (Sales et al. 2021). Exposure to drought as larvae can lead to morphological deformations in adult beetles ultimately affecting reproductive success (Huk and Kühne 1999; Tyszecka et al. 2023). In accordance with those observations, we also found morphological deformations in numerous adult carabids of different species in 2020-2022, which could potentially result from droughts (Fig. S21). However, as we did not collect any respective quantitative data, further research is required to confirm this link.

Moreover, carabid beetles could be indirectly affected via trophic interactions (Cours et al. 2023). Wise and Lensing (2019) proposed that reduced soil moisture first affects fungal communities and subsequently cascades up trophic levels. Carabids might respond to lower abundances of drought-sensitive prey such as Gastropoda (Irmler 2007; Šiška et al. 2020). At the same time, process could additionally work top-to-bottom; for example, when omnivorous mammals and birds increasingly search the relatively soft soil and litter layers in deciduous forests for invertebrates during drought periods (Baubet et al. 2003). Ultimately, the observed declines and size shifts in the carabid community could both indicate and lead to broader changes in food webs with potentially far-reaching consequences (Rudolf 2012; Eisenhauer et al. 2023).

Implications for conservation and management

Beech forests are the natural vegetation for large parts of Europe (Bohn et al. 2000; Giesecke et al. 2007). Especially old beech forests play an important role in biodiversity conservation (Springer et al. 2024 [preprint]). They are, as most forests in Central Europe, under increasing pressure due to climate change (Martinez del Castillo et al. 2022; Leuschner et al. 2023) and have been particularly affected by recent droughts (Meyer et al. 2020; Rukh et al. 2023; Weigel et al. 2023). This study, together with that of Weiss et al. (2024), provides first evidence that the insect communities in these forests were also severely affected. These results emphasize climate change with increasing weather extremes as one major threat for insect populations of temperate forests (Harris et al. 2019; Evans et al. 2022; Blüthgen et al. 2023). Furthermore, this study found declines in extensively managed as well as in some of Germany's most protected beech forest areas, such as UNESCO World Heritage sites. This underlines potential limitations of local protection for the conservation of insects under progressing climate change (Warren et al. 2018; Rashid et al. 2023). Future efforts to protect insects should take even greater account of the landscape context and exposure to potential drivers of decline. Without climate change mitigation and adapted conservation approaches, progressing climate change will most likely lead to further declines and changes in the carabid communities of lowland beech forests.

Acknowledgements Benjamin Herold and Martin Flade of Schorfheide-Chorin Biosphere Reserve contributed to developing early ideas of this study. Jenny Hammerich, Uli Gräbener, Pierre Ibisch, and Vera Luthardt helped acquiring funding for F.W.'s work and the data collection in 2020-2022. Benjamin Herold, Martin Flade, Gundula Wernicke, Matthias Schwabe and Silke Oldorff of Naturpark Ruppiner Land supported the process of obtaining research and access permits. Gundula Wernicke and Matthias Schwabe of Müritz National Park supported fieldwork at Müritz National Park. Naturwacht Barnim supported fieldwork at Schorfheide-Chorin Biosphere Reserve. Johanna Herzog, Janosch Becker, Andrea Brini, Jakob Weinert, Rebecca Arnrich, Nancy Müller, Jakob Jilg, Florian Kukulka and Kai Conrad assisted with field- and labwork. Henrik von Wehrden, Paula Casanovas and Alba Cervantes Loreto provided comments on statistical methods. Xavier Pochon provided office space for F.W.'s work. We would like to thank two anonymous reviewers for their constructive reviews and helpful comments.

Author contributions F.W., S.W. and A.L. conceived the research. F.W., S.W., D.P. and T.K. collected the data. F.W., S.W. and D.P. curated, processed and validated the data. F.W., S.W., D.P. and T.K. developed and refined the methodology. F.W. conducted all statistical analysis and created all figures. S.W. acquired funding in 1999–2001, A.L. and F.W. acquired funding in 2020–2022. S.W. administrated the project in 1999–2001. F.W. administrated the project in 2020–2022. A.L. supervised the research and provided resources. F.W. wrote the initial manuscript draft and all authors reviewed the manuscript.

Funding Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL. Data collection in 1999–2001 and the work of S.W. was funded through a 'Research and Development Project' by the Federal Agency for Nature Conservation (BfN). Data collection in 2020–2022 and the work of F.W. was funded through the Biosphere Reserves Institute and the Innovation and Career Center "ProBio-LaB" by the Ministry of Science, Research and Culture of the federal state of Brandenburg (MWFK). Open Access funding was enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

Data availability Data and metadata are available at Pub-Data (https://doi.org/10.48548/pubdata-118).

Code availability R code is available at https://gitlab.com/ fabioweiss/beech_carabids_landscapeecology.

Declarations

Ethics approval Insect research should always carefully consider the use of lethal methods (see Lövei et al. 2023). For reasons of quantitative comparability, this study, however, relied on lethal sampling methods. All carabid species are protected

under German law and some of the study sites have limited accessibility due to their conservation status. We sampled Carabid beetles and accessed sites under special permits of the environmental agency of Mecklenburg West-Pomerania (permit 661.34.4.5.7-10/20), the environmental agency of Brandenburg (permit SNN1-FF 31.03.20), and the Müritz National Park administration. Bycatch was minimized, where possible, and kept for educational purposes.

Competing interests The authors declare to not have any competing interests.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

References

- Arroyo-Rodríguez V, Saldaña-Vázquez RA, Fahrig L, Santos BA (2017) Does forest fragmentation cause an increase in forest temperature? Ecol Res 32:81–88
- Barendregt A, Zeegers T, van Steenis W, Jongejans E (2022) Forest hoverfly community collapse: abundance and species richness drop over four decades. Insect Conserv Divers 15:510–521
- Baubet E, Ropert-Coudert Y, Brandt S (2003) Seasonal and annual variations in earthworm consumption by wild boar (Sus scrofa scrofa L.). Wildl Res 30:179–186
- Bauerfeind SS, Fischer K (2014) Simulating climate change: temperature extremes but not means diminish performance in a widespread butterfly. Popul Ecol 56:239–250
- Begehold H, Rzanny M, Winter S (2016) Patch patterns of lowland beech forests in a gradient of management intensity. For Ecol Manag 360:69–79
- Blasco-Moreno A, Pérez-Casany M, Puig P, Morante M, Castells E (2019) What does a zero mean? Understanding false, random and structural zeros in ecology. Methods Ecol Evol 10:949–959
- Blowes SA, Daskalova GN, Dornelas M, Engel T, Gotelli NJ, Magurran AE, Martins IS, McGill B, McGlinn DJ, Sagouis A, Shimadzu H, Supp SR, Chase JM (2022) Local biodiversity change reflects interactions among

changing abundance, evenness, and richness. Ecology 103:e3820

- Blüthgen N, Dicks LV, Forister ML, Outhwaite CL, Slade EM (2023) Insect declines in the anthropocene. Nat Rev Earth Environ 4:683–686
- Boetzl FA, Ries E, Schneider G, Krauss J (2018) It's a matter of design—how pitfall trap design affects trap samples and possible predictions. PeerJ 6:e5078
- Bohn U, Gollup G, Hettwer C, Neuhäuslova Z, Raus T, Schlüter H, Weber H (2000) Map of the Natural vegetation of Europe. Scale 1: 2 500 000. Bundesamt für Naturschutz
- Bolte A, Kroiher F, Rock J, Dieter M, Bösch M (2022) Einschlagstopp in alten, naturnahen Buchenwäldern im öffentlichen Besitz: Definition, Vorkommen, Inventur-Kennzahlen, Gefährdung und ökonomische Bewertung
- Booij K, den Nijs L, Heijermann T, Jorritsma I, Lock C, Noorlander J (1994) Size and weight of carabid beetles: ecological applications. Proc Exper Appl Entomol 5:93–98
- Brandmayr P, Pizzolotto R (2016) Climate change and its impact on epigean and hypogean carabid beetles. Period Biol 118:147–162
- Brooks M, Bolker B, Kristensen K, Maechler M, Magnusson A, McGillycuddy M, Skaug H, Nielsen A, Berg C, van Bentham K, Sadat N, Lüdicke D, Lenth R, O'Brien J, Geyer C, Jagan M, Wiernik B, Stouffer D (2022) R package glmmTMB: linear mixed-effects models using Eigen and S4, version 1.1-27.1.
- Burnham KP, Anderson DR (2004) Multimodel inference: understanding AIC and BIC in model selection. Sociol Methods Res 33:261–304
- Chao A, Jost L (2012) Coverage-based rarefaction and extrapolation: standardizing samples by completeness rather than size. Ecology 93:2533–2547
- Chao A, Gotelli NJ, Hsieh TC, Sander EL, Ma KH, Colwell RK, Ellison AM (2014) Rarefaction and extrapolation with Hill numbers: a framework for sampling and estimation in species diversity studies. Ecol Monogr 84:45–67
- Cours J, Bouget C, Barsoum N, Horák J, Le Souchu E, Leverkus AB, Pincebourde S, Thorn S, Sallé A (2023) Surviving in changing forests: abiotic disturbance legacy effects on arthropod communities of temperate forests. Curr Forestry Rep 9:189–218
- Dalton RM, Underwood NC, Inouye DW, Soulé ME, Inouye BD (2023) Long-term declines in insect abundance and biomass in a subalpine habitat. Ecosphere 14:e4620
- Davis KT, Dobrowski SZ, Holden ZA, Higuera PE, Abatzoglou JT (2019) Microclimatic buffering in forests of the future: the role of local water balance. Ecography 42:1–11
- De Frenne P, Lenoir J, Luoto M, Scheffers BR, Zellweger F, Aalto J, Ashcroft MB, Christiansen DM, Decocq G, De Pauw K, Govaert S, Greiser C, Gril E, Hampe A, Jucker T, Klinges DH, Koelemeijer IA, Lembrechts JJ, Marrec R, Meeussen C, Ogée J, Tyystjärvi V, Vangansbeke P, Hylander K (2021) Forest microclimates and climate change: importance, drivers and future research agenda. Glob Change Biol 27:2279–2297
- Didham RK, Barbero F, Collins CM, Forister ML, Hassall C, Leather SR, Packer L, Saunders ME, Stewart AJA (2020a) Spotlight on insects: trends, threats

and conservation challenges. Insect Conserv Divers 13:99-102

- Didham RK, Basset Y, Collins CM, Leather SR, Littlewood NA, Menz MHM, Müller J, Packer L, Saunders ME, Schönrogge K, Stewart AJA, Yanoviak SP, Hassall C (2020b) Interpreting insect declines: seven challenges and a way forward. Insect Conserv Divers 13:103–114
- Dieter M, Weimar H, Iost S, Englert H, Fischer R, Günter S, Morland C, Roering H-W, Schier F, Seintsch B, Schweinle J, Zhunusova E (2020) Abschätzung möglicher Verlagerungseffekte durch Umsetzung der EU-KOM-Vorschläge zur EU-Biodiversitätsstrategie auf Forstwirtschaft und Wälder in Drittstaaten
- Digweed SC, Currie CR, Carcamo HA, Spence JR (1995) Digging out the "'digging-in effect" of pitfall traps: Influences depletion and disturbance on catches of ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae). Pedobiologia 39:561–576
- DWD (2023) Daily climate data. https://opendata.dwd.de/clima te_environment/CDC/observations_germany/climate/ daily/. Accessed 27 July 2023
- Edmonds MV, Bufford JL, Godsoe W (2024) A mismatch between community assembly and abundance-based diversity indices. Ecography 2024:e06987
- Eisenhauer N, Ochoa-Hueso R, Huang Y, Barry KE, Gebler A, Guerra CA, Hines J, Jochum M, Andraczek K, Bucher SF, Buscot F, Ciobanu M, Chen H, Junker R, Lange M, Lehmann A, Rillig M, Römermann C, Ulrich J, Weigelt A, Schmidt A, Türke M (2023) Ecosystem consequences of invertebrate decline. Curr Biol 33:4538-4547.e5
- European Commission (2020) Biodiversity strategy for 2030. https://environment.ec.europa.eu/strategy/biodiversitystrategy-2030_en. Accessed 14 Dec 2023
- Evans MJ, Barton P, Niwa S, Soga M, Seibold S, Tsuchiya K, Hisano M (2022) Climate-driven divergent long-term trends of forest beetles in Japan. Ecol Lett 25:2009–2021
- Ewald JA, Wheatley CJ, Aebischer NJ, Moreby SJ, Duffield SJ, Crick HQP, Morecroft MB (2015) Influences of extreme weather, climate and pesticide use on invertebrates in cereal fields over 42 years. Glob Change Biol 21:3931–3950
- Fitzgerald JL, Stuble KL, Nichols LM, Diamond SE, Wentworth TR, Pelini SL, Gotelli NJ, Sanders NJ, Dunn RR, Penick CA (2021) Abundance of spring- and winteractive arthropods declines with warming. Ecosphere 12:e03473
- Floriancic MG, Allen ST, Meier R, Truniger L, Kirchner JW, Molnar P (2023) Potential for significant precipitation cycling by forest-floor litter and deadwood. Ecohydrology 16:e2493
- Frey SJK, Hadley AS, Johnson SL, Schulze M, Jones JA, Betts MG (2016) Spatial models reveal the microclimatic buffering capacity of old-growth forests. Sci Adv 2:e1501392
- Fuller RJ, Oliver TH, Leather SR (2008) Forest management effects on carabid beetle communities in coniferous and broadleaved forests: implications for conservation. Insect Conserv Divers 1:242–252
- Geissinger EA, Khoo CLL, Richmond IC, Faulkner SJM, Schneider DC (2022) A case for beta regression in the natural sciences. Ecosphere 13:e3940

- Giesecke T, Hickler T, Kunkel T, Sykes MT, Bradshaw RHW (2007) Towards an understanding of the Holocene distribution of *Fagus sylvatica* L. J Biogeogr 34:118–131
- Gohr C, Blumröder JS, Sheil D, Ibisch PL (2021) Quantifying the mitigation of temperature extremes by forests and wetlands in a temperate landscape. Ecol Inf 66:101442
- Habel JC, Schmitt T (2018) Vanishing of the common species: empty habitats and the role of genetic diversity. Biol Conserv 218:211–216
- Haesen S, Lembrechts JJ, De Frenne P, Lenoir J, Van Meerbeek K et al (2021) ForestTemp—sub-canopy microclimate temperatures of European forests. Glob Change Biol 27:6307–6319
- Halsch CA, Shapiro AM, Fordyce JA, Nice CC, Thorne JH, Waetjen DP, Forister ML (2021) Insects and recent climate change. Proc Natl Acad Sci 118:e2002543117
- Hari V, Rakovec O, Markonis Y, Hanel M, Kumar R (2020) Increased future occurrences of the exceptional 2018– 2019 Central European drought under global warming. Sci Rep 10:12207
- Harris JE, Rodenhouse NL, Holmes RT (2019) Decline in beetle abundance and diversity in an intact temperate forest linked to climate warming. Biol Conserv 240:108219
- Hartig F, Lohse L (2022) DHARMa: residual diagnostics for hierarchical (multi-level/mixed) regression models. R package v.0.4.6.
- Harvey JA, Tougeron K, Gols R, Heinen R, Chown SL et al (2022) Scientists' warning on climate change and insects. Ecol Monogr 93:e1553
- Hill MO (1973) Diversity and evenness: a unifying notation and its consequences. Ecology 54:427–432
- Hillebrand H, Blasius B, Borer ET, Chase JM, Downing JA, Eriksson BK, Filstrup CT, Harpole WS, Hodapp D, Larsen S, Lewandowska AM, Seabloom EW, Van de Waal DB, Ryabov AB (2018) Biodiversity change is uncoupled from species richness trends: consequences for conservation and monitoring. J Appl Ecol 55:169–184
- Homburg K, Schuldt A, Drees C, Assmann T (2013) Broadscale geographic patterns in body size and hind wing development of western Palaearctic carabid beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae). Ecography 36:166–177
- Homburg K, Homburg N, Schäfer F, Schuldt A, Assmann T (2014a) Carabids.org—a dynamic online database of ground beetle species traits (Coleoptera, Carabidae). Insect Conserv Divers 7:195–205
- Homburg K, Brandt P, Drees C, Assmann T (2014b) Evolutionarily significant units in a flightless ground beetle show different climate niches and high extinction risk due to climate change. J Insect Conserv 18:781–790
- Homburg K, Drees C, Boutaud E, Nolte D, Schuett W, Zumstein P, von Ruschkowski E, Assmann T (2019) Where have all the beetles gone? Long-term study reveals carabid species decline in a nature reserve in Northern Germany. Insect Conserv Divers 12:268–277
- Hsieh TC, Ma KH, Chao A (2016) iNEXT: an R package for rarefaction and extrapolation of species diversity (Hill numbers). Methods Ecol Evol 7:1451–1456
- Hsieh TC, Ma KH, Chao A (2022) iNEXT: Interpolation and extrapolation for species diversity. R package v.3.0.0.

- Huk T, Kühne B (1999) Substrate selection by *Carabus clatratus* (Coleoptera, Carabidae) and its consequences for offspring development. Oecologia 121:348–354
- Irmler U (2007) Long-term fluctuations of ground beetles in a wood-agrarian landscape of Northern Germany (Coleoptera: Carabidae). Entomol General 30:13–32
- Jost L (2010) The relation between evenness and diversity. Diversity 2:207–232
- Jouveau S, Poeydebat C, Castagneyrol B, van Halder I, Jactel H (2022) Restoring tree species mixtures mitigates the adverse effects of pine monoculture and drought on forest carabids. Insect Conserv Divers 15:725–738
- Kirichenko-Babko M, Danko Y, Musz-Pomorksa A, Widomski MK, Babko R (2020) The impact of climate variations on the structure of ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) assemblage in forests and wetlands. Forests 11:1074
- Koelemeijer IA, Ehrlén J, Jönsson M, De Frenne P, Berg P, Andersson J, Weibull H, Hylander K (2022) Interactive effects of drought and edge exposure on old-growth forest understory species. Landsc Ecol 37:1839–1853
- Koivula M, Punttila P, Haila Y, Niemelä J (1999) Leaf litter and the small-scale distribution of carabid beetles (Coleoptera, Carabidae) in the boreal forest. Ecography 22:424–435
- Kotiaho JS, Kaitala V, Komonen A, Päivinen J (2005) Predicting the risk of extinction from shared ecological characteristics. Proc Natl Acad Sci 102:1963–1967
- Kotze DJ, Brandmayr P, Casale A, Dauffy-Richard E, Dekoninck W, Koivula MJ, Lövei GL, Mossakowski D, Noordijk J, Paarmann W, Pizzolotto R, Saska P, Schwerk A, Serrano J, Szyszko J, Taboada A, Turin H, Venn S, Vermeulen R, Zetto T (2011) Forty years of carabid beetle research in Europe—from taxonomy, biology, ecology and population studies to bioindication, habitat assessment and conservation. Zookeys 100:55–148
- Leuschner C, Weithmann G, Bat-Enerel B, Weigel R (2023) The future of European beech in northern Germany—climate change vulnerability and adaptation potential. Forests 14:1448
- Lövei GL, Ferrante M, Möller D, Möller G, Vincze É (2023) The need for a (non-destructive) method revolution in entomology. Biol Conserv 282:110075
- Lüdecke D, Aust F, Crawley S, Ben-Shachar MS (2023) ggeffects: create tidy data frames of marginal effects for "ggplot" from model outputs. R package v.1.2.2.
- Magura T (2002) Carabids and forest edge: spatial pattern and edge effect. For Ecol Manag 157:23–37
- Magura T, Ködöböcz V, Tóthmérész B (2001) Effects of habitat fragmentation on carabids in forest patches. J Biogeogr 28:129–138
- Magura T, Mizser S, Horváth R, Nagy DD, Tóth M, Csicsek R, Lövei GL (2021) Differences in life history traits in rural vs. urban populations of a specialist ground beetle *Carabus convexus*. InSects 12:540
- Mann D, Gohr C, Blumröder JS, Ibisch PL (2023) Does fragmentation contribute to the forest crisis in Germany? Front for Glob Change 6:1099460
- Martinez del Castillo E, Zang CS, Buras A, Hacket-Pain A, Esper J, Serrano-Notivoli R, Hartl C, Weigel R, Klesse S, Resco de Dios V, Scharnweber T, Dorado-Liñán I, van der Maaten-Theunissen M, van der Maaten E, Jump

A, Mikac S, Banzragch B-E, Beck W, Cavin L, Claessens H, Čada V, Čufar K, Dulamsuren C, Gričar J, Gil-Pelegrín E, Janda P, Kazimirovic M, Kreyling J, Latte N, Leuschner C, Longares LA, Menzel A, Merela M, Motta R, Muffler L, Nola P, Petritan AM, Petritan IC, Prislan P, Rubio-Cuadrado Á, Rydval M, Stajić B, Svoboda M, Toromani E, Trotsiuk V, Wilmking M, Zlatanov T, de Luis M (2022) Climate-change-driven growth decline of European beech forests. Commun Biol 5:1–9

- Meyer BF, Buras A, Rammig A, Zang CS (2020) Higher susceptibility of beech to drought in comparison to oak. Dendrochronologia 64:125780
- Meyer P, Lindner M, Bauhus J, Müller J, Farwig N, Lang F, Dieter M, Endres E, Hafner A, Kätzel R, Knoke T, Kleinschmit B, Schraml U, Seeling U, Weber-Blaschke G (2023) Zum Umgang mit alten, naturnahen Laubwäldern in Deutschland im Spannungsfeld zwischen Biodiversitätsschutz, Klimaschutz und Anpassung an den Klimawandel: Stellungnahme des Wissenschaftlichen Beirates für Waldpolitik—Dezember 2023. Berichte über Landwirtschaft - Zeitschrift für Agrarpolitik und Landwirtschaft
- Morecroft MD, Bealey CE, Howells O, Rennie S, Woiwod IP (2002) Effects of drought on contrasting insect and plant species in the UK in the mid-1990s. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 11:7–22
- Müller J, Hothorn T, Yuan Y, Seibold S, Mitesser O, Rothacher J, Freund J, Wild C, Wolz M, Menzel A (2023) Weather explains the decline and rise of insect biomass over 34 years. Nature (**in press**)
- Müller-Motzfeld G (2001) Laufkäfer in Wäldern Deutschlands. Angew Carabidol 2:9–20
- Müller-Motzfeld G (2006) Bd. 2 Adephaga 1: Carabidae (Laufkäfer) (revised reprint of the 2 edition 2004). In: Freude H, Harde KW, Lohse GA, Klausnitzer B (eds) Die Käfer Mitteleuropas. Spektrum Akademischer Verlag, Heidelber
- Nardi D, Giannone F, Marini L (2022) Short-term response of ground-dwelling arthropods to storm-related disturbances is mediated by topography and dispersal. Basic Appl Ecol 65:86–95
- Nolte D, Boutaud E, Kotze DJ, Schuldt A, Assmann T (2019) Habitat specialization, distribution range size and body size drive extinction risk in carabid beetles. Biodivers Conserv 28:1267–1283
- Oakes LE, Hennon PE, O'Hara KL, Dirzo R (2014) Long-term vegetation changes in a temperate forest impacted by climate change. Ecosphere 5:art135
- O'Hara RB, Kotze DJ (2010) Do not log-transform count data. Methods Ecol Evol 1:118–122
- Pebesma E, Graeler B (2023) gstat: spatial and spatio-temporal geostatistical modelling, prediction and simulation
- Pflugmacher D, Rabe A, Peters M, Hostert P (2019) Mapping pan-European land cover using Landsat spectral-temporal metrics and the European LUCAS survey. Remote Sens Environ 221:583–595
- Pozsgai G, Littlewood NA (2014) Ground beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) population declines and phenological changes: is there a connection? Ecol Indic 41:15–24
- Pozsgai G, Baird J, Littlewood NA, Pakeman RJ, Young MR (2016) Long-term changes in ground beetle

(Coleoptera: Carabidae) assemblages in Scotland. Ecol Entomol 41:157–167

- Pureswaran DS, Roques A, Battisti A (2018) Forest insects and climate change. Curr for Rep 4:35–50
- Qiu T, Bell AJ, Swenson JJ, Clark JS (2023) Habitat-trait interactions that control response to climate change: North American ground beetles (Carabidae). Glob Ecol Biogeogr 32:987–1001
- R Core Development Team (2024) R: A language and environment for statistical computing v.4.4.0. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. https:// www.R-project.org/
- Rainio J, Niemelä J (2003) Ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) as bioindicators. Biodivers Conserv 12:487–506
- Rakovec O, Samaniego L, Hari V, Markonis Y, Moravec V, Thober S, Hanel M, Kumar R (2022) The 2018–2020 multi-year drought sets a new benchmark in Europe. Earth's Future 10:e2021EF002394
- Rashid S, Wessely J, Moser D, Rumpf SB, Kühn I, Fiedler K, Hülber K, Dullinger S (2023) Threatened European butterflies concentrate in areas of strong climatic change and atmospheric deposition pressure. Biol Conserv 288:110352
- Rudolf VHW (2012) Seasonal shifts in predator body size diversity and trophic interactions in size-structured predator-prey systems. J Anim Ecol 81:524–532
- Rukh S, Sanders TGM, Krüger I, Schad T, Bolte A (2023) Distinct responses of European beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) to drought intensity and length—a review of the impacts of the 2003 and 2018–2019 drought events in Central Europe. Forests 14:248
- Sales K, Vasudeva R, Gage MJG (2021) Fertility and mortality impacts of thermal stress from experimental heatwaves on different life stages and their recovery in a model insect. R Soc Open Sci 8:201717
- Sapia M, Lövei G, Elek Z (2006) Effects of varying sampling effort on the observed diversity of carabid (Coleoptera: Carabidae) assemblages in the Danglobe Project, Denmark. Entomol Fenn 17:345–350
- Saska P, van der Werf W, Hemerik L, Luff ML, Hatten TD, Honek A (2013) Temperature effects on pitfall catches of epigeal arthropods: a model and method for bias correction. J Appl Ecol 50:181–189
- Schnabel F, Purrucker S, Schmitt L, Engelmann RA, Kahl A, Richter R, Seele-Dilbat C, Skiadaresis G, Wirth C (2022) Cumulative growth and stress responses to the 2018–2019 drought in a European floodplain forest. Glob Change Biol 28:1870–1883
- Schowalter T (2017) Arthropod diversity and functional importance in old-growth forests of North America. Forests 8:97
- Schuch S, Wesche K, Schaefer M (2012) Long-term decline in the abundance of leafhoppers and planthoppers (Auchenorrhyncha) in Central European protected dry grasslands. Biol Conserv 149:75–83
- Schumacher DL, Zachariah M, Otto F (2022). High temperatures exacerbated by climate change made 2022 Northern Hemisphere droughts more likely. World Weather Attribution (**in press**)

- Seibold S, Gossner MM, Simons NK, Blüthgen N, Müller J, Ambarlı D, Ammer C, Bauhus J, Fischer M, Habel JC, Linsenmair KE, Nauss T, Penone C, Prati D, Schall P, Schulze E-D, Vogt J, Wöllauer S, Weisser WW (2019) Arthropod decline in grasslands and forests is associated with landscape-level drivers. Nature 574:671–674
- Seidl R, Thom D, Kautz M, Martin-Benito D, Peltoniemi M, Vacchiano G, Wild J, Ascoli D, Petr M, Honkaniemi J, Lexer MJ, Trotsiuk V, Mairota P, Svoboda M, Fabrika M, Nagel TA, Reyer CPO (2017) Forest disturbances under climate change. Nat Clim Change 7:395–402
- Senf C, Seidl R (2021) Persistent impacts of the 2018 drought on forest disturbance regimes in Europe. Biogeosciences 18:5223–5230
- Senf C, Pflugmacher D, Zhiqiang Y, Sebald J, Knorn J, Neumann M, Hostert P, Seidl R (2018) Canopy mortality has doubled in Europe's temperate forests over the last three decades. Nat Commun 9:4978
- Šiška B, Eliašová M, Kollár J (2020) Carabus population response to drought in lowland oak hornbeam forest. Water 12:3284
- Spiecker H, Kahle H-P (2023) Climate-driven tree growth and mortality in the Black Forest, Germany—long-term observations. Glob Change Biol 29:5908–5923
- Springer K, Manning P, Boesing A, Ammer C, Fiore-Donno AM, Fischer M, Goldmann K, Le Provost G, Overmann J, Ruess L, Schöning I, Seibold S, Sikorski J, Neyret M (2024) Old, deciduous stands support both high biodiversity and carbon storage in German forests. bioRxiv preprint
- Staab M, Gossner MM, Simons NK, Achury R, Ambarlı D, Bae S, Schall P, Weisser WW, Blüthgen N (2023) Insect decline in forests depends on species' traits and may be mitigated by management. Commun Biol 6:1–13
- Stoklosa J, Blakey RV, Hui FKC (2022) An overview of modern applications of negative binomial modelling in ecology and biodiversity. Diversity 14:320
- Šustek Z, Vido J, Škvareninová J, Škvarenina J, Šurda P (2017) Drought impact on ground beetle assemblages (Coleoptera, Carabidae) in Norway spruce forests with different management after windstorm damage—a case study from Tatra Mts. (Slovakia). J Hydrol Hydromech 65:333–342
- Szyszko J (1983) Methods of macrofauna investigations. In: Szyszko J (ed) The process of forest soil macrofauna formation after afforestation of farmland. Agricultural University Press, Warsaw, pp 10–16
- Treydte K, Liu L, Padrón RS, Martínez-Sancho E, Loader NJ et al (2023) Recent human-induced atmospheric drying across Europe unprecedented in the last 400 years. Nat Geosci 17:58–65
- Tseng M, Kaur KM, Pari SS, Sarai K, Chan D, Yao CH, Porto P, Toor A, Toor HS, Fograscher K (2018) Decreases in beetle body size linked to climate change and warming temperatures. J Anim Ecol 87:647–659
- Tyszecka K, Zając K, Kadej M (2023) Habitat preferences of the mountain population of the endangered beetle *Carabus variolosus* ssp. variolosus indicate its vulnerability to climate change. GlobEcol Conserv 46:e02601
- van Klink R, Bowler DE, Gongalsky KB, Swengel AB, Gentile A, Chase JM (2020) Meta-analysis reveals declines in

terrestrial but increases in freshwater insect abundances. Science 368:417-420

- Vicente-Serrano SM, Beguería S, López-Moreno JI (2010) A Multiscalar Drought Index Sensitive to GlobalWarming: The Standardized Precipitation Evapotranspiration Index. J Clim 23:1696–1718
- Wagner DL, Grames EM, Forister ML, Berenbaum MR, Stopak D (2021) Insect decline in the anthropocene: death by a thousand cuts. PNAS 118:e2023989118
- Warren R, Price J, VanDerWal J, Cornelius S, Sohl H (2018) The implications of the United Nations Paris Agreement on climate change for globally significant biodiversity areas. Clim Change 147:395–409
- Weigel R, Bat-Enerel B, Dulamsuren C, Muffler L, Weithmann G, Leuschner C (2023) Summer drought exposure, stand structure, and soil properties jointly control the growth of European beech along a steep precipitation gradient in northern Germany. Glob Change Biol 29:763–779
- Weiss F, Linde A (2022) How to estimate carabid biomass? an evaluation of size-weight models for ground beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) and perspectives for further improvement. J Insect Conserv 26:537–548
- Weiss F, Von Wehrden H, Linde A (2024) Long-term drought triggers severe declines in carabid beetles in a temperate forest. Ecography (**in press**)
- Weisser W, Blüthgen N, Staab M, Achury R, Müller J (2023) Experiments are needed to quantify the main causes of insect decline. Biol Lett 19:20220500
- Welti EAR, Zajicek P, Frenzel M, Ayasse M, Bornholdt T, Buse J, Classen A, Dziock F, Engelmann RA, Englmeier J, Fellendorf M, Förschler MI, Fricke U, Ganuza C, Hippke M, Hoenselaar G, Kaus-Thiel A, Kerner J, Kilian D, Mandery K, Marten A, Monaghan MT, Morkel C, Müller J, Puffpaff S, Redlich S, Richter R, Rojas-Botero S, Scharnweber T, Scheiffarth G, Yáñez PS, Schumann R, Seibold S, Steffan-Dewenter I, Stoll S, Tobisch C, Twietmeyer S, Uhler J, Vogt J, Weis D, Weisser WW,

Wilmking M, Haase P (2022) Temperature drives variation in flying insect biomass across a German malaise trap network. Insect Conserv Divers 15:168–180

- Williams RS, Marbert BS, Fisk MC, Hanson PJ (2014) Ground-dwelling beetle responses to long-term precipitation alterations in a hardwood forest. Southeast Nat 13:138–155
- Winter S (2005) Ermittlung von Struktur-Indikatoren zur Abschätzung des Einflusses forstlicher Bewirtschaftung auf die Biozönosen von Tiefland-Buchenwäldern
- Winter S, Begehold H, Herrmann M, Lüderitz M, Möller G, Rzanny M, Flade M (2020) Best practice handbooknature conservation in beech forests used for timber: nature conservation objectives and management recommendations for mature beech forests in north-eastern Germany. Ministry of Agriculture, Environment and Climate Protection of the Federal State of Brandenburg
- Wise DH, Lensing JR (2019) Impacts of rainfall extremes predicted by climate-change models on major trophic groups in the leaf litter arthropod community. J Anim Ecol 88:1486–1497
- Zachariah M, Philip S, Pinto I, Vahlberg M, Singh R, Otto F, Barnes C, Kimutai J (2023) Extreme heat in North America, Europe and China in July 2023 made much more likely by climate change. Grantham Institute for Climate Change. 10044/1/105549
- Zhao Z-H, Shi P-J, Hui C, Ouyang F, Ge F, Li B-L (2013) Solving the pitfalls of pitfall trapping: a two-circle method for density estimation of ground-dwelling arthropods. Methods Ecol Evol 4:865–871

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.